## **UNITED STATES** SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

	Washington, D.C. 20	0549
	Form 10-Q	
(Mark One)		
☑ QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT	TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF	THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934
	For the quarterly period ended	i July 30, 2022
	OR	
☐ TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT	TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF	THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934
	Commission File Number	000-51315
	CITI TRENDS, INC	•
(E	xact name of registrant as specif	
Delaware		52-2150697
(State or other jurisdiction		(I.R.S. Employer
incorporation or organization	on)	Identification No.)
104 Coleman Boulevard	d	
Savannah, Georgia	offices)	31408 (Zin Codo)
(Address of principal executive	•	(Zip Code)
Registrant	's telephone number, including a	area code ( <b>912) 236-1561</b>
Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(b	) of the Act:	
Title of each class	Trading symbol	Name of each exchange on which registered
Common Stock, \$0.01 par value	CTRN	NASDAQ Stock Market
	2 months (or for such shorter per	to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities riod that the registrant was required to file such reports), and No $\;\Box$
	-	ery Interactive Data File required to be submitted pursuant to 2 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was
,	ee the definitions of "large accele	ccelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, a smaller reporting erated filer," "accelerated filer," "smaller reporting company"
Large Accelerated Filer □	Accelerated Filer ⊠	Non-Accelerated Filer □
Smaller Reporting Company $\square$		Emerging Growth Company $\square$
	_	lected not to use the extended transition period for ursuant to Section 13(a) of the Exchange Act. $\Box$
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant	is a shell company (as defined i	n Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act). Yes $\ \square$ No $\ \boxtimes$

As of August 15, 2022 the registrant had 8,379,412 outstanding shares of common stock, \$0.01 par value per share.

## CITI TRENDS, INC. FORM 10-Q TABLE OF CONTENTS

		PAGE NUMBER
PART I	FINANCIAL INFORMATION	-
Item 1	Financial Statements (unaudited)	
	Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets	3
	Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations	4
	Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows	5
	Condensed Consolidated Statements of Stockholders' Equity	6
	Notes to the Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements	7
Item 2	Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	11
Item 3	Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk	15
Item 4	Controls and Procedures	16
<u>PART II</u>	OTHER INFORMATION	
Item 1	<u>Legal Proceedings</u>	17
Item 1A	Risk Factors	17
Item 2	Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds	17
Item 3	Defaults Upon Senior Securities	17
Item 4	Mine Safety Disclosures	17
Item 5	Other Information	17
Item 6	<u>Exhibits</u>	18
	SIGNATURES	19

## **PART I - FINANCIAL INFORMATION**

## Item 1. Financial Statements.

## Citi Trends, Inc. Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets (Unaudited) (in thousands, except share data)

		July 30, 2022	Já	nuary 29, 2022
Assets				
Current assets:				
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	27,914	\$	49,788
Inventory		142,101		123,835
Prepaid and other current assets		17,102		14,997
Income tax receivable		626		3,987
Total current assets		187,743		192,607
Property and equipment, net of accumulated depreciation of \$273,941 and \$283,445 as of July 30, 2022 and January 29, 2022, respectively		72,450		75,282
Operating lease right of use assets		237,556		201,827
Deferred income taxes		2,538		2,992
Other assets		1,252		1,317
Total assets	\$	501,539	\$	474,025
Liabilities and Stockholders' Equity				
Current liabilities:			_	
Accounts payable	\$	82,956	\$	98,879
Operating lease liabilities		47,547		47,803
Accrued expenses		20,792		14,532
Accrued compensation		13,005		25,896
Layaway deposits		1,205		364
Total current liabilities		165,505		187,474
Noncurrent operating lease liabilities		200,220		168,304
Other long-term liabilities		2,204		2,104
Total liabilities	_	367,929	_	357,882
Stockholders' equity:				
Common stock, \$0.01 par value. Authorized 32,000,000 shares; 16,183,425 shares issued as of July 30, 2022 and 16,090,365 shares issued as of January 29, 2022; 8,379,412 shares outstanding				
as of July 30, 2022 and 8,617,210 shares outstanding as of January 29, 2022		159		159
Paid in capital		100,837		101,037
Retained earnings		299,825		272,158
Treasury stock, at cost; 7,804,013 shares held as of July 30, 2022 and 7,473,155 shares held as of January 29, 2022		(267,211)		(257,211)
Total stockholders' equity		133,610		116,143
Commitments and contingencies (Note 7)				
Total liabilities and stockholders' equity	\$	501,539	\$	474,025

## Citi Trends, Inc. Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations (Unaudited) (in thousands, except per share amounts)

	Thirteen W	eeks Ended
	July 30, 2022	July 31, 2021
Net sales	\$ 185,012	\$ 237,281
Cost of sales (exclusive of depreciation)	(114,589)	(140,542)
Selling, general and administrative expenses	(68,481)	(75,383)
Depreciation	(5,272)	(4,994)
(Loss) income from operations	(3,330)	16,362
Interest income	2	2
Interest expense	(78)	(77)
(Loss) income before income taxes	(3,406)	16,287
Income tax benefit (provision)	870	(3,797)
Net (loss) income	\$ (2,536)	\$ 12,490
Basic net (loss) income per common share	\$ (0.31)	\$ 1.37
Diluted net (loss) income per common share	\$ (0.31)	\$ 1.36
Weighted average number of shares outstanding		
Basic	8,165	9,088
Diluted	8,165	9,178

## Citi Trends, Inc. Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations (Unaudited) (in thousands, except per share amounts)

	Twenty-Six V	Weeks Ended
	July 30, 2022	July 31, 2021
Net sales	\$ 393,227	\$ 522,662
Cost of sales (exclusive of depreciation)	(241,600)	(304,333)
Selling, general and administrative expenses	(139,507)	(153,275)
Depreciation	(10,717)	(9,691)
Gain on sale-leaseback	34,920	
Income from operations	36,323	55,363
Interest income	2	6
Interest expense	(154)	(124)
Income before income taxes	36,171	55,245
Income tax provision	(8,504)	(11,858)
Net income	\$ 27,667	\$ 43,387
Basic net income per common share	\$ 3.34	\$ 4.68
Diluted net income per common share	\$ 3.34	\$ 4.63
Weighted average number of shares outstanding		
Basic	8,284	9,269
Diluted	8,284	9,374

## Citi Trends, Inc. Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows (Unaudited) (in thousands)

	Twenty-Six Weeks Ended			Ended
		July 30, 2022		July 31, 2021
Operating activities:				
Net income	\$	27,667	\$	43,387
Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash provided by operating activities:				
Depreciation		10,717		9,691
Non-cash operating lease costs		25,302		24,582
Loss on disposal of property and equipment		10		76
Deferred income taxes		454		2,109
Insurance proceeds related to operating activities		1,575		454
Non-cash stock-based compensation expense		1,939		1,901
Gain on sale-leaseback		(34,920)		_
Changes in assets and liabilities:				
Inventory		(19,480)		(9,733)
Prepaid and other current assets		(2,466)		(1,786)
Other assets		65		(375)
Accounts payable		(16,268)		14,260
Accrued expenses and other long-term liabilities		(24,086)		(22,578)
Accrued compensation		(12,891)		(4,834)
Income tax receivable/payable		3,361		(981)
Layaway deposits		841		633
Net cash (used in) provided by operating activities		(38,180)		56,806
Investing activities:				
Purchases of investment securities		_		(24,603)
Purchases of property and equipment		(18,438)		(12,003)
Insurance proceeds related to investing activities		1,370		192
Proceeds from sale-leaseback		45,513		
Net cash provided by (used in) investing activities		28,445		(36,414)
Financing activities:				
Payments of debt issuance costs		_		(270)
Cash used to settle withholding taxes on the vesting of nonvested restricted stock		(2,139)		(2,171)
Repurchases of common stock		(10,000)		(64,377)
Net cash used in financing activities		(12,139)		(66,818)
Net decrease in cash and cash equivalents		(21,874)		(46,426)
Cash and cash equivalents:				
Beginning of period		49,788		123,177
End of period	\$	27,914	\$	76,751
		<u>.</u>		
Supplemental disclosures of cash flow information:				
Cash paid for interest	\$	79	\$	70
Cash payments of income taxes	<u>\$</u> \$	4,689	\$	10,730
Supplemental disclosures of non-cash investing activities:	<del>-</del>		_	
Accrual for purchases of property and equipment	\$	1,419	\$	966
The state of the s	<u>-</u>		<u> </u>	

# Citi Trends, Inc. Condensed Consolidated Statements of Stockholders' Equity (Unaudited) (in thousands, except share amounts)

	Common Stock		Paid in	Paid in Retained		Treasury Stock		
	Shares	Amount	Capital	Earnings	Shares	Amount	Total	
Balances — January 29, 2022	16,090,365	\$ 159	\$ 101,037	\$ 272,158	7,473,155	\$ (257,211)	116,143	
Vesting of nonvested shares	_	1	_	_	_	_	1	
Issuance of nonvested shares	109,157	_	_	_	_	_	_	
Issuance of common stock under incentive plan, net								
of shares withheld for taxes	15,977	_	_	_	_	_	_	
Forfeiture of nonvested shares	(15,761)	_	_	_	_	_	_	
Stock-based compensation expense	_	_	2,277	_	_	_	2,277	
Net share settlement of nonvested shares	(40,345)	(1)	(2,127)	_	_	_	(2,128)	
Repurchase of common stock	_	_	_	_	170,436	(5,317)	(5,317)	
Net income	_	_	_	30,203	_	_	30,203	
Balances — April 30, 2022	16,159,393	\$ 159	\$ 101,187	\$ 302,361	7,643,591	\$ (262,528)	\$ 141,179	
Issuance of nonvested shares under incentive plan	29,938	_						
Forfeiture of nonvested shares	(5,379)	_	_	_	_	_	_	
Stock-based compensation expense	_	_	(338)	_	_	_	(338)	
Net share settlement of nonvested shares	(527)	_	(12)	_	_	_	(12)	
Repurchase of common stock	_	_	_	_	160,422	(4,683)	(4,683)	
Net loss				(2,536)			(2,536)	
Balances — July 30, 2022	16,183,425	\$ 159	\$ 100,837	\$ 299,825	7,804,013	\$ (267,211)	133,610	
							<u> </u>	

	Common Stock Paid in Retai		Retained	Treasu			
	Shares	Amount	Capital	Earnings	Shares	Amount	Total
Balances — January 30, 2021	15,981,394	\$ 158	\$ 95,484	\$ 209,918	6,104,493	\$ (141,926)	\$ 163,634
Issuance of nonvested shares under incentive plan	17,278	_	_	_	_	_	_
Forfeiture of nonvested shares	(3,005)	_	_	_	_	_	_
Stock-based compensation expense	_	_	1,087	_	_	_	1,087
Net share settlement of nonvested shares	(22,666)	_	(2,155)	_	_	_	(2,155)
Repurchase of common stock	_	_	_	_	537,496	(45,470)	(45,470)
Net income	_	_	_	30,897	_	_	30,897
Balances — May 1, 2021	15,973,001	\$ 158	\$ 94,416	\$ 240,815	6,641,989	\$ (187,396)	\$ 147,993
Issuance of nonvested shares under incentive plan	4,680						_
Forfeiture of nonvested shares	(6,161)	_	_		_	_	_
Stock-based compensation expense	_	_	814	_	_	_	814
Net share settlement of nonvested shares	(171)	_	(16)	_	_	_	(16)
Repurchase of common stock	_	_	_	_	214,761	(18,907)	(18,907)
Net income	_	_	_	12,490	_	_	12,490
Balances — July 31, 2021	15,971,349	\$ 158	\$ 95,214	\$ 253,305	6,856,750	\$ (206,303)	\$ 142,374

## <u>Citi Trends, Inc.</u> <u>Notes to the Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (unaudited)</u> <u>July 30, 2022</u>

## 1. Significant Accounting Policies

#### Basis of Presentation

Citi Trends, Inc. and its subsidiary (the "Company") is a growing specialty value retailer of apparel, accessories and home trends for way less spend primarily for African American and Latinx families. As of July 30, 2022, the Company operated 617 stores in urban, suburban and rural markets in 33 states.

The condensed consolidated financial statements are prepared in accordance with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles ("U.S. GAAP") for interim reporting and are unaudited. In the opinion of management, the condensed consolidated financial statements reflect all adjustments, which are normal and recurring in nature, necessary for fair financial statement presentation. The condensed consolidated balance sheet as of January 29, 2022 is derived from the audited financial statements in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended January 29, 2022 (the "2021 Form 10-K"). These condensed consolidated financial statements should be read in conjunction with the audited consolidated financial statements and notes thereto included in the 2021 Form 10-K. Operating results for the second quarter of 2022 are not necessarily indicative of the results that may be expected for the fiscal year as a result of the seasonality of the business, the current economic uncertainty and the extent to which future business will be impacted by the COVID-19 pandemic.

#### Fiscal Year

The following contains references to fiscal years 2022 and 2021, which represent fiscal years ending or ended on January 28, 2023 and January 29, 2022, respectively. Fiscal 2022 and 2021 both have 52-week accounting periods.

#### 2. COVID-19 Pandemic

The COVID-19 pandemic continues to evolve and has caused significant volatility and disruptions in our business, particularly during fiscal 2021 and 2020. Despite the recent improvement in trends, we cannot reasonably predict the extent to which our future business will be impacted by the pandemic.

## 3. Cash and Cash Equivalents/Concentration of Credit Risk

For purposes of the condensed consolidated balance sheets and condensed consolidated statements of cash flows, the Company considers all highly liquid investments with maturities at date of purchase of three months or less to be cash equivalents. Financial instruments that potentially subject the Company to a concentration of credit risk consist principally of cash and cash equivalents. The Company places its cash and cash equivalents in what it believes to be high credit quality banks and institutional money market funds. The Company maintains cash accounts that exceed federally insured limits.

#### 4. Earnings per Share

Basic earnings per common share amounts are calculated using the weighted average number of common shares outstanding for the period. Diluted earnings per common share amounts are calculated using the weighted average number of common shares outstanding plus the additional dilution for all potentially dilutive securities, such as nonvested restricted stock. During loss periods, diluted loss per share amounts are based on the weighted average number of common shares outstanding because the inclusion of common stock equivalents would be antidilutive.

The dilutive effect of stock-based compensation arrangements is accounted for using the treasury stock method. The Company includes as assumed proceeds the amount of compensation cost attributed to future services and not yet recognized. For the second quarter of 2022 and 2021, there were 236,000 and 39,000 shares of nonvested restricted stock, respectively, excluded from the calculation of diluted earnings per share because of antidilution. For the twenty-six weeks ended July 30, 2022 and July 31, 2021, there were 229,000 and 38,000 shares of nonvested restricted stock, respectively, excluded from the calculation of diluted earnings per share because of antidilution.

The following table provides a reconciliation of the weighted average number of common shares outstanding used to calculate basic earnings per share to the number of common shares and common stock equivalents outstanding used in calculating diluted earnings per share:

	Thirteen We	eeks Ended
	July 30, 2022	July 31, 2021
Weighted average number of common shares outstanding	8,164,765	9,087,709
Incremental shares from assumed vesting of nonvested restricted stock	_	90,263
Weighted average number of common shares and common stock equivalents outstanding	8,164,765	9,177,972

	Twenty-Six V	leeks Ended
	July 30, 2022	July 31, 2021
Weighted average number of common shares outstanding	8,283,522	9,268,751
Incremental shares from assumed vesting of nonvested restricted stock	_	105,653
Weighted average number of common shares and common stock equivalents outstanding	8,283,522	9,374,404

## 5. Revolving Credit Facility

In October 2011, the Company entered into a five-year, \$50 million credit facility with Bank of America. The facility was amended in August 2015 and May 2020 to extend the maturity dates. The facility was further amended on April 15, 2021 to modify terms and extend the maturity date to April 15, 2026. The amended facility provides a \$75 million credit commitment and a \$25 million uncommitted "accordion" feature that under certain circumstances could allow the Company to increase the size of the facility to \$100 million. The facility is secured by the Company's inventory, accounts receivable and related assets, but not its real estate, fixtures and equipment, and it contains one financial covenant, a fixed charge coverage ratio, which is applicable and tested only in certain circumstances. The facility has an unused commitment fee of 0.20% and permits the payment of cash dividends subject to certain limitations. Borrowings under the credit facility bear interest (a) for Eurodollar Loans, at a rate equal to the Eurodollar Rate plus either 1.25%, 1.50% or 1.75%, or (b) for Base Rate Loans, at a rate equal to the highest of (i) the prime rate, (ii) the Federal Funds Rate plus 0.5% or (iii) the Eurodollar Rate plus 1.0%, plus, in each case either 0.25%, 0.50% or 0.75%, based in any such case on the average daily availability for borrowings under the facility.

As of July 30, 2022, the Company had no borrowings under the credit facility and \$0.6 million of letters of credit outstanding.

#### 6. Income Taxes

Income taxes are accounted for under the asset and liability method. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are recognized for the future tax consequences attributable to differences between the financial statement carrying amounts of existing assets and liabilities and their respective tax bases and operating loss and tax credit carryforwards. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are measured using enacted tax rates expected to apply to taxable income in the years in which those temporary differences are expected to be recovered or settled. The effect on deferred tax assets and liabilities of a change in tax rates is recognized in income in the period that includes the enactment date. In assessing the realizability of deferred tax assets, management considers whether it is more likely than not that some portion or all of the deferred tax assets will not be realized. If there is a change in tax rates, the Company would recognize the impact of such change in income in the period that includes the enactment date.

For the twenty-six weeks ended July 30, 2022 and July 31, 2021, the Company utilized the annual effective tax rate method to calculate income taxes. The effective income tax rate was 23.5% for the first half of 2022, compared to 21.5% for the first half of 2021. The difference in the tax rate was due to a favorable tax impact of restricted stock vestings in the prior year.

## 7. Commitments and Contingencies

The Company from time to time is involved in various legal proceedings incidental to the conduct of its business, including claims by customers, landlords, employees or former employees. Once it becomes probable that the Company will incur costs in connection with a legal proceeding and such costs can be reasonably estimated, the Company establishes appropriate reserves. While legal proceedings are subject to uncertainties and the outcome of any such matter is not predictable, the Company is not aware of any legal proceedings pending or threatened against it that it expects to have a material adverse effect on its financial condition, results of operations or liquidity.

## 8. Stock Repurchases

#### Repurchases of Common Stock

The Company periodically repurchases shares of its common stock under board-authorized repurchase programs. Such repurchases may be made in the open market, through block trades or through other negotiated transactions. Share repurchases were as follows (in thousands, except per share data):

		Thirteen Weeks Ended				ks Ended		
	July	y 30, 2022	Jul	y 31, 2021	Jı	ıly 30, 2022		July 31, 2021
Total number of shares purchased		160		215		331		752
Average price paid per share (including commissions)	\$	29.17	\$	88.04	\$	30.22	\$	85.58
Total investment	\$	4,683	\$	18,907	\$	10,000	\$	64,377

On March 15, 2022, the Company announced that its board of directors approved an additional \$30 million stock repurchase program. At July 30, 2022, \$50.0 million remained available under the Company's stock repurchase authorization.

#### 9. Revenue

#### Revenue Recognition

The Company's primary source of revenue is derived from the sale of clothing, accessories and home trends to its customers with the Company's performance obligations satisfied immediately when the customer pays for their purchase and receives the merchandise. Sales taxes collected by the Company from customers are excluded from revenue. Revenue from layaway sales is recognized at the point in time when the merchandise is paid for and control of the goods is transferred to the customer, thereby satisfying the Company's performance obligation. The Company defers revenue from the sale of gift cards and recognizes the associated revenue upon the redemption of the cards by customers to purchase merchandise.

#### Sales Returns

The Company allows customers to return merchandise for up to 30 days after the date of sale. Expected refunds to customers are recorded based on estimated margin using historical return information.

#### Disaggregation of Revenue

The Company's retail operations represent a single operating segment based on the way the Company manages its business. Operating decisions and resource allocation decisions are made at the Company level in order to maintain a consistent retail store presentation. The Company's retail stores sell similar products, use similar processes to sell those products and sell their products to similar classes of customers.

In the following table, the Company's revenue from sales to customers is disaggregated by "CITI" or major merchandise category. The percentage of net sales for each CITI with the merchandise assortment was approximately:

	Thirteen We	eks Ended	Twenty-Six Weeks Ended					
	July 30,	July 30, July 31, July 30		July 30, July 31, July 30,		July 30, July 31, July		July 31,
	2022	2021	2022	2021				
Ladies	27 %	28 %	28 %	29 %				
Kids	21 %	20 %	21 %	20 %				
Accessories & Beauty	18 %	18 %	18 %	17 %				
Mens	18 %	18 %	17 %	18 %				
Home & Lifestyle	8 %	8 %	8 %	8 %				
Footwear	8 %	8 %	8 %	8 %				

#### 10. Leases

The Company leases its retail store locations and certain office space and equipment. Leases for store locations are typically for a term of five years with options to extend for one or more five-year periods. The Company analyzes all leases at inception to determine if a right-of-use asset and lease liability should be recognized. Leases with an initial term of 12 months or less and leases with mutual termination clauses are not included on the condensed consolidated balance sheets. The lease liability is measured at the present value of future lease payments as of the lease commencement date.

In April 2022, the Company completed a sale-leaseback of its distribution center in Darlington, South Carolina for net proceeds of approximately \$45.5 million. The total annual rent for this property starts at approximately \$3.2 million with increases of 2% annually over the 20-year lease term. The net proceeds included \$5.6 million of advance funding for a capital improvement project that will be amortized over the 20-year lease term. The lease contains the option to extend for six additional periods of five years each. The transaction met the requirements for sale-leaseback accounting, resulting in a gain of approximately \$34.9 million on the condensed consolidated statements of operations. The related land and property were removed from property and equipment, and an operating lease right-of-use asset and lease liability of \$42.6 million and \$37.0 million, respectively, were recorded in the condensed consolidated balance sheets.

Total lease cost is comprised of operating lease costs, short-term lease costs and variable lease costs, which include rent paid as a percentage of sales, common area maintenance, real estate taxes and insurance for the Company's real estate leases. Lease costs consisted of the following (in thousands):

	<u> </u>	Thirteen Weeks Ended			Twenty-Six Weeks Ended			Ended
		July 30, 2022		July 31, 2021		July 31, 2021		
Operating lease cost	\$	15,022	\$	13,111	\$	28,883	\$	26,065
Variable lease cost		2,580		2,598		4,913		5,579
Short term lease cost		373		246		719		561
Total lease cost	\$	17,975	\$	15,955	\$	34,515	\$	32,205

Future minimum lease payments as of July 30, 2022 are as follows (in thousands):

Fiscal Year	Le	Lease Costs	
Remainder of 2022	\$	26,414	
2023		58,567	
2024		50,362	
2025		39,771	
2026		29,369	
Thereafter		103,480	
Total future minimum lease payments		307,963	
Less: imputed interest		(60,196) (1)	
Total present value of lease liabilities	\$	247,767 (2)	

- (1) Calculated using the discount rate for each lease.
- (2) Includes short-term and long-term portions of operating lease liabilities.

Supplemental cash flows and other information related to operating leases are as follows (in thousands, except for weighted average amounts):

		Twenty-Six Weeks Ended		
	July 30, 2022			July 31, 2021
Cash paid for operating leases	\$	29,012	\$	27,618
Right of use assets obtained in exchange for new operating lease liabilities	\$	58,745	\$	36,247
Weighted average remaining lease term (years) - operating leases		7.26		5.18
Weighted average discount rate - operating leases		3.84%		2.99%

## 11. Subsequent Events

As previously announced, the Company elected to sell its distribution center in Roland, Oklahoma. On September 6, 2022, the Company completed the sale-leaseback of this property for pretax proceeds of \$35.6 million.

#### Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations.

#### **Forward-Looking Statements**

Except for specific historical information, many of the matters discussed in this Form 10-Q may express or imply projections of revenues or expenditures, statements of plans and objectives for future operations, growth or initiatives, statements of future economic performance, capital allocation expectations or statements regarding the outcome or impact of pending or threatened litigation. These, and similar statements, are forward-looking statements concerning matters that involve risks, uncertainties and other factors that may cause the actual performance of the Company to differ materially from those expressed or implied by these statements. All forward-looking information should be evaluated in the context of these risks, uncertainties and other factors. The words "believe," "anticipate," "project," "plan," "expect," "estimate," "objective," "forecast," "goal," "intend," "could," "will likely result," or "will continue" and similar words and expressions generally identify forward-looking statements, although not all forward-looking statements contain such language. The Company believes the assumptions underlying these forward-looking statements are reasonable; however, any of the assumptions could be inaccurate, and therefore, actual results may differ materially from those projected in the forward-looking statements.

The factors that may result in actual results differing from such forward-looking information include, but are not limited to: uncertainties relating to general economic conditions, including inflation, energy and fuel costs, unemployment levels, and any deterioration whether caused by acts of war, terrorism, political or social unrest (including any resulting store closures, damage or loss of inventory) or other factors; changes in market interest rates and market levels of wages; natural disasters such as hurricanes; public health emergencies such as the ongoing COVID-19 pandemic and associated containment and remediation efforts; the potential negative impacts of COVID-19 on the global economy and foreign sourcing; the impacts of COVID-19 on the Company's financial condition, business operation and liquidity, including the re-closure of any or all of the Company's retail stores and distribution centers; transportation and distribution delays or interruptions; changes in freight rates; the Company's ability to attract and retain workers; the Company's ability to negotiate effectively the cost and purchase of merchandise; inventory risks due to shifts in market demand; the Company's ability to gauge fashion trends and changing consumer preferences; consumer confidence and changes in consumer spending patterns; competition within the industry; competition in our markets; the duration and extent of any economic stimulus programs; changes in product mix; interruptions in suppliers' businesses; temporary changes in demand due to weather patterns; seasonality of the Company's business; delays associated with building, opening, remodeling and operating new stores; the results of pending or threatened litigation; delays associated with building, opening or expanding new or existing distribution centers; and other factors described in the section titled "Item 1A. Risk Factors" and elsewhere in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended January 29, 2022, and in Part II, "Item 1A. Risk Factors" and elsewhere in the Company's Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q and any amendments thereto and in the other documents the Company files with the SEC, including reports on Form 8-K.

Readers are cautioned not to place undue reliance on these forward-looking statements, which speak only as of the date of this Form 10-Q. Except as may be required by law, the Company undertakes no obligation to update or revise publicly any forward-looking statements contained herein to reflect events or circumstances occurring after the date of this Form 10-Q or to reflect the occurrence of unanticipated events. Readers are advised, however, to read any further disclosures the Company may make on related subjects in its public disclosures or documents filed with the SEC, including reports on Form 8-K.

#### **Executive Overview**

We are a growing specialty value retailer of apparel, accessories and home trends for way less spend primarily for African American and Latinx families. Our high-quality and trend-right merchandise offerings at everyday low prices are designed to appeal to the fashion and trend preferences of value-conscious multicultural customers. As of July 30, 2022, we operated 617 stores in urban, suburban and rural markets in 33 states.

## **Uncertainties and Challenges**

## COVID-19

There is still significant uncertainty regarding the lingering effects of the COVID-19 pandemic on our business, financial condition, results of operations, cash flows and liquidity. We cannot reasonably predict the extent to which our future business will be impacted by the COVID-19 pandemic.

#### Inflation

Our operations have been impacted by the recent surge in prices for food, fuel, housing and energy due to inflationary pressures, which are particularly impactful to the communities we serve. We expect inflationary pressures will persist in the near term. In addition, we are closely monitoring the impacts of higher unemployment, wage inflation and costs to source our merchandise.

#### Supply Chain Disruptions

We have encountered increasing supply chain disruptions that began in the second half of fiscal 2021 and have continued through the date of this Report. In particular, our vendors have faced production delays, and we have been impacted by industry-wide U.S. port and ground transportation delays. In response, we have taken various actions, including ordering merchandise earlier, leveraging our packaway merchandise stock and expanding the direct shipping program from our vendors to our stores that we initiated in fiscal 2020. These supply chain disruptions have resulted in increased costs, and we expect supply chain pressures will persist in the near term.

#### Seasonality and Weather Patterns

The nature of our business is seasonal. Historically, sales in the first and fourth quarters have been higher than sales achieved in the second and third quarters of the fiscal year. In addition, sales of clothing are directly impacted by the timing of the seasons to which the clothing relates. While we have greatly expanded our product offerings to become a one-stop-shop, traffic to our stores is still influenced by weather patterns to some extent.

#### **Basis of Presentation**

Net sales consist of store sales and layaway fees, net of returns by customers. Cost of sales consists of the cost of products we sell and associated freight costs. Depreciation is not considered a component of Cost of sales and is included as a separate line item in the consolidated statements of operations. Selling, general and administrative expenses are comprised of store costs, including payroll and occupancy costs, corporate and distribution center costs and advertising costs.

The following discussion contains references to fiscal years 2022 and 2021, which represent fiscal years ending or ended on January 28, 2023 and January 29, 2022, respectively. Fiscal 2022 and fiscal 2021 both have 52-week accounting periods. This discussion and analysis should be read with the unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements and the notes thereto contained in Part 1, Item 1 of this Report.

## **Results of Operations**

The following discussion of the Company's financial performance is based on the unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements set forth herein. Expenses and, to a greater extent, operating income, vary by quarter. Results of a period shorter than a full year may not be indicative of results expected for the entire year as a result of the seasonality of the business, the current economic uncertainty and the extent to which future business will be impacted by the COVID-19 pandemic.

## **Key Operating Statistics**

We measure performance using key operating statistics. One of the main performance measures we use is comparable store sales growth. We define a comparable store as a store that has been opened for an entire fiscal year. Therefore, a store will not be considered a comparable store until its 13th month of operation at the earliest or until its 24th month at the latest. As an example, stores opened in fiscal 2021 and fiscal 2022 are not considered comparable stores in fiscal 2022. Relocated and expanded stores are included in the comparable store sales results. Stores that are closed permanently or for an extended period are excluded from the comparable store sales results. We also use other operating statistics, most notably average sales per store, to measure our performance. As we typically occupy existing space in established shopping centers rather than sites built specifically for our stores, store square footage (and therefore sales per square foot) varies by store. We focus on overall store sales volume as the critical driver of profitability. In addition to sales, we measure cost of sales as a percentage of sales and store operating expenses, with a particular focus on labor, as a percentage of sales. These results translate into store level contribution, which we use to evaluate overall performance of each individual store. Finally, we monitor corporate expenses against budgeted amounts.

#### Thirteen Weeks Ended July 30, 2022 and July 31, 2021

Net Sales. Net sales decreased \$52.3 million, or 22.0%, to \$185.0 million in the second quarter of 2022 from \$237.3 million in the second quarter of 2021. The decrease in sales was due to a 24.9% decrease in comparable store sales, partially offset by a \$6.5 million increase from net store opening and closing activity. The decrease in comparable store sales was due to outsized sales in the first quarter of last year driven by government stimulus payments, combined with inflationary pressures in the first quarter of this year that are particularly impactful to our core customers.

Cost of Sales (exclusive of depreciation). Cost of sales (exclusive of depreciation) decreased \$25.9 million, or 18.5%, to \$114.6 million in the second quarter of 2022 from \$140.5 million in the second quarter of 2021. Cost of sales as a percentage of sales increased to 61.9% from 59.2%. The change of 270 basis points was due to a decrease of 190 basis points in the core merchandise margin (initial mark-up, net of markdowns) due to unusually low markdowns in the second quarter of last year during outsized stimulus-driven demand, along with an increase of 60 basis points in shrinkage and 20 basis points in freight costs in the current quarter.

Selling, General and Administrative Expenses. Selling, general and administrative expenses decreased \$6.9 million, or 9.2%, to \$68.5 million in the second quarter of 2022 from \$75.4 million in the second quarter of 2021. The decrease was driven by a \$5.4 million decrease in incentive-based compensation as a result of unfavorable operating results in relation to budget this year (compared to overperformance in the second quarter of last year) as well as an adjustment to compensation costs for certain performance-based awards that are no longer probable to vest. Also contributing to the lower expense were other one-time items totaling \$2.4 million consisting of an insurance gain, an adjustment to accrued vacation expense and the capitalization of payroll related to a technology upgrade, along with a decrease in credit card processing fees, a decrease in professional fees related to discontinuing a third-party warehouse provider and savings from headcount reductions. These decreases were partially offset by a \$1.1 million increase in rent related to the sale-leaseback of our Darlington distribution center and the general impact on expenses of opening and operating more stores. As a percentage of sales, Selling, general and administrative expenses increased to 37.0% in the second quarter of 2021, primarily due to the deleveraging effect of lower sales.

Depreciation. Depreciation expense increased \$0.3 million, or 5.6%, to \$5.3 million in the second quarter of 2022 from \$5.0 million in the second quarter of 2021.

Income Tax Benefit/ Expense. Income tax benefit was \$0.9 million in the second quarter of 2022 compared to expense of \$3.8 million in the second quarter of 2021 due to the pretax loss in the second quarter this year versus pretax income in the second quarter of last year.

Net Loss/Income. Net loss was \$2.5 million in the second quarter of 2022 compared to net income of \$12.5 million in the second quarter of 2021 due to the factors discussed above.

## Twenty-Six Weeks Ended July 30, 2022 and July 31, 2021

Net Sales. Net sales decreased \$129.5 million, or 24.8%, to \$393.2 million in the first half of 2022 from \$522.7 million in the same period of 2021. The decrease in sales was due to a 27.2% decrease in comparable store sales, partially offset by a \$13.4 million increase from net store opening and closing activity. The decrease in comparable store sales was due to outsized sales in the first half of last year driven by government stimulus payments, combined with inflationary pressures in the first half of this year that are particularly impactful to our core customers.

Cost of Sales (exclusive of depreciation). Cost of sales (exclusive of depreciation) decreased \$62.7 million, or 20.6%, to \$241.6 million in the first half of 2022 from \$304.3 million in the same period of 2021. Cost of sales as a percentage of sales increased to 61.4% in the first half of 2022 from 58.2% in the same period of 2021. The change of 320 basis points was due to a decrease of 235 basis points in the core merchandise margin (initial mark-up, net of markdowns) due to unusually low markdowns in the first half of last year during outsized stimulus-driven demand, along with an increase of 45 basis points in shrinkage and 40 basis points in freight costs in the current period.

Selling, General and Administrative Expenses. Selling, general and administrative expenses decreased \$13.8 million, or 9.0%, to \$139.5 million in the first half of 2022 from \$153.3 million in the same period of 2021. The decrease was due primarily to an \$11.1 million decrease in incentive-based compensation as a result of unfavorable operating results in relation to budget this year (compared to overperformance in the first half last year) and an adjustment to compensation costs for certain performance-based awards that are no longer probable to vest, as well as higher costs last year related to the recognition of incremental compensation costs related to the conversion of nonvested cash-settled units to nonvested shares. Also contributing to the lower expense were \$2.4 million of one-time items in the second quarter of 2022 as discussed above, along with a decrease in credit card processing fees and a decrease in payroll expense related to headcount reductions. These decreases were partially offset by a \$1.1 million increase in rent related to the sale-

leaseback of our Darlington distribution center and the general impact on expenses of opening and operating more stores. As a percentage of sales, Selling, general and administrative expenses increased to 35.5% in the first half of 2022 from 29.3% in the first half of 2021, primarily due to the deleveraging effect of lower sales.

Depreciation. Depreciation expense increased \$1.0 million, or 10.6%, to \$10.7 million in the first half of 2022 from \$9.7 million in the same period last year.

Gain on sale-leaseback. In the first quarter of 2022, we completed a sale-leaseback transaction for our distribution center in Darlington, South Carolina that resulted in a \$34.9 million gain.

*Income Tax Expense.* Income tax expense was \$8.5 million in the first half of 2022 compared to \$11.9 million in the first half of 2021 due primarily to lower pretax income this year.

Net Income. Net income was \$27.7 million in the first half of 2022 compared to \$43.4 million in the same period of 2021 due to the factors discussed above.

## **Liquidity and Capital Resources**

## Capital Allocation

Our capital allocation strategy is to prioritize investments in opportunities to profitably grow our business and maintain current operations, then to return excess cash to shareholders through our repurchase programs. Our quarter-end cash and cash equivalents balance was \$27.9 million compared to \$76.8 million at the end of the second quarter last year. Until required for other purposes, we maintain cash and cash equivalents in deposit or money market accounts.

Our principal sources of liquidity consist of: (i) cash and cash equivalents on hand; (ii) short-term trade credit arising from customary payment terms and trade practices with our vendors; (iii) cash generated from operations on an ongoing basis; and (iv) a revolving credit facility with a \$75.0 million credit commitment.

In addition, in April 2022, we completed a sale-leaseback transaction of our distribution center in Darlington, South Carolina, for pretax proceeds of \$45.5 million. In September 2022, we completed a sale-leaseback transaction of our distribution center in Roland, Oklahoma, for pretax proceeds of \$35.6 million.

#### Inventory

Our quarter-end inventory balance was \$142.1 million, compared with \$113.2 million at the end of the second quarter last year. The increase was primarily due to reduced inventory levels at the end of the second quarter last year driven by outsized sales, combined with opportunistic purchases of packaway inventory at the end of fiscal 2021 and during the first quarter of this year.

## Capital Expenditures

Capital expenditures in the first half of 2022 were \$18.4 million, an increase of \$6.4 million over the first half of 2021 as we invested in our strategic initiatives, including opening 10 new stores, remodeling 32 stores and continuing our investments in system upgrades and distribution center enhancements. We anticipate capital expenditures in fiscal 2022 of approximately \$22 million, with plans in the second half of the year to open up to five additional new stores, remodel approximately 10 more stores and continue the ongoing investments in our systems and distribution centers.

## Share Repurchases

During the first half of 2022 and 2021, we returned \$10.0 million and \$64.4 million, respectively, to shareholders through share repurchases. See Part II of this Report and Note 8 to the Financial Statements for more information.

## Revolving Credit Facility

We have a revolving credit facility that matures in April 2026 and provides a \$75.0 million credit commitment and a \$25.0 million uncommitted "accordion" feature. Additional details of the credit facility are in Note 5 to the Financial Statements. At the end of the second quarter of 2022, we had no borrowings under the credit facility and \$0.6 million in letters of credit outstanding.

#### **Cash Flows**

Cash Flows From Operating Activities. Net cash used in operating activities was \$38.2 million in the first half of 2022 compared to cash provided of \$56.8 million in the same period of 2021. Sources of cash this year included net income adjusted for insurance proceeds, non-cash expenses and gain on sale-leaseback totaling \$32.7 million (compared to \$82.2 million in the first half of 2021) and a decrease of \$3.4 million in income tax receivable.

Significant uses of cash from operating activities in the first half of 2022 included (1) a \$24.1 million decrease in accrued expenses and other long-term liabilities (compared to a \$22.6 million decrease in the first half of 2021) due primarily to payments of operating lease liabilities; (2) a \$19.5 million increase in inventory (compared to a \$9.7 million increase in the same period last year); (3) a \$16.3 million decrease in accounts payable (compared to a \$14.3 million increase last year) due to significantly fewer inventory purchases in the last two months of the quarter, with substantially all of such purchases sitting in accounts payable at the end of the quarter; and (4) a \$12.9 million decrease in accrued compensation (compared to a \$4.8 million decrease in the same period last year) due to payment in the first quarter of incentive compensation accrued in the preceding fiscal year.

Cash Flows From Investing Activities. Cash provided by investing activities was \$28.4 million in the first half of 2022 compared to cash used of \$36.4 million in the same period last year. Cash provided in the first half of 2022 consisted of \$45.5 million net proceeds from the sale of a building in the sale-leaseback transaction, partially offset by \$18.4 million for purchases of property and equipment. Cash used for investing activities in the first half of 2021 consisted of \$24.6 million purchases of investment securities and \$12.0 million purchases of property and equipment.

Cash Flows From Financing Activities. Cash used in financing activities was \$12.1 million in the first half of 2022 compared to \$66.8 million in the same period last year. Cash used in the first half of 2022 consisted primarily of \$10.0 million for repurchases of our common stock. Cash used in the first half of 2021 consisted primarily of \$64.4 million for repurchases of our common stock.

#### **Cash Requirements and Commitments**

Our principal cash requirements consist of (1) inventory purchases; (2) capital expenditures to invest in our infrastructure; and (3) operational needs, including salaries, occupancy costs, taxes and other operating costs. We may also use cash to fund any share repurchases, make any required debt payments and satisfy other contractual obligations. Historically, we have met these cash requirements using cash flow from operations and short-term trade credit. As of July 30, 2022, our contractual commitments for operating leases totaled \$247.8 million (with \$47.5 million due within 12 months). See Note 10 to the Financial Statements for more information regarding lease commitments.

## **Critical Accounting Policies**

The preparation of our condensed consolidated financial statements in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and the disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the financial statements and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting period. Actual results could differ from those estimates.

There have been no material changes to the Critical Accounting Policies outlined in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended January 29, 2022.

## Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk.

There have been no material changes in our market risk during the twenty-six weeks ended July 30, 2022 compared to the disclosures in Part II, Item 7A of our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended January 29, 2022.

#### Item 4. Controls and Procedures.

We have carried out an evaluation under the supervision and with the participation of management, including the principal executive officer and the principal financial officer, of the effectiveness of the design and operation of our disclosure controls and procedures as of July 30, 2022 pursuant to Rules 13a-15 and 15d-15 of the Exchange Act. Based on that evaluation, the principal executive officer and the principal financial officer concluded that our disclosure controls and procedures are effective to provide reasonable assurance that information required to be disclosed by us in reports that we file or submit under the Exchange Act is recorded, processed, summarized and reported within the time periods specified in the SEC's rules and forms, and that such information has been accumulated and communicated to our management, including the officers who certify our financial reports, as appropriate, to allow timely decisions regarding the required disclosures.

Our disclosure controls and procedures are designed to provide reasonable assurance that the controls and procedures will meet their objectives. Management recognizes that any controls and procedures, no matter how well designed and operated, can provide only reasonable assurance of achieving the desired control objectives.

There were no changes in our internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the fiscal quarter ended July 30, 2022 that have materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.

#### PART II — OTHER INFORMATION

#### Item 1. Legal Proceedings.

We are from time to time involved in various legal proceedings incidental to the conduct of our business, including claims by customers, landlords, employees or former employees. Once it becomes probable that we will incur costs in connection with a legal proceeding and such costs can be reasonably estimated, we establish appropriate reserves. While legal proceedings are subject to uncertainties and the outcome of any such matter is not predictable, we are not aware of any legal proceedings pending or threatened against us that we expect to have a material adverse effect on our financial condition, results of operations or liquidity.

#### Item 1A. Risk Factors.

There have been no material changes to the Risk Factors described under the section "ITEM 1A. RISK FACTORS" in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended January 29, 2022.

## Item 2. Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds.

Information on Share Repurchases

The number of shares of common stock repurchased by the Company during the second quarter of 2022 and the average price paid per share are as follows:

Period	Total number of shares purchased	erage price paid per share (1)	purchased as part of	Maximum number (or approximate dollar value) of shares that may yet be purchased under the plans or programs (2)
May (5/1/22 - 5/28/22)	160,422	\$ 29.17	160,422	\$ 50,011,482
June (5/29/22 - 7/2/22)	_	\$ _	<del></del> :	\$ 50,011,482
July (7/3/22 - 7/30/22)	_	\$ _	_ :	\$ 50,011,482
Total	160,422		160,422	

<sup>(1)</sup> Includes commissions for the shares repurchased under the stock repurchase program.

## Item 3. Defaults Upon Senior Securities.

Not applicable.

## Item 4. Mine Safety Disclosures.

Not applicable.

## Item 5. Other Information.

On September 6, 2022, the Company completed the previously announced sale-leaseback of its distribution center located in Roland, Oklahoma for pretax proceeds of \$35.6 million. The lease for the center has a fifteen-year term. The Company will pay an initial annual base rent of approximately \$2.7 million (including capital expenditures) under the lease subject to an annual 2.00% increase. See also Note 11 to the Financial Statements.

<sup>(2)</sup> On November 30, 2021, the Company announced that its board of directors approved \$30 million stock repurchase program. On March 15, 2022, the Company announced that its board of directors approved an additional \$30 million stock repurchase program. The programs do not have expiration dates.

#### Item 6. Exhibits.

- 3.1 <u>Third Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.1 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on June 7, 2018).</u>
- 10.1 Employment Non-Compete, Non-Solicit and Confidentiality Agreement, between Citi Trends, Inc. and Heather Plutino dated effective as of June 27, 2022 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on June 16, 2022).\*
- 10.2 Severance Agreement, between Citi Trends, Inc. and Heather Plutino dated effective as of June 27, 2022 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on June 16, 2022).\*
- 10.3 Lease Agreement, dated April 19, 2022, between Citi Trends, Inc. and CTDASC001 LLC.+
- 31.1 Certification of Principal Executive Officer, Pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, Adopted Pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.+
- 31.2 Certification of Principal Financial Officer, Pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, Adopted Pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.+
- 32.1 Certifications Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.+†
- Inline XBRL Document Set for the condensed consolidated financial statements and accompanying notes in Part I, Item 1, "Financial Statements" of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q.+
- Inline XBRL for the cover page of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, included in the Exhibit 101 Inline XBRL Document Set.+
- + Included herewith.
- indicates management contract for compensatory plan or arrangement.
- † Pursuant to Securities and Exchange Commission Release No. 33-8238, this certification will be treated as "accompanying" this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q and not "filed" as part of such report for purposes of Section 18 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, or otherwise subject to the liability of Section 18 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 and this certification will not be deemed to be incorporated by reference into any filing under the Securities Act of 1933 or the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, except to the extent that the registrant specifically incorporates it by reference.

## **SIGNATURES**

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the Registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, and the undersigned also has signed this report in her capacity as the Registrant's Chief Financial Officer (Principal Financial Officer).

CITI TRENDS, INC.

Date: September 8, 2022

By: /s/ Heather L. Plutino

Name: Heather L. Plutino

Title: Chief Financial Officer

## LEASE AGREEMENT

## By and Between

CTDASC001 LLC, a Delaware limited liability company

(Landlord)

and

CITI TRENDS, INC., a Delaware corporation

(Tenant)

**Property:** 1701 N Governor Williams Highway (Business HWY 52), Darlington, South Carolina 29540

3948937-12 13194.123000

## **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

	<u>Page</u>
BASIC TERMS	1
DEFINITIONS AND BASE PROVISIONS	
GRANTING CLAUSE	9
USE	10
RENT	
TRUE LEASE	13
NET LEASE	13
REAL ESTATE TAXES	14
PERSONAL PROPERTY TAXES	17
OPERATING EXPENSES	17
TENANT'S REPAIR AND MAINTENANCE RESPONSIBILITIES	18
COMPLIANCE WITH LAWS	20
SURRENDER OF PREMISES	
ALTERATIONS	21
ENTRY BY LANDLORD	23
TENANT'S INSURANCE OBLIGATIONS	24
OFAC	
WAIVER OF SUBROGATION	
FIRE OR OTHER CASUALTY	
CONDEMNATION	
INDEMNIFICATION	
ASSIGNMENT AND SUBLETTING	
LIENS	
TENANT'S DEFAULT	
REMEDIES OF LANDLORD	
SUBORDINATION/ATTORNMENT	
ESTOPPEL CERTIFICATE	
HAZARDOUS MATERIALS	
PRESS RELEASES	
HOLDING OVER	
FINANCIAL COVENANTS	
QUIET ENJOYMENT	
NOTICES	
PERSONAL LIABILITY	
ENTIRE AGREEMENT	
AMENDMENTS	
LEGAL INTERPRETATION	
OPTION TO RENEW	
AUTHORITY TO ENTER INTO LEASE	
PARTIES BOUND	
COUNTERPARTS; ELECTRONIC SIGNATURES	
SEVERABILITY	
WAIVER OF JURY TRIAL; CONSEQUENTIAL DAMAGES	

44.	MEMORANDUM OF LEASE	53
45.	BROKERS	- /
46.	LOCAL LAW PROVISIONS	54
	RIGHT OF FIRST REFUSAL TO PURCHASE	
	FORCE MAJEURE	5./
11 3948937	:7-12 13194.123000	

## LEASE AGREEMENT

THIS LEASE AGREEMENT (this "Lease") is entered into as of the 15th day of April, 2022 (the "Effective Date"), by and between CTDASC001 LLC, a Delaware limited liability company ("Landlord"), and CITI TRENDS, INC., a Delaware corporation ("Tenant").

#### RECITALS

- A. Tenant was the fee simple owner of the Premises prior to the Effective Date.
- B. Landlord purchased the Premises from Tenant pursuant to that certain Agreement for Purchase and Sale of Real Property dated as of March 14, 2022 (the "Purchase Agreement").
- C. Landlord and Tenant are executing this Lease, pursuant to which Landlord shall lease the Premises to Tenant, on the terms and conditions set forth below.

**NOW THEREFORE**, in consideration of the mutual promises, covenants, and agreements set forth herein, and other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, Landlord and Tenant agree as follows:

## 1. **BASIC TERMS**

<u>.</u>

- A. "Additional Rent": all sums of money required to be paid by Tenant under this Lease which are not specifically referred to as Base Rent, including, without limitation, the Real Estate Taxes, the Utility Charges and any and all other amounts, sums, charges, liabilities and obligations which Tenant assumes or agrees to pay or may become liable for under this Lease at any time and from time to time.
- B. "Base Rent": Base Rent shall be paid in accordance with and in the amounts set forth on **Exhibit A** attached hereto and made a part hereof, subject to increases as set forth herein.
- C. "<u>Building</u>": The building or buildings located on the Property in the approximate square footages set forth on **Exhibit B-1** attached hereto and made a part hereof.
- D. "Commencement Date": The Effective Date.
- E. "Expiration Date": The last day of the calendar month in which the twentieth (20th) anniversary of the Commencement Date shall occur, subject to extension pursuant to Section 38 of this Lease.
- F. "Option to Renew": Six (6) additional periods of five (5) years each under the terms and conditions set forth in Section 38 of this Lease.
- G. "Premises": Collectively, the Building and the Property.
- H. "<u>Property</u>": certain tracts or parcels of land commonly known as 1701 N Governor Williams Highway (Business HWY 52), Darlington, South Carolina 29540, more particularly described on **Exhibit B-1** attached hereto and made a part hereof.

I. "<u>Term</u>": The period commencing on the Commencement Date and expiring on the Expiration Date, unless extended pursuant to Section 38 of this Lease.

## 2. <u>DEFINITIONS AND BASE PROVISIONS</u>

For purposes of this Lease, the following terms shall have the meanings indicated below:

- A. "<u>ADA</u>": The Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990, 42 U.S.C. §§ 12101 et seq., as the same may be amended from time to time and any and all rules and regulations which have become effective prior to the date of this Lease under such statutes.
- B. "<u>Affiliate</u>": With respect to Landlord or Tenant, shall mean a person or entity that directly or indirectly through one or more intermediaries Controls, is Controlled by, or is under common Control with such person or entity.
- C. "Alterations": Defined in Section 14.A hereof.
- D. "Anti-Money Laundering Laws": The BSA and the United and Strengthening America by Providing Appropriate Tools Required to Intercept and Obstruct Terrorism Act of 2001 (commonly referred to as the USA Patriot Act), P.L. 107-56, as the same may be amended from time to time and any and all rules and regulations which have become effective prior to the date of this Lease under such statutes.
- E. "<u>Architect</u>" shall mean an architect selected by Tenant to complete any applicable Tenant's Work, who is reasonably acceptable to Landlord.
- F. "Bank": Defined in Section 22.C.2 hereof.
- G. "Base Rent": Defined in Section 1.A hereof.
- H. "BSA": The Bank Secrecy Act (otherwise known as the Currency and Foreign Transactions Reporting Act), 31. U.S.C. §§ 310 et seq., as the same may be amended from time to time and any and all rules and regulations which have become effective prior to the date of this Lease under such statutes.
- I. "Building": Defined in Section 1.C hereof.
- J. "Commencement Date": Defined in Section 1.D hereof.
- K. "<u>Comparable Buildings</u>": Buildings in the market in which the applicable Building is located that are comparable in size, design, use, age, location, class and quality to such Building.
- L. "<u>Condemnation</u>" means any condemnation, eminent domain proceeding or other governmental taking for any public or any quasi-public use, whether pursuant to (i) any Law, general or special, by any governmental authority (civil or military), (ii) an agreement with such governmental authority in settlement of or under threat of any requisition or confiscation, or otherwise or (ii) by private purchase in lieu thereof.

- M. "Contract": Defined in Section 47.B hereof.
- N. "Control" shall mean with respect to an entity that is a corporation, limited liability company, partnership or other entity, the right to exercise, directly or indirectly, more than fifty percent (50%) of the voting rights attributable to the ownership interests of the entity, with respect to any non-publicly traded company, and more than twenty percent (20%) ownership, and a change in two or more board seats related to such ownership, with respect to a publicly traded company.
- O. "<u>Default Rate</u>": The lesser of (i) the Prime Rate plus seven percent (7%) per annum, compounding monthly, or (ii) the highest rate allowed by applicable Law.
- P. "<u>Effective Date</u>": Defined in the Preamble hereof.
- Q. "Encumbrance": Any claim, lien, pledge, option, charge, easement, security interest, deed of trust, mortgage, lease, sublease, attachment, conditional sales agreement, encumbrance, preemptive right, right of first refusal, right of first offer, covenant, condition, restriction, reciprocal easement agreement, declaration or other right of third parties, whether voluntarily incurred or arising by operation of Law, and includes any agreement to give or enter into any of the foregoing.
- "Environmental Laws": Each and every Law pertaining to environmental, health or safety R. matters or Hazardous Materials applicable to or which otherwise pertains to or affects the Premises or the use, ownership, occupancy or operation of the Premises or any portion thereof, and as the same have been or may be amended, modified or supplemented from time to time, including but not limited to the (1) Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation and Liability Act of 1980 (42 U.S.C. §9601 et seq.), (2) Hazardous Substances Transportation Act (49 U.S.C. §1802 et seq.), (3) Resource Conservation and Recovery Act (42 U.S.C. §6901 et seq.), as amended by the Hazardous and Solid Wastes Amendments of 1984, (4) Water Pollution Control Act (33 U.S.C. §1251 et seq.), (5) Safe Drinking Water Act (42 U.S.C. §300f et seq.), (6) Clean Water Act (33 U.S.C. §1321 et seq.), (7) Clean Air Act (42 U.S.C. §7401 et seq.), (8) Solid Waste Disposal Act (42 U.S.C. §6901 et seq.), (9) Toxic Substances Control Act (15 U.S.C. §2601 et seq.), (10) Emergency Planning and Community Right-to-Know Act of 1986 (42 U.S.C. §11001 et seq.), (11) Radon Gas and Indoor Air Quality Research Act of 1986 (42 U.S.C. §7401 et seq.), (12) National Environmental Policy Act (42 U.S.C. §4321 et seq.), (13) Superfund Amendment Reauthorization Act of 1986 (42 U.S.C. §9601 et seq.), (14) Occupational Safety and Health Act (29 U.S.C. §651 et seq.), (15) Refuse Act of 1999 (33 U.S.C. § 407 et seq.), (16) Federal Insecticide, Fungicide and Rodenticide Act (7 U.S.C. § 136 et seq.), (17) Marine Protection, Research and Sanctuaries Act (33 U.S.C. § 1401 et seq.), (18) Noise Control Act (42 U.S.C. § 4902 et seq.), (19) Atomic Energy Act (42 U.S.C. § 2011 et seq.) and (20) Nuclear Waste Policy Act of 1982 (42 U.S.C. § 10101 et seq.), and any similar state or local Laws and any and all rules and regulations in effect under such Laws.
- S. "Event of Default": Defined in Section 24 hereof.
- T. "Exercise Period": Defined in Section 47.A hereof.
- U. "Expiration Date": Defined in Section 1.E hereof.
- V. "FILOT": Defined in Section 8.F hereof.

- W. "FILOT Agreement": Defined in Section 8.F hereof.
- X. "<u>Final Completion</u>" shall mean with respect to any Tenant's Work (a) the completion of construction of such Tenant's Work, including all "punch list" items, in accordance with the applicable Plans as certified by the applicable General Contractor, and (b) all permits and licenses required for the legal occupancy of such Tenant's Work, if any, have been obtained.
- Y. "<u>Final Completion Date</u>" shall mean the date that Final Completion of the applicable Tenant's Work occurs.
- Z. "Financial Statements": Defined in Section 31.B hereof.
- AA. "General Construction Contract" shall mean with respect to any Tenant's Work, the applicable construction contract by and between the applicable General Contractor and Tenant and approved by Landlord, which approval shall not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed.
- BB. "<u>General Contractor</u>" shall mean, with respect to any Tenant's Work, a contractor selected by Tenant to complete such Tenant's Work and reasonably acceptable to Landlord and licensed in the state where the Property is located.
- CC. "Hazardous Materials": shall mean (a) any toxic substance or hazardous waste, substance, solid waste or related material, or any pollutant or contaminant; (b) radon gas, asbestos, urea formaldehyde foam insulation, polychlorinated biphenyls, radiation, mold or other microbial matter, odors, noise, per- and poly-fluoroalkyl substances, or any petroleum product or additive; (c) any substance, gas, material or chemical which is now or hereafter defined as or included in the definition of "hazardous substances," "toxic substances," "hazardous materials," "hazardous wastes," "regulated substances" or words of similar import under any Environmental Laws; and (d) any other chemical, material, gas or substance, the exposure to or release of which is or may be prohibited, limited or regulated by any governmental authority, or any chemical, material, gas or substance that does or is reasonably likely to pose a hazard to human health or safety or to the environment.
- DD. "<u>Indemnified Party</u>" shall mean, with respect to any indemnification obligation contained in this Lease, the individual or entity so indemnified by the indemnifying party.
- EE. "Landlord": Defined in the Preamble hereof.
- FF. "Landlord Claim": Defined in Section 19.G hereof.
- GG. "<u>Landlord Indemnified Parties</u>": Landlord and Landlord Mortgagee, and each of their respective successors and assigns, and their respective members, managers, partners, shareholders, officers, directors, agents, attorneys and representatives.
- HH. "Landlord Mortgage": Defined in Section 26.B hereof.
- II. "Landlord Mortgagee": Defined in Section 26.B hereof.
- JJ. "Landlord Notice Address":

c/o Oak Street Real Estate Capital, LLC 30 N. LaSalle, Suite 4140 Chicago, Illinois 60602 Attention: Michael Reiter E-mail: reiter@oakstreetrec.com

With a copy to

c/o Oak Street Real Estate Capital, LLC 30 N. LaSalle, Suite 4140 Chicago, Illinois 60602 Attention: Heba Elayan E-mail: heba.elayan@blueowl.com

E man: neod.cidyundgoideowi.e

With a copy to

Kirkland & Ellis LLP 300 North LaSalle Chicago, Illinois 60654 Attention: David A. Rosenberg

E-mail: david.rosenberg@kirkland.com

- KK. "Landlord's Notice": Defined in Section 47.A hereof.
- LL. "<u>Landlord's Representatives</u>": Landlord's agents, attorneys, representatives, members, directors, officers and employees.
- MM. "Late Charge": Defined in Section 5.C hereof.
- NN. "<u>Law</u>": All applicable statutes, ordinances, rules, regulations, codes, orders, requirements, directives, binding written interpretations and binding written policies, common law, rulings, and decrees of all local, municipal, state and federal governments, departments, agencies, commissions, boards or political subdivisions.
- OO. "LC Issuer Requirements": Defined in Section 22.C.2 hereof.
- PP. "Lease": Defined in the Preamble hereof.
- QQ. "Letter of Credit": Defined in Section 22.C hereof.
- RR. "LC Amount": Defined in Section 22.C hereof.
- SS. "NFA": Defined in Section 28.H hereof.
- TT. "Negotiation Period": Defined in Section 47.B hereof.

- UU. "Net Award": entire award payable with respect to the Property by reason of a Condemnation whether pursuant to a judgment or by agreement or otherwise, less any costs incurred by Landlord or Tenant, as the case may be, in collecting such award or proceeds.
- VV. "OFAC Laws and Regulations": All Laws administered by the Office of Foreign Asset Control ("OFAC") of the Department of the Treasury, codified at 31 C.F.R. Part 500 (including those named on OFAC's Specially Designated and Blocked Persons list) or under any statute, executive order (including the September 24, 2001, Executive Order Blocking Property and Prohibiting Transactions with Persons Who Commit, Threaten to Commit, or Support Terrorism), or other governmental action regarding persons or entities with whom U.S. persons or entities are restricted from doing business (including persons or entities who have violated the U.S. Foreign Corrupt Practices Act 15 U.S.C. §§78dd-1, 78dd-2 and 78dd-3), as same may be amended from time to time.
- WW. "Offer Price": Defined in Section 47.A hereof.
- XX. "Option to Renew": Defined in Section 1.F hereof.
- YY. "Permitted Encumbrances": Any and all Encumbrances (i) affecting any portion of the Premises as of the Commencement Date, including, but not limited to, those Encumbrances shown on Landlord's title policy obtained on the Effective Date, (ii) consisting of current taxes and assessments with respect to the Premises, not yet due or payable, (iii) arising or created by municipal and zoning ordinances and (iv) arising after the Commencement Date that are approved in writing by Landlord in its sole and absolute discretion.
- ZZ. "Personal Property": All personal property on the Premises, which shall include, without limitation, all business machinery and equipment, including, but not limited to, specialized equipment unique to the nature of Tenant's business, business records, furniture, furnishings, communications equipment, office equipment, computer equipment, computer software, computer tapes, computer program tapes, computer program disks, computer program documentation and manuals, computer program codes, customer accounts, customer lists, customer information, inventory and proprietary information which may belong to Tenant or be in the possession of Tenant, which is located or used upon, in or about the Premises during the Term, or any renewal or extension thereof. Any generator and associated equipment located at the Premises, if any, shall constitute a fixture and shall not constitute Personal Property.
- AAA. "Plans" shall mean, with respect to any Tenant's Work, the plans and specifications prepared by the Architect and approved by Landlord.
- BBB. "Premises": Defined in Section 1.G hereof and described in Exhibit B-1.
- CCC. "Prime Rate": The interest rate per annum as published, from time to time, in The Wall Street Journal as the "Prime Rate" in its column entitled "Money Rate". The Prime Rate may not be the lowest rate of interest charged by any "large U.S. money center commercial banks" and Landlord makes no representations or warranties to that effect. In the event The Wall Street Journal ceases publication or ceases to publish the "Prime Rate" as described above, the Prime Rate shall be the average per annum discount rate (the "Discount Rate") on ninety-one (91) day bills ("Treasury Bills") issued from time to time by the United States Treasury at its most recent auction, plus three

hundred (300) basis points. If no such 91-day Treasury Bills are then being issued, the Discount Rate shall be the discount rate on Treasury Bills then being issued for the period of time closest to ninety-one (91) days.

- DDD. "Prior Environmental Reports": Defined in Section 28.C hereof.
- EEE. "Prohibited Persons": Defined in Section 17.B hereof.
- FFF. "Property": Defined in Section 1.H hereof.
- GGG. "Purchase Agreement": Defined in Recital B hereto.
- HHH. "Rating Agencies": Defined in Section 22.C.2 hereof.
- III. "Real Estate Taxes": Defined in Section 8.A hereof.
- JJJ. "Release": Any spilling, leaking, pumping, pouring, emitting, emptying, discharging, injecting, escaping, leaching, dumping, migrating, presence of, exposure to or disposing into the environment of any Hazardous Materials, including the abandonment or discarding of barrels, containers, and other closed receptacles containing any Hazardous Materials.
- KKK. "Remedial Action" (i) the judicial or nonjudicial foreclosure of the Landlord Mortgage; (ii) the delivery of a deed in lieu of judicial or nonjudicial foreclosure of the Landlord Mortgage; (iii) any offer, notice, pleading, agreement, transaction or other event or condition of any kind arising directly out of or relating directly to any of the events referred to in foregoing clauses (a) or (ii); or (iv) the first subsequent transfer following any of the events referred to in foregoing clause (i) or (ii), or the pursuit by Landlord Mortgagee of any of the Remedial Actions
- LLL. "Renewal Amendment": Defined in Section 38.E hereof.
- MMM. "Renewal Notice": Defined in Section 38.A.1 hereof.
- NNN. "Renewal Option": Defined in Section 38.A hereof.
- OOO. "Renewal Term": Defined in Section 38.A hereof.
- PPP. "Renovations": Certain capital improvements previously made, in the process of being made, or to be made with respect to the Property as more particularly described and depicted in those certain plans dated 8/11/21 prepared by Hy-Tek Material Handling LLC captioned "Citi Trends Darlington, SC Project Number: SGA210181 Shipping Sorter."
- QQQ. "Rent": Defined in Section 5.A hereof.
- RRR. "Repossessed Premises": Defined in Section 25.C hereof.
- SSS. "Restoration Standards": Defined in Section 19.A hereof.
- TTT. "Right of First Refusal": Defined in Section 47 hereof.

UUU. "SEC": Defined in Section 31.B hereof.

VVV. "SNDA": Defined in Section 26.A hereof.

WWW. "Substitute Tenant": Defined in Section 25.C hereof.

XXX. "Tanks": Defined in Section 28.H hereof.

YYY. "Taxes": Defined in Section 8.D hereof.

ZZZ. "Temporary Discontinuances": Defined in Section 4.B hereof.

AAAA. "Tenant": Defined in the Preamble hereto.

BBBB. "<u>Tenant Indemnified Parties</u>": Tenant and any mortgagee of Tenant's interest in this Lease or in the Premises, and Tenant's respective successors and assigns, and their respective members, managers, partners, shareholders, officers, directors, attorneys and representatives.

CCCC. "Tenant Notice Address":

Citi Trends, Inc. 104 Coleman Boulevard Savannah, Georgia 31408-9565 Attn: Legal Department

DDDD. "<u>Tenant's Personal Property</u>": Defined in <u>Section 13</u> hereof.

EEEE. "Tenant's Purchase Election": Defined in Section 47.A hereof.

FFFF. "Tenant's Representatives": Tenant's agents, attorneys, representatives, directors, officers and employees and any mortgagee of Tenant's interest in this Lease or in the Premises.

GGGG. "Tenant's Work": Defined in Exhibit C hereof.

HHHH."Term": Defined in Section 1.I hereof.

IIII. "Transfer": Defined in Section 22.B hereof.

JJJJ. "<u>U.S. Publicly-Traded Entity</u>": Defined in <u>Section 17.A</u> hereof.

KKKK."<u>Utility Charges</u>": Defined in <u>Section 10.A</u> hereof.

## 3. **GRANTING CLAUSE**

•

A. Landlord, in consideration of the covenants and agreements to be performed by Tenant, and upon the terms and conditions contained in this Lease, does hereby lease, demise, let and deliver to Tenant, and Tenant, in consideration of the covenants and agreements to be performed by Landlord and upon the terms and conditions contained in this Lease, does hereby lease from Landlord, the Premises, to have and to hold for the Term. Tenant acknowledges receipt and delivery of complete

8 3948937-12 13194.123000 and exclusive possession of the Premises, subject to the Permitted Encumbrances. Tenant acknowledges and confirms that for a substantial period prior to and up to and including the execution of this Lease, Tenant has been in continuous ownership and possession of the Premises, and, accordingly, Tenant is fully familiar therewith, and Tenant has examined and otherwise has knowledge of the condition of the Premises prior to the execution and delivery of this Lease and has found the same to be satisfactory for its purposes hereunder. Regardless, however, of any knowledge, examination or inspection made by Tenant and whether or not any patent or latent defect or condition was revealed or discovered thereby, Tenant is leasing the Premises "as is," "where is" and "with all faults" in its present condition. Tenant hereby irrevocably, unconditionally and absolutely waives and relinquishes any claim or action against Landlord whatsoever in respect of the condition of the Premises as of the Commencement Date, including any patent or latent defects or adverse conditions not discovered or discoverable or otherwise known or unknown by Tenant as of the Commencement Date.

LANDLORD MAKES NO WARRANTY OR REPRESENTATION, EXPRESS OR IMPLIED, IN FACT OR IN LAW, IN RESPECT OF THE PREMISES OR ANY PART THEREOF, EITHER AS TO ITS FITNESS FOR USE, DESIGN OR CONDITION FOR ANY PARTICULAR USE OR PURPOSE OR OTHERWISE, OR AS TO THE NATURE OR QUALITY OF THE MATERIAL OR WORKMANSHIP THEREIN, OR THE EXISTENCE OF ANY HAZARDOUS MATERIALS, IT BEING AGREED THAT ALL SUCH RISKS, KNOWN AND UNKNOWN, LATENT OR PATENT, ARE TO BE BORNE SOLELY BY TENANT, INCLUDING ALL RESPONSIBILITY AND LIABILITY FOR ANY ENVIRONMENTAL CONDITION OF THE PREMISES, ENVIRONMENTAL REMEDIATION AND COMPLIANCE WITH ALL ENVIRONMENTAL LAWS.

Without limiting the foregoing, Tenant realizes and acknowledges that factual matters existing as of the Commencement Date now unknown to it may have given or may hereafter give rise to losses, damages, liabilities, costs and expenses that are presently unknown, unanticipated and unsuspected, and Tenant further agrees that the waivers and releases herein have been negotiated and agreed upon in light of that realization and that Tenant nevertheless hereby intends to release, discharge and acquit Landlord and Landlord Mortgagee, and each of their respective successors and assigns, and their respective members, managers, partners, shareholders, officers, directors, agents, attorneys and representatives, from any and all such unknown losses, damages, liabilities, costs and expenses.

- B. Landlord and Tenant covenant and agree that, except to the extent otherwise required by applicable Law: (i) each will treat this Lease in accordance with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles, consistently applied, and as a true lease for state law reporting purposes and for federal income tax purposes; and (ii) each party will not, nor will it permit any Affiliate to, at any time, take any action or fail to take any action with respect to the preparation or filing of any statement or disclosure to any governmental authority, including without limitation, any income tax return (including an amended income tax return), to the extent that such action or such failure to take action would be inconsistent with the intention of the parties expressed in this Section 3.B.
- C. Tenant acknowledges that fee simple title (both legal and equitable) to the Premises is vested in Landlord and that Tenant has only the leasehold right of possession and use of the Premises as provided herein.

## 4. **USE**

·

- A. The Premises shall be used only for the purpose of receiving, manufacturing, assembling, testing, storing, shipping and selling products, materials and merchandise made and/or distributed by Tenant, for related office uses in all cases subject to and in compliance with all Laws and Permitted Encumbrances. Tenant shall use the Premises only as provided by and in accordance with all Permitted Encumbrances, subject to Landlord's reservation of rights herein. Tenant shall not use or occupy the Premises, or any part thereof, nor permit or allow the Premises or any part thereof to be used or occupied, for (i) any purpose or in any manner which is in violation of any Law or a violation of the provisions set forth in Section 28 or any other provision of this Lease or (ii) in any manner which violates any certificates of occupancy for the Premises or makes void or voidable any insurance then in force with respect thereto as is required pursuant to Section 16 hereof. Tenant's occupancy of the Premises will be in compliance with all applicable Laws and insurance requirements, and as otherwise provided in this Lease. Tenant shall neither suffer nor permit the Premises or any portion thereof to be used, or otherwise act or fail to act, in such a manner as (I) might impair Landlord's title thereto or to any portion thereof, (II) may make possible a claim of adverse use or possession or an implied dedication of the Premises or any portion of the Premises, or (III) may subject the Premises or this Lease to any Encumbrances, other than Permitted Encumbrances. Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, Tenant shall not (a) permit any unlawful practice to be carried on or committed in the Premises; (b) make any use of or allow the Premises to be used for any purpose that might invalidate or increase the rate of insurance thereof; (c) deface or injure the Premises; (d) overload the floors, walls or ceilings of the Premises; (e) commit or suffer any material waste in or about the Premises; (f) use the Premises in any manner that may diminish the value of the Premises in any material respect; or (g) use the Premises for any of the following purposes without the Landlord's prior consent (in its sole and absolute discretion): (i) bar, nightclub, adult bookstore or video shop or other adult entertainment establishment; (ii) incineration or reduction of garbage or any garbage dumps on the Premises; (iii) mortuary; (iv) fire sale, bankruptcy sale or auction house operation; (v) laundry or dry cleaning plant or laundromat; (vi) automobile, truck, trailer or RV repairs on-site (other than as incidental to the use of the Premises as a distribution center, which shall be in accordance with all applicable Laws); (vii) "flea market" secondhand store, surplus or other "off-price" or deep discount store (provided that the uses in this clause (vii) shall be permitted on no more than five percent (5%) of the square footage of the Premises in the aggregate); (viii) massage parlor; (ix) carnival; or (x) gambling or off-track betting operation.
- B. At all times during the initial five (5) years of the Term, Tenant shall occupy the Premises and operate its business on the Premises in the ordinary course except during periods when such operation may be temporarily discontinued by reason of casualty, condemnation or, solely to the extent necessary, ordinary course repairs ("Temporary Discontinuances") (provided, however, that during all such Temporary Discontinuances Tenant shall strictly comply with the terms and conditions of Section 19 and Section 20 of this Lease. Notwithstanding the foregoing, from and after the date that is five (5) years after the Commencement Date, Tenant shall have no obligation to occupy the Premises or to operate any business within the Premises; provided, however, if following the date that is five (5) years after the Commencement Date, Tenant does not occupy the Premises and operate its business on the Premises for a period of one hundred eighty (180) consecutive days for any reason other than a Temporary Discontinuance, Tenant shall cooperate with Landlord's efforts to permit a third party to occupy and use the Premises for its business

(including, without limitation, executing a commercially reasonable sublease agreement with such third party).

- C. Tenant will not enter into any agreements or consent to any transaction or instruments that will create an Encumbrance on the Premises without Landlord's prior written consent in its sole discretion; provided that Landlord shall not unreasonably withhold, condition or delay its consent to any easements, licenses or similar instruments for utilities and technology service providers. Tenant shall be responsible for complying with the terms and conditions of, and paying the costs and expenses under, all Encumbrances on the Premises (other than Landlord's obligations to pay debt service to any Landlord Mortgagee under any Landlord Mortgage, or the extent caused by or through Landlord or Landlord's Representatives without Tenant's consent (not to be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed), but excluding any Encumbrance required by any governmental authority or pursuant any law. rule or regulation). Tenant shall not, without Landlord's prior written consent (in Landlord's sole discretion), apply for or otherwise seek or obtain any zoning changes or variances with respect to the Property; provided that with respect to a zoning change or variance that solely increases the permitted uses at the property, but otherwise does not change the zoning applicable to the Property, Landlord's consent shall not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed. If Landlord desires to seek or obtain any zoning changes or variances with respect to the Property, Tenant shall cooperate in all respects therewith, at Landlord's request, provided that such zoning change or variance will not prohibit Tenant's use of the Property for its then-current use.
- D. Tenant shall have the right to access and use the Premises twenty-four (24) hours per day, seven (7) days per week.

## 5. **<u>RENT</u>**

÷

- A. Tenant shall pay Base Rent to Landlord in the manner provided in <u>Section 5.A</u> in equal consecutive monthly installments in advance on or before the first (1st) day of each calendar month commencing as of the Commencement Date and continuing through the Term. If the Term commences on a day other than the first day of a calendar month, or ends on a day other than the last day of a calendar month, Base Rent for such month shall be prorated by multiplying such Base Rent by a fraction, the numerator of which is the number of days of the Term within such calendar month and the denominator of which is the total number of days within such calendar month. Tenant shall pay its first monthly installment of Base Rent, which may be prorated pursuant to this <u>Section 5.A</u>, on the Commencement Date in connection with Landlord's acquisition of the Premises pursuant to the Purchase Agreement.
- B. For purposes of this Lease, the Base Rent and Additional Rent are sometimes collectively referred to as "Rent"; and, in the event of any failure on the part of Tenant to pay any portion of the Rent, every fine, penalty, interest and cost which may be added for nonpayment or late payment of such items, including, without limitation, all amounts for which Tenant is or may become liable to indemnify Landlord and the Landlord Indemnified Parties under this Lease (including reasonable attorneys' fees and court costs) shall be deemed to be Rent. All Rent is payable in lawful money of the United States of America and legal tender for the payment of public and private debts without notice, demand, abatement, deduction, or setoff under any circumstances, in accordance with the wire or ACH information as Landlord designates to Tenant in writing from time to time,

In no event shall Tenant be required to pay to Landlord any item of Additional Rent that Tenant is obligated to pay and has paid to any third party pursuant to any provision of this Lease.

- C. Tenant hereby acknowledges that late payment by Tenant to Landlord of Rent will cause Landlord to incur costs and administrative complications not contemplated hereunder, the exact amount and scope of which are presently anticipated to be extremely difficult to ascertain. Accordingly, if any installment of Rent due to Landlord is not paid on the date it is due for any reason. Tenant shall pay Landlord upon demand a late charge equal to the lesser of (i) seven percent (7%) of the delinquent installment of Rent and (ii) the highest amount allowed by applicable Law (each a "Late Charge"); provided that, so long as Rent is paid within three (3) business days of notice from Landlord and no other installment of Rent in the previous twenty-four (24) month period was paid after the date it was due, then no Late Charge shall be charged for such late payment of Rent. The parties agree that this Late Charge represents a fair and reasonable estimate of the costs and expenses (including economic losses) that Landlord will incur by reason of late payment by Tenant. The parties further agree that such Late Charge is Rent and not interest and such assessment does not constitute a lender or borrower/creditor relationship between Landlord and Tenant. In addition, any amount of delinquent Rent (including the amount of any Late Charge) due to Landlord shall accrue interest at the Default Rate from the date on which such Rent was due up to the date that such Rent is paid. The payment of such Late Charge or such interest shall not constitute waiver of, nor excuse or cure, any default under this Lease, nor prevent Landlord from exercising any other rights and remedies available to Landlord. Without limitation of the foregoing, Tenant shall be responsible for payment of all interest, late charges, and other costs and fees imposed by third parties with respect to late payments of Utilities or other third-party charges that are the responsibility of Tenant hereunder.
- D. For any non-scheduled payment of Rent hereunder that is payable by Tenant on demand by Landlord, such shall be due ten (10) days following written demand therefor by Landlord, without abatement, deduction, or setoff under any circumstances.

## 6. TRUE LEASE

It is the intent of Landlord and Tenant that this Lease establish a "true lease" of all parcels A. constituting the Premises for all purposes under the United States Bankruptcy Code, applicable state law, and for Federal income tax purposes. The Rent for the Term is intended to be "fixed rent" within the meaning of Treasury Regulation Section 1.467-1(h) (3) for each annual period. This Lease is a "true lease" and does not represent a financing statement, financing lease, financing agreement, device or arrangement, security interest, security agreement, capital lease, mortgage, equitable mortgage, deed of trust, trust agreement, or other financing or trust arrangement or any other non-lease transaction. Each of the parties (1) waives any claim or defense based upon the characterization of the Lease as anything other than a "true lease", (2) stipulates and agrees not to challenge, and is estopped from challenging, the validity, enforceability or characterization of the lease of the Premises under the Lease as a "true lease," (3) stipulates and agrees, and is estopped from challenging, that nothing contained in the Lease creates or is intended to create a joint venture, partnership, equitable mortgage, trust, financing device or arrangement, security interest or the like and (4) shall support the intent of the parties that the lease of the Premises pursuant to this Lease is a "true lease" and does not create a joint venture, partnership, equitable mortgage, trust, financing device or arrangement, security interest or the like, if, and to the extent that, any

challenge occurs. Landlord does not intend to convey any fee interest in any of the Premises to Tenant. Tenant does not intend to obtain an interest in the Premises other than a leasehold interest pursuant to the Lease. The Lease may not be construed in any manner to create any relationship between the parties other than a landlord-tenant relationship.

## 7. **NET LEASE**

-

- Landlord and Tenant acknowledge and agree that (i) this Lease is, and is intended to be, A. what is commonly referred to as a "net, net, net" or "triple net" lease, and (ii) the Rent shall be paid absolutely net to Landlord, so that this Lease shall yield to Landlord the full amount or benefit of the installments of Base Rent, Real Estate Taxes and all other Rent throughout the Term with respect to the entire Premises, all as more fully set forth in Section 5. All of the costs, expenses, responsibilities and obligations of every kind and nature whatsoever foreseen and unforeseen relating to the condition, use, operation, management, maintenance, repair, restoration and replacement of the Premises and all improvements and appurtenances related thereto or any part thereof shall be performed and paid by Tenant, and Landlord shall have no responsibility or liability therefor. Tenant covenants to pay Base Rent, Additional Rent and all other Rent hereunder are independent covenants, and Tenant shall have no right to hold back, offset, deduct, credit against or fail to pay in full any such amounts for claimed or actual default or breach by Landlord of whatsoever nature, for force majeure or for any other reason whatsoever. For the avoidance of doubt, Tenant shall not have, and hereby expressly and absolutely waives, relinquishes, and covenants not to assert, accept or take advantage of, any right to deposit or pay with or into any court or other third-party escrow, depository account or tenant account with respect to any disputed Rent, or any Rent pending resolution of any other dispute or controversy with Landlord. Tenant hereby expressly waives any and all defenses it may have at law or in equity to payment of Rent, including, without limitation, based on any theories of frustration of purpose, impossibility, or otherwise.
- B. Landlord and Tenant acknowledge and agree that this Lease is intended to be a "true lease" and an "operating lease" and not a financing lease, capital lease, mortgage, equitable mortgage, deed of trust, trust agreement, security agreement or other financing or trust arrangement, and the economic realities of this Lease are those of a true lease. The business relationship created by this Lease and any related documents is solely that of a long term commercial lease between Landlord and Tenant, this Lease has been entered into by both parties in reliance upon the economic and legal bargains contained herein, and none of the agreements contained herein is intended, or shall be deemed or construed, to create a partnership (de facto or de jure) between Landlord and Tenant, to make them joint venturers, to make Tenant an agent, legal representative, partner, subsidiary or employee of Landlord, or to make Landlord in any way responsible for the debts, obligations or losses of Tenant. Landlord and Tenant shall each use commercially reasonable efforts to take such actions as may be reasonably required to maintain the status of this Lease as a "true lease" and an "operating lease"

## 8. **REAL ESTATE TAXES**

•

A. During the Term, Tenant shall promptly pay, or cause to be paid, on a cash basis when due to the applicable taxing authority one hundred percent (100%) of all Taxes, including ad valorem, sales, use, rent or similar taxes, including tax increases and re-assessments; payments in lieu of taxes

pursuant to any statutory service agreement, payment-in-lieu-of-taxes agreement or the like; transfer taxes; assessments, including assessments for supplemental assessments and public improvements or benefits, whether or not commenced or completed prior to the date hereof and whether or not to be completed within the Term, and including assessments under Encumbrances; water, sewer and other utility levies and charges; excise tax levies; fees, including license, permit, inspection, authorization and similar fees; and all other governmental and other charges, in each case whether general or special, ordinary or extraordinary, or foreseen or unforeseen, of every character and any kind and nature whatsoever in respect of the Premises (including, without limitation, any Building and/or Property) and/or the Rent and all interest and penalties thereon attributable to any failure in payment by Tenant which at any time prior to, during or in respect of the Term hereof may be assessed or imposed on or in respect of or be a lien upon (i) the Premises or any part thereof or any appurtenance thereto, (ii) any Rent reserved or payable hereunder or any other sums payable by Tenant hereunder, (iii) this Lease or the leasehold estate hereby created or the operation, possession, occupancy or use of the Premises or any part thereof, (iv) any occupancy, operation, use or possession of, or sales from or activity conducted on or in connection with the Premises or the Property or the leasing or use of the Premises or the Property or any part thereof, or (v) any document to which Tenant is a party creating or transferring an interest or estate in the Premises, together with any interest or penalties thereon (all of which are hereinafter called "Real Estate Taxes"). Notwithstanding the foregoing, Real Estate Taxes shall not include income, franchise, capital stock, estate and inheritance, or other similar taxes payable by Landlord, provided that Tenant shall be responsible, at its sole cost and expense, for the payment of any business license fees charged in connection with this Lease or Tenant's operations upon the Premises ("Business License Fees"). Tenant shall make such payments directly to the taxing authorities and shall promptly furnish to Landlord copies of official receipts or other satisfactory proof evidencing such direct payments. Tenant's obligation to pay Real Estate Taxes shall be absolutely fixed upon the date such Real Estate Taxes become a lien upon the Premises or any part thereof, subject to Section 8.C. Tenant shall also be responsible for all Real Estate Taxes which, on the Commencement Date, are a lien upon the Premises or any part thereof.

B. If Landlord receives a bill for Real Estate Taxes, Landlord shall provide the bill for each installment of Real Estate Taxes to Tenant promptly upon Landlord's receipt of such bill. Tenant shall pay the Real Estate Taxes set forth on such bill prior to when due. Upon Landlord's written request. Tenant shall provide Landlord with reasonable evidence that such Real Estate Taxes have been paid. If Tenant shall default in the payment of any Real Estate Taxes, Landlord shall have the right (but not the obligation) to pay the same together with any penalties and interest, in which event the amount so paid by Landlord shall be paid by Tenant to Landlord upon demand with interest thereon at the Default Rate. Tenant may pay any Real Estate Taxes in installments, if payment may be so made without penalty, fine, premium or interest, except that on the termination of this Lease any Real Estate Taxes which Tenant has elected to pay in installments shall be apportioned between Landlord and Tenant based on the time remaining in the Term. All Real Estate Taxes for the tax year in which this Lease shall terminate shall be apportioned between Landlord and Tenant on a cash basis. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Lease, under no circumstances shall any federal, state or municipal income taxes, gross revenue taxes, franchise taxes, capital stock taxes, estate or inheritance taxes, margin taxes, capital gains taxes or similar taxes due from or assessed against Landlord with respect to the Property be considered Real Estate Taxes, provided that Tenant shall be responsible, at its sole cost and expense, for the payment of any Business License Fees.

- C. Tenant shall have the right, before delinquency occurs, of protesting, contesting, objecting to or opposing, at Tenant's sole cost and expense, by appropriate legal proceedings conducted in good faith and with due diligence, the legality or amount of any such Real Estate Taxes, assessments or assessed valuations in its own or in Landlord's name as the case may be, and upon Tenant's written request, Landlord will, at no cost or expense to Landlord, reasonably cooperate with Tenant; provided, however, that (i) in the case of any unpaid Real Estate Taxes, lien, attachment, levy, encumbrance, charge or claim pursuant to any Law, the commencement and continuation of such proceedings shall suspend the collection or enforcement thereof from or against Landlord and the Premises, which suspension may be caused by the payment by Tenant of a bond or some other form of security for payment; (ii) neither the Premises, the Rent therefrom nor any part or interest in either thereof would be in any danger of being sold, forfeited, attached or lost pending the outcome of such proceedings solely based on the outcome of the proceeding and not if Tenant has the right to make a curative payment following the outcome of the proceeding to avoid any of the foregoing consequences; (iii) the insurance coverage required by Section 16 shall be maintained; (iv) Tenant shall keep Landlord reasonably informed as to the status of and with copies of all documents in the proceedings, upon request by Landlord; (v) if such contest shall be finally resolved against Landlord or Tenant, Tenant shall promptly pay the amount required to be paid, together with all interest and penalties accrued thereon, and (vi) Tenant shall fund without reimbursement from Landlord any bond, deposit or such other security required by a taxing authority, Landlord Mortgagee, or other party in connection with any protest or contest contemplated by this Section 8. Landlord shall execute and deliver to Tenant such authorizations and other documents as may reasonably be required in any such contest, provided Tenant shall reimburse Landlord for its actual out-of-pocket costs associated with such execution, and, if reasonably requested by Tenant, Landlord shall join as a party therein (and at no cost or expense to Landlord). The provisions of this <u>Section 8.C</u> shall not be construed to permit Tenant to contest the payment of Rent or any other amount payable by Tenant to Landlord hereunder. Without limiting any other provision of this Lease, Tenant shall indemnify, defend, protect and save harmless Landlord and all Landlord Indemnified Parties and the Premises from and against any and all liability, costs, fees, damages, expenses, penalties, fines and charges of any kind (including reasonable attorneys' fees, including those incurred in the enforcement of this indemnity) that may be imposed upon Landlord or the Premises or any portion thereof in connection with any such contest and any loss resulting therefrom. Any refund due from any taxing authority in respect of any Real Estate Taxes paid by or on behalf of Tenant shall be paid over to or retained by Tenant.
- D. Tenant will indemnify Landlord and/or any Landlord Indemnified Parties, on an after-tax basis, against any fees or taxes, including, but not limited to, Real Estate Taxes and any fees or taxes directly attributable to the Premises on a site level basis ("Taxes") imposed by the United States or any taxing jurisdiction or authority of or in the United States or any state in connection with this Lease, Landlord's ownership of the Premises and/or Tenant's use of the Premises.
- E. Landlord and Tenant shall, upon request of the other, promptly provide such data as is maintained by the party to whom the request is made with respect to the Premises as may be necessary to prepare any required tax returns and reports required by a governmental authority.
- F. Landlord and Tenant acknowledge that the Property is currently benefitting from a Fee In Lieu of Tax Agreement (the "FILOT") with Darlington County as evidenced by that certain Fee In Lieu Of Tax Agreement, between Darlington County, South Carolina and Tenant, dated as of May 5,

2008 (the "FILOT Agreement"). Landlord agrees to cooperate with Tenant, at no cost to Landlord, in taking such actions (including, without limitation, executing documents) as may be reasonably required to assist Tenant in maintaining the FILOT in force and effect. Tenant shall use continuous diligent efforts to deliver to Landlord, written confirmation from Darlington County, South Carolina, of the ratification of the transfer of the FILOT Agreement to Landlord in a form reasonably acceptable to Landlord. Provided, however, if (i) Darlington Count, South Carolina terminates the FILOT Agreement as a result of the transfer to Landlord and (ii) this Lease is terminated pursuant to its terms prior to what would have been the expiration date of the FILOT Agreement, then upon such termination of this Lease (in addition to any other remedy or damages received by Landlord hereunder) Tenant shall pay to Landlord an amount equal to the present value (using a discount rate of seven percent (7%)) of the difference between (A) the fees that would have been payable under the FILOT Agreement and (B) the actual expected taxes payable after the termination of the FILOT, in each case, for what would have been the remaining term of the FILOT Agreement if the FILOT Agreement had not been so terminated.

# 9. **PERSONAL PROPERTY TAXES**

÷

Tenant shall be liable for and shall promptly pay when due all personal property taxes related to Personal Property and Tenant's Personal Property placed in the Premises. Tenant may, without Landlord's consent, before delinquency occurs, contest any such taxes related to the Personal Property.

### 10. **OPERATING EXPENSES**

•

- A. <u>Utilities</u>. During the Term, Tenant agrees to pay all fees, costs, expenses and charges for electricity, power, gas, oil, water, sanitary and storm sewer, septic system refuse collection, landscaping, telephone, internet, trash removal, security, and other utilities and services consumed, rendered or used on or about the Premises (or any portion thereof) and such utility franchises as may be appurtenant to the use of the Premises (or any portion thereof) (collectively, "<u>Utility Charges</u>"). Landlord acknowledges and agrees that Tenant may enter into contracts for any of the foregoing services or the like without Landlord's prior consent during the Term; provided, that any such contract shall be terminable by Tenant (or Landlord following termination of this Lease in accordance with its terms) at or prior to the expiration or sooner termination of the Lease or upon no more than thirty (30) days' prior notice to the third-party servicer. Any resulting termination premium, fee or penalty shall be the sole responsibility of Tenant.
- B. <u>Third Party Management</u>. Tenant shall have the right to manage and operate the Premises (or any portion thereof) utilizing third parties for the management and operation thereof, without obtaining Landlord's prior written consent of such third party. Notwithstanding the appointment of any third-party manager, Tenant shall remain fully responsible for the Premises in accordance with the terms hereof.

#### 11. TENANT'S REPAIR AND MAINTENANCE RESPONSIBILITIES

·

A. Throughout the Term, Tenant, at its sole cost and expense, will keep the Premises in a substantially similar condition as existed on the Commencement Date (reasonable wear and tear, damage from fire or other casualty excepted), whether or not the need for such repairs occurs as a result of

Tenant's use, the elements, or the age of the applicable Building, the applicable Property or Tenant's Personal Property, or otherwise, and will commit or allow no physical waste with respect thereto, and with reasonable promptness, will make all necessary and appropriate repairs and replacements thereto of every kind and nature, including without limitation those necessary to ensure continuing compliance with all Laws and insurance requirements, whether interior or exterior, structural or nonstructural, ordinary or extraordinary, foreseen or unforeseen. Tenant's maintenance, repair and replacement obligations shall extend to and include, without limitation, all systems serving the Premises and, subject to any Permitted Encumbrances, any Parking Areas and landscaping on the Property. necessity for and adequacy of repairs to any Building or other improvements forming a part of the Premises shall be measured by the standard which is appropriate for and equivalent in quality to such Building's Comparable Buildings. Tenant's obligations under this Section 11 shall, without limitation, include the maintenance, repair and replacement (a) at all times, of any and all building systems, machinery and equipment which exclusively serve the Premises, and (b) the bearing walls, floors, foundations, roofs and all structural elements of the Premises. Tenant will not take or omit to take any action the taking or omission of which would reasonably be expected to (i) create (or permit to continue) any dangerous condition, or (ii) create (or permit to continue) any condition which might reasonably be expected to involve any loss, damage or injury to any person or property. All repairs and replacements shall be in quality and class at least equal to the original work and shall be made promptly as and when necessary. Repairs and replacements called for as a result of fire and/or other casualty and Condemnation shall be made pursuant to the provisions of Sections 19 and 20 hereof, respectively. In connection with the foregoing, Tenant's obligations with respect to the Premises shall include, without limitation, items such as, to the extent applicable:

- 1. Maintaining, repairing, and replacing, as necessary, the roof of the Building on the Premises;
- 2. Maintaining and repairing the bearing walls, floors, foundations, and all structural elements of the Building on the Premises;
- 3. Maintaining (including periodic window washing and periodic painting) and repairing the facade and exterior walls of the Building on the Premises;
- 4. Repairing and replacing, as necessary, the doors (including, without limitation, any overhead doors) and windows of the Building on the Premises, and the mechanisms therefor;
- 5. Causing the regular removal of garbage and refuse from the Premises;
- 6. Causing the regular spraying for and control of insect, rodent, animal and pest infestation, and maintaining in good working order and condition all doors (both swinging and roll-up doors), including, without limitation, all weather seals;
- 7. Servicing, maintaining, repairing and replacing all systems and equipment serving the Premises, including, without limitation, heating, ventilation, and air-conditioning equipment, and generators;

- 8. Regular sweeping, cleaning and removal of trash, debris, other materials from the Premises and from the immediately adjacent sidewalks, service drives and loading or delivery areas, if any, of such Premises, as necessary to keep the same clean and in good order and condition;
- 9. Regular sweeping, cleaning and washing of the interior of the Building, including, without limitation, floors, windows and fixtures, and periodic washing and painting of interior walls;
- 10. Repairing broken, damaged or leaking walls, bathrooms, ceilings, or fixtures and equipment in the interior of the Building, including, without limitation, plate glass windows, windows, floors and lighting fixtures;
- 11. Irrigating and performing all gardening and landscaping of all lawns, trees, shrubs and plantings comprising part of the Premises; and
- 12. Tenant shall maintain a contract on at least an annual basis for regular servicing and maintenance (at least once annually) of the heating, ventilating, air conditioning and vertical transportation systems serving the Building, unless Landlord shall otherwise direct. Upon written request of Landlord, Tenant shall submit to Landlord a copy of such fully paid contract and any extensions, renewals or replacements thereof. At a minimum, each maintenance contract for any such equipment shall include a provision that such contractor shall be required to coordinate any activities performed on the roof of the Building by a roofing contractor, so as to not void any roof or related warranties.
- B. Landlord shall not be required to furnish any services or facilities or make any repairs or alterations in or to the Premises, and Landlord shall not under any circumstances be required to (i) build or rebuild any improvements on the Premises; (ii) make any repairs, replacements, alterations, restorations or renewals of any nature to the Premises, whether ordinary or extraordinary, structural or non-structural, foreseen or unforeseen, or to make any expenditure whatsoever with respect thereto; or (iii) maintain the Premises (including any parking or common areas which comprise part of the Premises) in any way. Tenant hereby expressly and unconditionally waives, to the fullest extent now or hereafter permitted by Law, the right to make repairs or perform any maintenance at the expense of Landlord which right may be provided for in any Law in effect at the time of the execution and delivery of this Lease or which may hereafter be enacted. Tenant hereby assumes the full and sole responsibility for the condition, operation, repair, replacement, maintenance and management of the Premises. However, on default of Tenant beyond the expiration of any applicable notice and cure periods in making such repairs or replacements, Landlord may, but shall not be required to, make such repairs and replacements for Tenant's account and the expense thereof shall be paid by Tenant to Landlord upon demand with interest at the Default Rate.
- C. Landlord hereby assigns to Tenant the non-exclusive right to exercise any and all rights and powers of Landlord under all warranties and guaranties of the manufacturers, contractors and/or materialmen regarding any improvements or systems required by the terms of this Lease to be repaired and maintained by Tenant, if and to the extent that Landlord has any such warranties and guaranties, and Landlord agrees to reasonably cooperate with Tenant in the enforcement by

Tenant, at Tenant's sole cost and expense, of any such warranties or guaranties.

D. Tenant shall initiate the repairs set forth on **Exhibit H** and diligently prosecute the same to completion, provided that, all such repairs shall be completed within ninety (90) days after the Commencement Date.

#### 12. **COMPLIANCE WITH LAWS**

÷

Tenant shall, at its sole cost and expense, use and maintain the Premises in compliance with all Laws, and Tenant shall, at its sole cost and expense, comply with all Laws applicable to or having jurisdiction over the use, occupancy, operation, and maintenance of the Premises, including without limitation, all Environmental Laws, the ADA and other access laws and those which require the making of any structural, unforeseen or extraordinary changes and including those which involve a change of policy on the part of the governmental body enacting the same. Tenant shall, at its sole cost and expense, comply with all Encumbrances affecting the Premises or any portion thereof (other than Landlord's obligations to pay debt service to any Landlord Mortgagee under any Landlord Mortgage, or the extent caused by or through Landlord or Landlord's Representatives without Tenant's consent (not to be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed), but excluding any Encumbrance required by any governmental authority or pursuant any law, rule or regulation). Tenant, at its sole expense, shall comply with the requirements of policies of special form insurance coverage at any time in force with respect to the Premises as required pursuant to Section 16 hereof and with the provisions of all contracts, agreements and restrictions affecting the Premises or any part thereof in effect as of the date hereof or the ownership, occupancy or use thereof. Without diminishing the obligations of Tenant, if Tenant shall at any time fail to comply as promptly as reasonably practicable with any Law applicable to the Premises, or the use and occupation thereof, Landlord may cause the Premises to so comply and the reasonable costs and expenses of Landlord in such compliance shall be paid by Tenant to Landlord upon demand with interest thereon at the Default Rate.

### 13. SURRENDER OF PREMISES

÷

Upon the expiration of this Lease pursuant to its terms (or, in the event of a termination of this Lease on a date other than the scheduled Expiration Date of this Lease, as promptly as commercially practicable thereafter (but in any event within thirty (30) days thereafter)), Tenant shall surrender to Landlord the Premises, including the Renovations and other Alterations constructed by Tenant therein, with all fixtures appurtenant thereto (but not including furnishings, trade fixtures, furniture, computers, telephone systems, machinery, equipment and other Personal Property installed or placed on the Premises by Tenant) (collectively, "Tenant's Personal Property"), free and clear of any occupants or tenancies (including subtenancies) (other than subtenants under subleases as in effect on the date hereof) and in compliance with Laws (including, without limitation, Environmental Laws) and in as good (or better) condition and repair as existed as of the Commencement Date, reasonable wear and tear and damage from fire or other casualty excepted, and any new buildings, alterations, improvements, replacements or additions constructed by Tenant and remaining at the Premises, in the same or better condition as when completed, reasonable wear and tear and damage from fire or other casualty excepted. Without limitation to the foregoing, at Landlord's written request provided that Landlord has reasonable, good faith cause to believe that a Release of Hazardous Materials has occurred or a violation of applicable

Environmental Laws then exists on the Property, Tenant shall commission and provide to Landlord, or Landlord may commission, in each event, at Tenant's sole cost and expense, a Phase I site assessment and, if recommended by such Phase I, a Phase II site assessment of the Premises at Tenant's sole cost and expense, for purposes of confirming the environmental condition of the Premises and Tenant's compliance with the terms of the Lease with respect to environmental matters. Any of Tenant's Personal Property installed or placed on the Premises by Tenant or any subtenant or assignee of Tenant, if not removed within thirty (30) days after termination or expiration of this Lease shall be deemed abandoned and become the property of Landlord without any payment or offset therefor if Landlord so elects. If Landlord shall not so elect, Landlord may remove such property from the Premises and have it stored at Tenant's risk and expense. Tenant shall repair and restore and save Landlord harmless from all damage to the Premises caused by such removal by Landlord, except to the extent such damage is caused by Landlord or any Landlord's Representatives gross negligence or willful misconduct.

# 14. **ALTERATIONS**

\_

- A. Tenant shall not make any alterations, renovations, additions or improvements to the Premises or any portion thereof ("Alterations") without first obtaining the prior written consent of Landlord, provided, however, that so long as no Event of Default has occurred and is then continuing, Landlord's prior written consent shall not be required, but prior written notice shall be delivered to Landlord accompanied with full and complete drawings and Plans prepared by the Architect or engineer, if applicable, for any Alterations to the Premises that: (i) are not structural additions or structural alterations to the Premises; (ii) will not change the essential nature of any Building as to its current use or ancillary uses; (iii) will not materially and adversely affect the structural elements or roof of any Building, the proper functioning of a Building's systems nor the value of such Building; and (iv) do not exceed the cost of One Million and No/100 Dollars (\$1,000,000.00) on an annual basis. In seeking approval from Landlord of any Alterations, if required, Tenant shall provide Landlord with (1) full and complete drawings and Plans for the proposed Alterations prepared by the Architect or engineer; and (2) notice of whether the Alteration will involve or affect Hazardous Materials. Tenant shall not have the right to seek any zoning changes or variances in connection with any Alterations without Landlord's approval. Tenant shall reimburse Landlord upon demand for any reasonable out-of-pocket costs, including, without limitation, attorney's fees and engineering advisor's fees, related to Landlord's review of any Alterations request by Tenant.
- B. All Alterations shall be constructed by Tenant, without expense to Landlord, in a good, professional and workmanlike manner so as not to void or make voidable any roof or other warranties, employing materials of first-class quality free of material defects, and in compliance with all Law, all applicable Encumbrances and all regulations and orders, rules and regulations of the Board of Fire Insurance Underwriters or any other body exercising similar functions, and in compliance with the terms and conditions of this Lease.
- C. Prior to the commencement of construction of any Alteration, Tenant shall deliver to Landlord certificates evidencing the existence of (a) workmen's compensation insurance with coverage limits not less than statutory limits covering all persons employed for such work; (b) a completed operations endorsement to the commercial general liability insurance policy referred to in <u>Section 16.B</u>; (c) reasonable comprehensive general liability and property damage insurance

naming Landlord, its designees and Tenant as additional insureds, with coverage of at least \$11,000,000 single-limit or such greater amount as may be reasonably requested by Landlord; and (d) builder's all risk insurance on a completed value basis (or its equivalent) covering all physical loss, in an amount no less than the full replacement value of the Alterations and existing building in question.

- D. Promptly upon the completion of construction of any Alteration that is permanently affixed to the Premises and alters the existing footprint or elevation of a Building, Tenant shall deliver to Landlord one complete set of "as built" drawings thereof (and if the Alterations involve any change to the footprint of the applicable Building or the erection of a new building, an ALTA survey for the Premises certified to Landlord and any Landlord Mortgagee), proof of payment for all labor and materials, and if and to the extent commercially obtainable, copies of warranties and guarantees, if any, from the General Contractor in favor of Landlord and Tenant (jointly and separately) against defects and deficiencies in materials and workmanship, and requiring the correction of the same upon demand of Landlord and Tenant at the expense of such General Contractor.
- E. All Alterations, whether temporary or permanent in character, made in or upon the Premises either by Landlord or Tenant (other than Tenant's Personal Property installed or placed on the Premises by or on behalf of Tenant) shall be Landlord's property, and will remain with the Premises without compensation to Tenant. Notwithstanding the foregoing, in the case of any Alteration requiring Landlord's prior written approval, Landlord may condition such approval on Tenant's agreement to remove all or a portion of such Alteration at the end of the Term. Landlord shall provide Tenant with notice, prior to the Expiration Date, of Tenant's obligation to remove any Alteration approved by Landlord at the end of the Term. If Landlord does not notify Tenant that Tenant is obligated to remove such Alteration, such Alteration may be removed at Tenant's option. Upon the expiration or sooner termination of this Lease, all Alterations on the Premises required by Landlord to be removed as aforesaid, or any part or parts thereof so designated by Landlord, shall be removed from the Premises by Tenant and the Premises restored to the same or better condition than existed immediately prior to the construction of the Alteration, reasonable wear and tear, and damage from fire or other casualty excepted.
- F. Notwithstanding any other provision of this <u>Section 14</u> or the Lease to the contrary, the Renovations have been approved by Landlord but shall otherwise be performed in accordance with, and subject to, this <u>Section 14</u>; provided that Landlord shall not require the removal of all or a portion of the Renovations at the end of the Term.

# 15. ENTRY BY LANDLORD

÷

A. Landlord or Landlord's Representatives shall have the right to enter, from time to time, the Premises or any portion thereof during normal business hours (or at such other times as approved by Tenant in advance, which approval shall not be unreasonably withheld or delayed, or as may be reasonably necessary in emergency situations) to (i) inspect the Premises, (ii) exercise its rights and/or obligations under this Lease, or (iii) show the Premises to prospective purchasers, lenders or prospective tenants; and Tenant shall not be entitled to any abatement or reduction of Base Rent by reason thereof, nor shall such entry or action by Landlord constitute an actual or constructive eviction or repossession, without Landlord's express intention to do so as expressed in writing.

No such entry shall be deemed an eviction of Tenant. At any time during which Landlord or Landlord's Representatives are on the Premises, they shall use commercially reasonable efforts to not unreasonably interrupt or interfere with Tenant's use of the Premises and shall not cause any damage or injury to persons or property on the Premises and Landlord hereby acknowledges and agrees Landlord will be liable to Tenant for any damage to the Premises, Tenant's fixtures, or Tenant's Personal Property caused by the gross negligence or willful misconduct of Landlord, Landlord's Representative or Landlord's prospective purchasers, lenders or prospective tenants. Except in connection with the exercise of any rights or remedies of Landlord hereunder, Landlord shall not (and shall direct Landlord's Representatives to not) discuss this Lease nor Tenant's business conducted at the Premises with any on-site employees of Tenant or other personnel at the Premises, in each case, in a manner that materially interferes with Tenant's operation at the Premises, without Tenant's consent, in Tenant's sole and absolute discretion.

В. Except as expressly set forth herein, nothing contained in this Lease and no action or inaction by Landlord shall be construed as (i) constituting the consent or request of Landlord, expressed or implied, to any contractor, subcontractor, laborer, materialman or vendor to or for the performance of any labor or services or the furnishing of any materials or other property for the construction, alteration, addition, repair or demolition or maintenance of or to the Premises or any part thereof or any improvements thereto; or (ii) giving Tenant any right, power or permission to contract for or permit the performance of any labor or services or the furnishing of any materials or other property in such fashion as would permit the making of any claim against Landlord in respect thereof. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein, Landlord agrees to reasonably cooperate (and not unreasonably withhold its consent) in good faith, and in a timely manner, with Tenant in obtaining or providing, at Tenant's sole cost and expense, any necessary permits, variances, easements, or rights of entry as needed from time to time by Tenant in Tenant's Use of the Premises in accordance with the terms and provisions of this Lease, as Tenant may reasonably request including but not limited to the granting of utility or technology easements on the Premises for on-site utilities (e.g., electrical, sewer, water, internet) and in each case as approved by Landlord in accordance with the terms of this Lease.

#### 16. TENANT'S INSURANCE OBLIGATIONS

. During the Term, Tenant shall provide and maintain property insurance on the Building and other improvements on the Premises on an all-risk basis against physical loss or damage by fire and all other risks and perils, including but not limited to, flood, earthquake, and windstorm, in amounts no less than the full replacement cost (to the extent available), excluding excavations, footings and foundations, and with a commercially reasonable deductible commensurate with Tenant's net worth. Such insurance shall be on terms (i) that have an agreed amount endorsement or with no co-insurance provisions; and (ii) with no exclusions for vandalism, malicious mischief, sprinkler leakage or terrorism. Boiler and Machinery Coverage shall be procured either by endorsement to the property policy or under a separate placement in an amount no less than one hundred percent (100%) of the replacement cost or as otherwise approved in writing by Landlord. The property insurance required hereunder shall (a) cover loss sustained when access to all or a portion of a Building is prevented due to an insured peril at a location in the vicinity of the Premises; (b) cover loss sustained due to the action of a public authority preventing access to a Building provided such order is the direct result of physical damage of the type insured against at such Building or within 1,000 feet of it; (c) insure loss caused by damage or mechanical breakdown; (d) provide an ordinance or law extension with the undamaged portion of the building included up to the building limit and at least a limit equal

to 20% of the building limit for demolition and increased cost of construction; (e) cover loss sustained due to the accidental interruption or failure of supplies of electricity, gas, sewers, water or telecommunication up to the terminal point of the utility supplier with the Premises; (f) name Landlord as an Additional Insured and Landlord Mortgagee as the Mortgagee; and (g) contain an endorsement providing coverage for cleanup of sudden and accidental pollution releases, with a sub-limit of at least Ten Thousand and No/100 Dollars (\$10,000.00). In addition to the foregoing coverages on each Building and other improvements upon the Premises, Tenant shall maintain property insurance covering Tenant's machinery, equipment, furniture, fixtures, and all other Tenant's Personal Property at a limit of liability determined by Tenant in its sole discretion. During the period of any restoration and repair of the Premises or any portion thereof, Tenant shall maintain an "all-risk" property policy or an "all-risk" Builder's Risk policy on a completed value basis for the full replacement cost of the property being repaired and restored, if and when there is a structural restoration and/or major repair required at any Building (to the extent available). To the extent any portion of the Premises is located within a Special Flood Hazard Area, Tenant shall maintain NFIP flood insurance for the Premises.

- B. During the Term, Tenant shall also provide and maintain the following insurance at the terms and in the limits specified below for the Premises:
- 1. Commercial General Liability Insurance against claims for third party Bodily Injury, Personal/Advertising Injury, Property Damage, and Products/Completed Operations Liability. Such insurance shall be written on an occurrence basis and such coverage shall include, but not be limited to, assumed contractual liability for the performance by Tenant of the indemnity agreements set forth in this Lease to which this insurance applies. Limits shall be no less than One Million and No/100 Dollars (\$1,000,000.00) per occurrence and Two Million and No/100 Dollars (\$2,000,000.00) general aggregate with no retention or self-insurance provision unless otherwise agreed to in writing in advance by the Landlord. Tenant shall cause Landlord to be named as an Additional Insured and its lender(s) to be named as Mortgagee under such insurance.
- 2. Workers Compensation and Employer's Liability Insurance insuring against and satisfying Tenant's obligations and liabilities under the workers compensation laws of the jurisdiction in which the Premises are located, with Employers Liability minimum limits per insured of One Million and No/100 Dollars (\$1,000,000.00) Bodily Injury each accident; One Million and No/100 Dollars (\$1,000,000.00) Bodily Injury by disease, each employee; and One Million and No/100 Dollars (\$1,000,000.00) Bodily Injury by disease policy limit. Policies shall include Voluntary Coverage. The tenant's worker's compensation policy shall include a waiver of subrogation in favor of the landlord and its lender(s) or other designees.
- 3. Automobile Liability Insurance for liability arising out of claims for bodily injury and property damage arising from owned (if any), leased (if any), non-owned and hired vehicles used in the performance of the business upon the Premises, with a combined single limit of One Million and No/100 Dollars (\$1,000,000.00) per accident for bodily injury and property damage and containing appropriate no-fault insurance provisions wherever applicable.

- 4. Umbrella or Excess Liability Insurance written on an occurrence basis and covering claims in excess of the underlying insurance described in the foregoing subsections (1), (2) and (3) above, with a Twenty Five Million and No/100 Dollars (\$25,000,000.00) minimum limit per occurrence. Such insurance shall contain a provision that it will drop down as primary and noncontributory insurance in the event that the underlying insurance policy aggregate is exhausted.
- 5. Business interruption insurance insuring that the Base Rent will be paid to Landlord for a minimum of twelve (12) months if the Premises is destroyed or rendered untenantable by any cause insured against (it being understood that the existence of such insurance does not reduce Tenant's obligation to pay Base Rent without diminution).
- C. The required limits and coverages of all insurance set forth in <u>Sections 16.A</u> and <u>16.B</u> above may be reasonably adjusted by Landlord from time to time (but not more frequently than once every five (5) years) in conformity with the then prevailing custom of insuring liability in Comparable Buildings.
- D. In the event of a casualty or other loss under any property insurance policy that exceeds the Damage Threshold (hereinafter defined), Tenant shall pay to Landlord the lesser of the amount of the deductible or the full amount of the loss in the case of a loss in an amount less than the deductible, which payment shall be treated in the same manner as insurance proceeds. Tenant shall also cause all such property policies to permit Tenant's waiver of claims against Landlord under Section 18 for matters covered thereby. Tenant shall cause Landlord to be named as Additional Insured and Landlord Mortgagee to be named as Mortgagee under all property insurance policies and shall cause the coverage to continue for Landlord's benefit notwithstanding any act or omission on Tenant's part. By this Section 16, Tenant intends that the risk of loss or damage to the Premises and all property thereon, including Personal Property and Tenant's Personal Property described above, be borne by responsible property insurance carriers and Tenant hereby agrees to look solely to, and to seek recovery only from, its respective property insurance carriers, in the event of a loss of a type described above to the extent that such coverage is agreed to be provided hereunder. For this purpose, any applicable deductible shall be treated as though it were recoverable under such policies.
- E. All insurance required to be maintained by Tenant pursuant to Section 16.A and 16.B must be maintained with insurers authorized to do business in the jurisdiction in which the Premises is located and which have an A.M. Best Company Rating of at least A/VIII or Standard and Poor's Rating of at least A. Tenant shall provide to Landlord, and at each renewal of expiring policies, such certificates as may be reasonably required to establish that the insurance coverage required by this Section 16 is in effect from time to time and that, to the extent commercially available, the insurer(s) have agreed to endeavor to give Landlord and Landlord Mortgagee at least thirty (30) days' notice prior to any non-renewal or cancellation of, or material modification to, the required coverage. Landlord and Tenant shall cooperate with each other in the collection of any insurance proceeds which may be payable in the event of any loss, including the execution and delivery of any proof of loss or other actions required to effect recovery. Tenant shall cause all liability and property policies maintained by Tenant to be written as primary policies, not contributing with and not supplemental or excess to any coverage that Landlord or Landlord Mortgagee may carry.

- F. If Tenant fails to obtain the insurance coverage, as set forth in this <u>Section 16</u> and does not cure its failure within fifteen (15) business days after written notice from Landlord, Landlord may, at its option, obtain such insurance for Tenant, and Tenant shall, upon demand, pay, as Additional Rent, the cost thereof.
- G. All policies of insurance required to be maintained pursuant to this Lease shall be endorsed, if commercially available, so that if at any time should they be not renewed, canceled, coverage be reduced (by any party including the insured) which affects the interests of the Landlord or Landlord Mortgagee, such non-renewal cancellation or reduction shall not be effective as to Landlord and Landlord Mortgagee for thirty (30) days, except for nonpayment of premium which shall be for ten (10) days after receipt by Landlord of written notice from such insurer of such cancellation or reduction. In addition to the foregoing, all policies of insurance required to be maintained pursuant to this Lease shall contain terms in accordance with Tenant's normal business practice and shall (i) [intentionally deleted]; (ii) name Landlord to be named as Additional Insured and Landlord Mortgagee to be named as Mortgagee; and (iii) be endorsed to waive any rights of subrogation against Landlord, its lenders, and their respective officers, directors, employees, agents, partners, and assigns. Prior to the cancellation date, all policies of insurance required to be maintained pursuant to this Lease (other than in respect to automobile liability or workers compensation insurance) shall insure the interests of Landlord and Tenant regardless of any breach or violation by Tenant or any other party of warranties, declarations or conditions contained in such policies, any action or inaction of Tenant or others.
- H. On or before the Commencement Date, Tenant shall furnish Landlord with certificates of insurance or binders, in a form reasonably acceptable to Landlord, evidencing all of the insurance required by the provisions of this Lease for the benefit of Landlord and required to be in force by the provisions of this Lease. Such certificates of insurance/binders shall be executed by each insurer in the case of the property policies, and in the case of liability policies, by each insurer or by an authorized representative of each insurer where it is not practical for such insurer to execute the certificate itself. Such certificates of insurance/binders shall identify underwriters, the type of insurance, the insurance limits and deductibles and the policy term and shall specifically list the special provisions enumerated for such insurance required by this Lease. Upon Landlord's written request, Tenant shall furnish copies of all certificates of insurance required to be carried by Tenant pursuant to this Lease.

### 17. **OFAC**.

- A. Tenant has taken all reasonable measures, in accordance with all applicable Anti-Money Laundering Laws, with respect to each holder of a direct or indirect ownership interest in the Tenant, to assure that funds invested by such holders in the Tenant are derived from legal sources; provided, however, none of the foregoing shall apply to any person to the extent that such person's interest in Tenant is in or through an entity whose stock or shares are listed and traded on any recognized stock exchange located in the United States (a "U.S. Publicly-Traded Entity").
- B. Landlord and Tenant hereby represents and warrants that neither Landlord nor, to the actual knowledge of Tenant, any person or entities holding any legal or beneficial ownership (direct or indirect) whatsoever in Tenant (1) has been designated by the President of the United States or OFAC pursuant to the Trading with the Enemy Act, 50 U.S.C. App. § 5, the International

Emergency Economic Powers Act, 50 U.S.C. §§ 1701-06, the Patriot Act, Public Law 107-56, Executive Order 13224 (September 23, 2001) or any Executive Order of the President issued pursuant to such statutes; or named on the following list that is published by OFAC: "List of Specially Designated Nationals and Blocked Persons" (collectively, "Prohibited Persons"), (2) is under investigation by any governmental authority for, or has been charged with, or convicted of, any violation of any Anti-Money Laundering Laws, or drug trafficking, terrorist-related activities or other money laundering predicated crimes or a violation of the BSA, (3) has been assessed civil penalties under these or related laws, or (4) has had any of its funds seized or forfeited in an action under these or related laws; provided, however, none of the foregoing shall apply to any person to the extent that such person's interest is in or through a U.S. Publicly-Traded Entity. If the foregoing representations are untrue at any time during the Term and Landlord or Tenant suffers actual damages as a result thereof, an Event of Default will be deemed to have occurred, without the necessity of notice to Landlord or Tenant, as applicable.

- C. Tenant has taken reasonable steps, consistent with industry practice for comparable organizations and in any event as required by Law, to ensure that Tenant is and shall be in compliance with all (1) Anti-Money Laundering Laws and (2) OFAC Laws and Regulations. Tenant will not during the Term knowingly engage in any transactions or dealings, or knowingly be otherwise associated, with any Prohibited Persons in connection with the use or occupancy of the Premises.
- D. A breach of the representations contained in this Section 17 by Tenant as a result of which Landlord suffers actual damages shall constitute an immediate Event of Default and shall entitle Landlord to any and all remedies available hereunder, or at law or in equity. Any other provision of this Lease to the contrary notwithstanding, a breach of the representations contained in this Section 17 by Landlord as a result of which Tenant suffers actual damages shall constitute an immediate default by Landlord and shall entitle Tenant to pursue the remedy of recovering its actual damages resulting from such breach.

#### 18. **WAIVER OF SUBROGATION**

·

Notwithstanding anything to the contrary set forth in this Lease, to the fullest extent permitted by Law, neither Landlord nor Tenant shall be liable (by way of subrogation or otherwise) to the other party (or to any insurance company insuring the other party) for any loss or damage to the property of the releasing party to the extent the loss or damage is covered by property insurance carried or required by this Lease to be carried by the releasing party EVEN THOUGH SUCH LOSS MIGHT HAVE BEEN OCCASIONED BY THE NEGLIGENCE OR WILLFUL ACTS OR OMISSIONS OF LANDLORD OR TENANT OR THEIR RESPECTIVE EMPLOYEES, AGENTS, CONTRACTORS OR INVITEES. Landlord and Tenant shall give each insurance company which issues policies of insurance, with respect to the items covered by this waiver, written notice of the terms of this mutual waiver, and shall have such insurance policies properly endorsed, if necessary, to prevent the invalidation of any of the coverage provided by such insurance policies by reason of such mutual waiver. For the purpose of the foregoing waiver, the amount of any deductible or self-insured retention applicable to any loss or damage shall be deemed covered by, and recoverable by the insured under the insurance policy to which such deductible or self-insured retention relates. Each party shall pay any additional expense, if any, for obtaining such waiver.

### 19. FIRE OR OTHER CASUALTY

<u>.</u>

- A. If the Building should be damaged by fire or other casualty at any time during the Term and the cost to repair such damage is Four Hundred Sixty-Three Thousand Four Hundred Twenty-One and No/100 Dollars (\$463,421.00) (the "Damage Threshold") or less, then Tenant shall (i) at all times continue to pay all Rent due under this Lease, (ii) be obligated, at Tenant's sole cost, to promptly restore the Building to its prior condition, and (iii) be entitled to any and all insurance proceeds received or receivable under Tenant's policies as a result of such fire or other casualty. If the Building should be damaged by fire or other casualty at any time during the Term and the cost to repair such damage is in excess of the Damage Threshold, then all proceeds (except business interruption insurance proceeds not allocated to Rent expenses) payable by reason of any property loss, damage, or destruction of or to the Premises by fire or other casualty, or any portion thereof, under any property policy of insurance required to be carried hereunder, shall belong to Tenant but shall be paid to Landlord, to be held by Landlord or Landlord Mortgagee for the purpose of restoration of the Premises and made available to Tenant upon request, pursuant to the procedures set forth in this Section 19 for the reasonable costs of preservation, stabilization, emergency restoration, business interruption (other than any amount allocated to Rent expenses), reconstruction and repair, as the case may be, of any damage to or destruction of the Premises, or any portion thereof; provided, however, that the portion of such proceeds that are attributable to Tenant's obligation to pay Rent shall be applied against Rent due by Tenant hereunder as it becomes due. All proceeds paid to Tenant shall be used first for the repair of any damage to the Premises (other than such payment of Rent as it becomes due). Any excess proceeds of insurance remaining after the completion of the restoration or reconstruction of the Premises to substantially the same condition as existed immediately before the damage or destruction and with materials and workmanship of like kind and quality and to Landlord's reasonable satisfaction, and in accordance with the general terms and conditions of Exhibit C attached hereto, as applicable (collectively, "Restoration Standards"), shall be retained by or paid to Tenant. Tenant shall have the right to reasonably prosecute and settle insurance claims, provided that Tenant shall consult with and involve Landlord in the process of adjusting any insurance claims under this Section 19.
- Subject to the terms of this Section 19, Landlord shall make available to Tenant the В. insurance proceeds (net of all reasonable administrative and collection costs, including reasonable attorneys' fees) paid to Landlord for such repair and rebuilding of the Premises as it progresses (other than business interruption proceeds to be allocated to Rent expenses as aforesaid). Payments shall be made against certification of the Architect responsible for the supervision of the repairs and rebuilding that the work had been performed substantially in conformance with the approved plans and specifications therefor and the value of the work in place is equal to not less than one hundred ten percent (110%) of the aggregate amount advanced by Landlord for the payment of such work. Prior to commencing the repairing and rebuilding, Tenant shall deliver to Landlord for Landlord's approval a schedule setting forth the estimated monthly draws for such work. Landlord shall contribute to such payments, out of the insurance proceeds being held by Landlord, an amount equal to the proportion that the total net amount so held by Landlord bears to the total estimated cost of repairing and rebuilding, multiplied by the payment by Tenant on account of such work. Landlord may, however, withhold ten percent (10%) from each payment until the work has been completed and unconditional lien releases and/or other proof has been furnished to Landlord that no lien or liability has attached, or will attach, to the applicable Building or the Property or to

- Landlord in connection with repairing, reconstructing and rebuilding. In addition, disbursement of such proceeds to Tenant are subject to any customary conditions of a Landlord Mortgagee.
- C. If the Premises or any portion thereof is damaged by fire or other casualty, whether or not from a risk covered by insurance, Tenant shall give Landlord prompt written notice thereof and Rent shall continue unabated notwithstanding any casualty. Tenant waives any statutory rights of termination which may arise by reason of any damage or destruction of the Premises or any portion thereof.
- D. In the event of a fire or other casualty, Tenant shall, at its expense regardless of the amount of any such damage or destruction and whether or not the insurance proceeds attributable such damage or destruction made available to Tenant, if any, shall be sufficient for the purpose, cause the Premises to be repaired, restored and replaced in accordance with all Law, this Section 19.D and the Restoration Standards, as expeditiously as practicable using reasonable diligence to a condition as nearly as practicable to that which existed immediately prior to occurrence of the fire or other casualty and otherwise in a good workmanlike manner, using new materials of like quality.
- E. No damage or destruction of the Premises or any portion thereof as a result of fire or any other hazard, risk or casualty whatsoever shall relieve Tenant from Tenant's liability and obligation to timely pay the full Rent payable under this Lease and Rent shall continue unabated notwithstanding any casualty.
- F. If the Building should be materially damaged (i.e., the cost to repair such damage is greater than Five Million and No/100 Dollars (\$5,000,000.00)) or totally destroyed by fire or other casualty at any time during the last twelve (12) months of the Term or at any time during a Renewal Term, then Tenant (in addition to promptly delivering the notice described in Section 33) shall, within one hundred twenty (120) days after the date of such casualty, deliver written notice to Landlord of Tenant's election to either (i) restore the Building to their prior condition or (ii) not restore the Building, terminate this Lease (effective on the one hundred twentieth (120th) day after the date of such casualty), and all Rent due under this Lease shall be paid up to such date by Tenant. If Tenant elects to restore the Improvements, then Tenant shall, at Lessee's sole cost, promptly proceed with all reasonable diligence to rebuild and repair the Building to substantially the condition in which they existed prior to such casualty and be entitled to any and all insurance proceeds received or receivable under Tenant's policies as a result of such Casualty. If Tenant elects not to restore the Building and terminate this Lease, then Tenant shall, at Tenant's sole cost, shall remove all debris from the Property within one hundred eighty (180) days after the date of such Casualty (unless instructed by Landlord, in writing, to leave the Property in its "as is" condition), and pay to Landlord any and all insurance proceeds received under Tenant's policies as a result of such Casualty, less (i) the reasonable cost of such demolition and clearing work (if any), and reasonable costs required to make the roof water-tight and the Premises in safe conditions, (ii) the cost of Tenant's Personal Property and Tenant's fixtures.
- G. The provisions of this Lease, including this <u>Section 19</u> constitute an express agreement between Landlord and Tenant with respect to any and all damage to, or destruction of, all or any part of the Premises, and any Law with respect to any rights or obligations concerning damage or destruction in the absence of an express agreement between the parties, and any similar or successor Laws now or hereinafter in effect, shall have no application to this Lease or any damage or destruction to all or any part of the Premises.

## 20. **CONDEMNATION**

÷

- A. Tenant and Landlord shall promptly give the other written notice upon knowledge of the actual or threatened commencement of any Condemnation or eminent domain proceeding or other governmental taking affecting the Premises or any portion thereof, and, to the extent not otherwise received, shall deliver to the other copies of any and all papers served in connection therewith. Subject to the remainder of this Section 20, if during the Term all or any part of the Premises shall be subject to a Condemnation, all compensation awarded or paid as a result thereof shall belong to and be the property of Landlord without any participation by Tenant and without any deduction therefrom for any estate hereby vested in or owned by Tenant and Tenant hereby irrevocably assigns to Landlord any award or payment to which Tenant may be or become entitled by reason of any Condemnation of the Premises or any part thereof, subject to the other provisions of this Section 20. Landlord shall have the exclusive power to collect, receive and retain any such award proceeds and to make any compromise or settlement in connection with such award. Nothing herein shall be deemed to preclude Tenant from prosecuting any claim directly against the condemning authority in such Condemnation proceeding for loss of business or depreciation to, damage to or cost of removal of, or for value of, stock, trade fixtures, furniture, machinery, equipment and other personal property belonging to Tenant (including, without limitation, Tenant's Personal Property), provided that no such claim shall diminish or otherwise adversely affect Landlord's award. Tenant agrees to execute any and all further documents that may be reasonably required in order to facilitate collection by Landlord of any and all awards. Tenant, in cooperation with Landlord, shall have the right to participate in any condemnation proceedings for the purpose of protecting Tenant's interest hereunder.
- B. If during the Term all or substantially all of the Premises shall be subject to a Condemnation, then Tenant may, not later than thirty (30) days after any such Condemnation, give notice to Landlord of its intention to terminate this Lease on any business day specified in such notice which occurs not less than thirty (30) nor more than one hundred eighty (180) days after such taking. In such event, this Lease shall terminate on the date set forth in the notice provided by Tenant and upon such termination neither party shall have any obligation to the other under this Lease. A taking of substantially all of the Premises under this Section Section 1.01. A shall be deemed to have occurred if (i) fifty percent (50%) or more of the square footage of the Premises or any Building thereon shall have been subject to a taking, or (ii) there shall have been a permanent loss of access, ingress or egress, parking capacity or any other appurtenance necessary for the operation of the Premises substantially in the manner in which it had previously been operated and there is no reasonably equivalent replacement therefor.
- C. If during the Term all or any part of the Premises shall be subject to a Condemnation and if the Lease is not terminated pursuant to <a href="Section 20.B">Section 20.B</a> as expressly provided in <a href="Section Section 1.01">Section Section 1.01</a>. A then this Lease shall continue in full effect without abatement or reduction of Rent or other sums payable by Tenant under this Lease, notwithstanding such Condemnation. Tenant shall, promptly after any such Condemnation and at its expense (regardless of whether any awards are available as a result of such taking), repair any damage caused by any such taking in accordance with this <a href="Section 20">Section 20</a> and the Restoration Standards and so that, after the completion of such repair, the Premises shall be, as nearly as possible, in a condition as good as the condition thereof immediately prior to such taking, except for ordinary wear and tear. All of the Net Award collected by Landlord pursuant to <a href="Section Section 1.01">Section Section 1.01</a>. A shall be held by Landlord (or Landlord Mortgagee) and applied

and paid over toward the cost of repair of damage due to such taking against certificates of Tenant, signed by an authorized officer of Tenant, delivered to Landlord from time to time as such repair progresses or is completed, each such certificate describing such repair for which Tenant is requesting payment, the cost incurred by Tenant in connection therewith and stating that Tenant has not theretofore received payment for such repair. If the cost of repairs shall exceed the Net Award collected by Landlord, Tenant shall pay the deficiency. Any balance remaining in the hands of Landlord after payment of such costs of demolition, repair and restoration shall be retained by Landlord.

D. If the use or occupancy of the Premises or any portion thereof shall be temporarily requisitioned by any governmental authority, civil or military, then this Lease shall continue in full effect notwithstanding such requisition, without abatement or reduction of Rent or other sums payable by Tenant hereunder, and Tenant shall be entitled to receive the entire net award payable by reason of such temporary requisition. Any requisition of eighteen (18) months or longer shall be considered a taking of substantially all of the Premises under Section 20.B, and Tenant shall be afforded the termination rights as and to the extent set forth in said Section 20.B.

#### 21. INDEMNIFICATION

·

Except to the extent expressly prohibited by Law, notwithstanding the existence of any A. insurance required to be provided hereunder (but not in duplication thereof), and without regard to the policy limits of any such insurance, and in addition to and not in limitation of any other indemnity provided in this Lease, Tenant shall protect, indemnify, defend and hold harmless all Landlord Indemnified Parties from and against any and all liabilities, obligations, claims, damages, penalties, causes of action, losses, costs, fees and expenses, including without limitation reasonable counsel fees and court costs, to the maximum extent permitted by Law, imposed upon, asserted against or suffered or incurred by any Landlord Indemnified Party directly or indirectly by reason of any claim, suit or judgment obtained or brought by or on behalf of any person or persons against any Landlord Indemnified Party, for damage, loss or expense, which arise out of, are occasioned by, or are in any way attributable to or related to the following: (i) Tenant's use or occupancy of the Premises; (ii) the conduct of Tenant's business at the Premises; (iii) any activity, work or thing done or permitted by or on behalf of Tenant, its subtenants or any Tenant's Representatives in or about the Premises; (iv) the condition of the Premises; (v) the Lease or any breach or default in the performance of any obligation to be performed by Tenant under the terms of this Lease or arising from any act, neglect, fault or omission of Tenant or Tenant's Representatives; or (vi) the Premises or any accident, injury to or death of any person or damage to any property howsoever caused in or on the Premises, except to the extent that any of the foregoing are caused by the gross negligence or willful misconduct of Landlord and/or any Landlord Indemnified Parties. Except to the extent expressly prohibited by Law, Tenant, at its expense, shall contest, resist and defend any such claim, action or proceeding asserted or instituted against any Landlord Indemnified Party ("Landlord Claim"). If at any time a Landlord Indemnified Party shall have received written notice of or shall otherwise be aware of any Landlord Claim which is subject to indemnity under this Section 19.G, such Landlord Indemnified Party shall give reasonably prompt written notice of such Landlord Claim to Tenant; provided, that, except to the extent Tenant is materially prejudiced in its defense of such Landlord Claim, (I) such Landlord Indemnified Party shall have no liability for a failure to give notice of any Landlord Claim, and (II) the failure of such Landlord Indemnified Party to give such a notice to Tenant shall not limit the rights of such Landlord Indemnified Party or the

obligations of Tenant with respect to such Landlord Claim. Landlord shall have the right to reasonably control the defense or settlement of any Landlord Claim. Tenant's liability under this Section 21 shall survive the expiration or earlier termination of this Lease. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein, none of the indemnification obligations or covenants of Tenant set forth herein shall apply to any facts or circumstances (or Landlord Claims arising solely out of such facts or circumstances) solely occurring on or about the Premises after Tenant's right to possession of the Premises is terminated or to the extent arising out of the gross negligence or willful misconduct of Landlord or any Landlord Indemnified Parties.

B. Except to the extent expressly prohibited by Law or caused by the gross negligence or willful misconduct of Landlord or any Landlord Indemnified Parties, Tenant hereby expressly releases Landlord and Landlord Mortgagee and all other Landlord Indemnified Parties from, and waives all claims for, damage or injury to person, theft, loss of use of or damage to property and loss of business sustained by Tenant and resulting from the Premises, including the Building, Property, Personal Property or Tenant's Personal Property or any part thereof or any equipment therein or appurtenances thereto becoming in disrepair, or resulting from any damage, accident or event in or about the Premises. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, this <a href="Section 21.A">Section 21.A</a> shall apply particularly, but not exclusively, to flooding, damage caused by Building equipment and apparatuses, water, snow, frost, steam, excessive heat or cold, broken glass, sewage, gas, odors, excessive noise or vibration, death, loss, conversion, theft, robbery, or the bursting or leaking of pipes, plumbing fixtures or sprinkler devices.

#### 22. ASSIGNMENT AND SUBLETTING

<u>.</u>

- A. Landlord shall have the right to sell or convey the entire Premises subject to this Lease or to assign its right, title and interest as Landlord under this Lease in whole or in part. Upon purchaser or assignee's assumption of this Lease with respect to Landlord's obligations under this Lease to the extent accruing from and after the date of such assumption, in the event of any such sale or assignment other than a security assignment, Tenant shall attorn to such purchaser or assignee and Landlord shall be relieved, from and after the date of such transfer or conveyance, of liability for the performance of any obligation of Landlord contained herein, except for obligations or liabilities accrued prior to such assignment or sale.
- B. Tenant acknowledges that Landlord has relied both on the business experience and creditworthiness of Tenant and upon the particular purposes for which Tenant intends to use the Premises in entering into this Lease. Without the prior written consent of Landlord, which consent may be granted or withheld in Landlord's sole and absolute discretion, (i) except as expressly permitted by Section 22.I, Tenant shall not assign, transfer, convey, sublease, pledge or mortgage this Lease or any interest therein, whether by operation of law or otherwise, and (ii) no change of Control of Tenant shall occur, provided that Landlord's consent shall not be required (but written notice to Landlord shall be required) under this Section 22.B for any Permitted Change of Control (each of items (i) and (ii), a "Transfer").
- C. For purposes of this Lease, the term "Permitted Change of Control" shall mean any change of Control of Tenant with respect to which (i) immediately following such change of Control of Tenant, (1) Tenant (or the successor to Tenant, if applicable) has a net worth of not less than \$100,000,000.00 and (2) Tenant's (or the successor to Tenant's, if applicable) pro forma funded

gross debt shall be no greater than two and one half (2.5) times its pro forma earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization (EBITDA) calculated based on the trailing twelve (12) full calendar months with respect to which financial statements of Tenant are available (the "Permitted Change of Control Financial Test"), or (ii) immediately prior to such change of Control of Tenant, Tenant delivers to Landlord an irrevocable standby letter of credit in form and substance reasonably acceptable to Landlord ("Letter of Credit") in an amount equal to the aggregate Base Rent scheduled to be paid by Tenant to Landlord hereunder from the date of delivery of such Letter of Credit until the date that is twenty-four (24) months thereafter (the "LC Amount"), to be held by Landlord for the balance of the Term as protection for the performance by Tenant of its obligations under the Lease for satisfaction of Landlord's remedies hereunder and all losses and damages Landlord has suffered as a result of any breach or default by Tenant under this Lease. If Tenant is able to satisfy the Permitted Change of Control Financial Test for two consecutive quarterly reporting periods following its delivery of such Letter of Credit, Landlord shall agree to cancel such Letter of Credit; provided that in the event the Permitted Change of Control Financial Test is not satisfied at any time thereafter, Tenant shall deliver a Letter of Credit in accordance with the foregoing clause (ii). In the event Tenant delivers a Letter of Credit pursuant to this Section 22.C, the following provisions shall apply:

- The Letter of Credit shall (i) be "callable" at sight, irrevocable and unconditional, (ii) be 1. maintained in effect, whether through renewal or extension, for the period from the Commencement Date and continuing until the date (the "LC Expiration Date") that is ninety (90) days after the expiration of the Term (as the same may be extended), (iii) be fully assignable by Landlord, its successors and assigns, (iv) permit partial draws and multiple presentations and drawings, and (v) be otherwise subject to the International Standby Practices 1998, International Chamber of Commerce Publication No. 590. Upon Tenant's failure to timely pay Rent or any other sums due under this Lease (beyond any applicable notice and cure periods), Landlord may, without notice to Tenant and without limiting any other rights Landlord may have herein, draw on such Letter of Credit to satisfy any such unpaid monetary obligation of Tenant, and if, as a result of any drawing by Landlord on the Letter of Credit, the amount of the Letter of Credit shall be less than the LC Amount, Tenant shall, within five (5) business days thereafter, provide Landlord with additional letter(s) of credit in an amount equal to the deficiency, and any such additional letter(s) of credit shall comply with all of the provisions of this Section 22.C, and if Tenant fails to comply with the foregoing, notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Lease, the same shall constitute an incurable Event of Default by Tenant.
- 2. The Letter of Credit shall be issued (the following collectively, the "LC Issuer Requirements") by a commercial bank (the "Bank"): (a) with a net worth of at least Ten Billion Dollars (\$10,000,000,000), (b) that is chartered under the laws of the United States, any State thereof or the District of Columbia, and which is insured by the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation, (c) whose long-term, unsecured and unsubordinated debt obligations are rated in the highest category by at least two of Fitch Ratings Ltd. (Fitch), Moody's Investors Service, Inc. (Moody's) and Standard & Poor's Ratings Services (S&P) (the "Rating Agencies") or their respective successors (which shall mean A-from Fitch, A3 from Moody's and A- from Standard & Poor's), (d) which has a short term deposit rating in the highest category from at least two Rating Agencies (which shall mean F2 from Fitch, P-2 from Moody's and A-2 from S&P), and (e) which is not insolvent and is not placed

- into receivership or conservatorship by the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation, or any successor or similar entity, and for which no trustee, receiver or liquidator is appointed.
- If at any time following the delivery of the Letter of Credit by Tenant pursuant to this 3. Section 22.C the LC Issuer Requirements are not satisfied, then Tenant shall, no later than ten (10) business days thereafter, deliver to Landlord either a replacement Letter of Credit which meets the LC Issuer Requirements. If Tenant fails to deliver a replacement Letter of Credit from an institution that satisfies the LC Issuer Requirements to Landlord within such ten (10) business day period, Landlord, at its option, upon the delivery of written notice to Tenant may draw upon the Letter of Credit and instruct the Letter of Credit issuer to deliver the full amount of the Letter of Credit to Landlord. It is Tenant's responsibility to maintain and renew the Letter of Credit such that it is in effect at all times until the return of the Letter of Credit to Tenant in accordance herewith. Tenant shall renew such Letter of Credit no later than thirty (30) days prior to any expiration date thereof or replace such Letter of Credit with a replacement Letter of Credit which otherwise meets the LC Issuer Requirements. If Tenant has not renewed the Letter of Credit (and delivered the original of such renewal documentation to Landlord) or delivered a replacement Letter of Credit that satisfies the requirements of this Section 22.C to Landlord at least thirty (30) days prior to the expiration date of the Letter of Credit, Landlord, at its option, may draw upon the Letter of Credit and instruct the Letter of Credit issuer to deliver the full amount of the Letter of Credit to Landlord.
- 4. In the event of a transfer of Landlord's interest in the Premises, Landlord shall transfer the Letter of Credit, in whole or in part, to the transferee and thereupon Landlord shall, without any further agreement between the parties, be released by Tenant from all liability therefor, and it is agreed that the provisions hereof shall apply to every transfer or assignment of the whole or any portion of said Letter of Credit to a new landlord. In connection with any such transfer of the Letter of Credit by Landlord, Tenant shall, at Tenant's sole cost and expense, execute and submit to the Bank such applications, documents and instruments as may be necessary to effectuate such transfer, and Tenant shall be responsible for paying the Bank's transfer and processing fees in connection therewith.
- 5. Tenant agrees and acknowledges that (a) the Letter of Credit constitutes a separate and independent contract between Landlord and the Bank, (b) Tenant is not a third party beneficiary of such contract, (c) Tenant has no property interest whatsoever in the Letter of Credit or the proceeds thereof, and (d) in the event Tenant becomes a debtor under any chapter of the United States Bankruptcy Code or any state bankruptcy code, neither Tenant, any trustee, nor Tenant's bankruptcy estate shall have any right to restrict or limit Landlord's claim and/or rights to the Letter of Credit and/or the proceeds thereof by application of Section 502(b)(6) of the U.S. Bankruptcy Code or otherwise.
- D. In addition, no interest in Landlord or Tenant, or in any individual or person owning directly or indirectly any interest in Landlord or Tenant, shall be transferred, assigned or conveyed to any individual or person whose property or interests are subject to being blocked under any of the OFAC Laws and Regulations and/or who is in violation of any of the OFAC Laws and Regulations, and any such transfer, assignment or conveyance shall not be effective until the transferee has provided written certification to Tenant and Landlord that (A) the transferee or any person who

owns directly or indirectly any interest in transferee, is not an individual or entity whose property or interests are subject to being blocked under any of the OFAC Laws and Regulations or is otherwise in violation of the OFAC Laws and Regulations, and (B) the transferee has taken reasonable measures to assure than any individual or entity who owns directly or indirectly any interest in transferee, is not an individual or entity whose property or interests are subject to being blocked under any of the OFAC Laws and Regulations or is otherwise in violation of the OFAC Laws and Regulations; provided, however, the covenant contained in this sentence shall not apply to any person to the extent that such person's interest is in or through a U.S. Publicly-Traded Entity.

- E. Landlord's consent, to the extent required, to a Transfer shall be subject to the satisfaction of such conditions as Landlord shall determine in its sole and absolute discretion, including, without limitation, the proposed transferee having satisfactory creditworthiness as determined by Landlord in its sole and absolute discretion. In addition, any such consent shall be conditioned upon the payment by Tenant to Landlord of all out-of-pocket costs and expenses incurred by Landlord in connection with such consent, including, without limitation, reasonable third-party attorneys' fees actually incurred. The provisions of this <a href="Section 22">Section 22</a> shall apply to every Transfer regardless of whether voluntary or not, or whether or not Landlord has consented to any previous Transfer. No Transfer shall relieve Tenant of its obligations under this Lease, it being understood that the initial Tenant under this Lease (to the extent that it survives the Transfer) always shall remain liable and responsible for the obligations of the tenant hereunder. Any Transfer in violation of this <a href="Section 22">Section 22</a> shall be voidable at the sole option of Landlord.
- F. Any Transfer shall not relieve Tenant, or any person claiming by, through or under Tenant, of the obligation to obtain the consent of Landlord, if required pursuant to this Section 22, to any further Transfer. In the event of a sublease, if there exists an Event of Default, Landlord may collect rent from the subtenant without waiving any rights under this Lease while such Event of Default is continuing. Any rent Landlord may collect from any such subtenant will be first applied to the Rent due and payable under this Lease and any other amounts then due and payable and then applied to the Rent as it becomes due and payable under this Lease. The collection of the Rent and any other sums due and payable under this Lease, from a person other than Tenant shall not be a waiver of any of Landlord's rights under this Section 22.F, an acceptance of assignee or subtenant as Tenant, or a release of Tenant from the performance of Tenant's obligations under this Lease.
- G. No Transfer shall impose any additional obligations on Landlord under this Lease. Tenant shall reimburse Landlord (and Landlord's Mortgagee, if applicable) for Landlord's reasonable costs and expenses (including reasonable attorneys' fees) incurred in conjunction with the reviewing and processing and documentation of any Transfer requiring Landlord's consent regardless of whether such Transfer is consummated.
- H. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Section 22, Tenant may, upon at least ten (10) business days' prior written notice to Landlord (but without the requirement of obtaining Landlord's consent) sublease Tenant's interest in this Lease. With respect to any sublease, (a) such sublease, by its terms, must be expressly subordinate to and subject to the terms of this Lease (and all future amendments to this Lease); (b) the use contemplated under such sublease must not breach the use restrictions herein; (c) such sublease shall not impose any additional obligations on Landlord under this Lease; and (d) Landlord shall have no obligation to recognize any or to agree

to not disturb any subtenant or other occupant of Tenant upon any Event of Default of Tenant under this Lease, unless Landlord shall agree to do so in writing by separate instrument, but Landlord, acting in its sole and absolute discretion, shall have no obligation to do so. In the event of a sublease, if there exists an Event of Default, Landlord may collect rent from the subtenant without waiving any rights under this Lease while such Event of Default is continuing. Any rent Landlord may collect from any such subtenant will be first applied to the Rent due and payable under this Lease and any other amounts then due and payable and then applied to the Rent as it becomes due and payable under this Lease. The collection of the Rent and any other sums due and payable under this Lease, from a person other than Tenant shall not be a waiver of any of Landlord's rights under this Section 22.H, an acceptance of assignee or subtenant as Tenant, or a release of Tenant from the performance of Tenant's obligations under this Lease. For the avoidance of doubt, Tenant shall remain fully liable under this Lease for the Premises, notwithstanding any such sublease. On or before the effective date of such sublease, Tenant shall provide to Landlord, in form and substance reasonably acceptable to Landlord, an acknowledgment and affirmation from such sublessee, providing that such sublessee agrees to be bound by the terms of this Lease with respect to the Premises being subleased and that Tenant agree that they remain liable for the full and punctual performance of all of the terms and obligations of this Lease; provided that, notwithstanding Section 33, to the extent transferor Tenant remains liable under this lease after a Transfer, the transferee Tenant shall not change Tenant's notice address to remove the transferor Tenant's notice address and Landlord agrees to accept cure of a default hereunder by the transferor Tenant to the extent Tenant has a right to cure such default hereunder.

I. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Lease, a public offering or private placement of all or any part of the stock of Tenant shall not be deemed a Transfer pursuant to clause (i) of the definition of "Transfer" under this Lease. Furthermore, the transfer of the stock of Tenant over a public stock exchange such as, but not limited to, NYSE or NASDAQ, shall not be deemed a Transfer pursuant to clause (i) of the definition of "Transfer" under this Lease. Furthermore, the following shall not be deemed a Transfer pursuant to clause (i) of the definition of "Transfer" under this Lease so long as the same do not result in a change of Control of Tenant that is not a Permitted Change of Control: the assignment of this Lease or subletting of the whole or any part of the Premises to, (1) a successor corporation or other entity into which Tenant may merge; (2) a corporation or other entity which may result from the consolidation of Tenant with any other corporation or other entity; or (3) a corporation or other entity to which Tenant may sell all or substantially all of its assets. For the avoidance of doubt, this Section 22.I shall not apply to the restrictions on a change of Control of Tenant that is not a Permitted Change of Control pursuant to clause (ii) of the definition of "Transfer" under this Lease.

#### 23. LIENS

÷

Tenant will not, directly or indirectly, create or permit to be created or to remain, and will promptly discharge, at its expense, any mechanic's, supplier's or vendor's lien, encumbrance or charge on the Premises or any part hereof. The existence of any mechanic's, supplier's or vendor's lien, or any right in respect thereof, shall not constitute a violation of this Section 23 if payment is not yet due upon the contract or for the goods or services in respect of which any such lien has arisen or, if Tenant is protesting or challenging such lien in good faith and has, within thirty (30) days after Tenant receives actual notice of such lien, bonded over such lien. Nothing contained in this Lease shall be construed as constituting the consent or request of Landlord, expressed or

implied, of any contractor, subcontractor, laborer, materialman or vendor to or for the performance of any labor or services or the furnishing of any materials for any construction, alteration, addition, repair or demolition of or to the Premises or any part thereof, and any such contractor, subcontractor, laborer, materialman or vendor shall look solely to Tenant and Tenant's interest in the Premises to secure the payment of any bills for any labor, services, or materials furnished. Notice is hereby given that Landlord will not be liable for any labor, services or materials furnished or to be furnished to Tenant, or to anyone holding the Premises or any part thereof through or under Tenant, and that no mechanic's or other liens for any such labor, services or materials shall attach to or affect the interest of Landlord in and to the Premises. If Tenant has not removed any such lien or other encumbrance described above within thirty (30) days after written notice thereof to Tenant, Landlord may, but shall not be obligated to, pay the amount of such lien or other encumbrance or discharge the same by deposit, and the amount so paid or deposited shall constitute Additional Rent and be collectible upon demand with interest at the Default Rate. Landlord hereby consents to the granting of a lien or security interest on the fixtures, furnishings, trade fixtures, inventory, furniture, computers, telephone systems, machinery, equipment and other of Tenant's Personal Property installed or placed on the Premises by Tenant in connection with any customary credit facility that Tenant has or may have during the Term hereof, and Tenant shall give Landlord written notice of any such lien.

# 24. TENANT'S DEFAULT

·

Each of the following events shall be deemed to be an "Event of Default", after applicable notice and cure periods, under this Lease: (i) failure to pay Base Rent as and when due, provided that it shall not be an Event of Default if such Base Rent is paid within three (3) business days after written notice thereof (ii) failure to pay or any other monetary obligation due to Landlord within five (5) days after written notice thereof; (iii) Tenant breaches its obligations under Section 4.B; (iv) Tenant becomes insolvent, makes an assignment for the benefit of creditors, or institutes a proceeding under state or federal bankruptcy laws (or successor laws) or Tenant shall be adjudged bankrupt or insolvent in proceedings filed against Tenant; (v) a writ of attachment or execution is levied on this Lease, or a receiver is appointed with authority to take possession of the Premises, which attachment, execution or receiver is not removed within thirty (30) days of filing or appointment of a receiver; (vi) Tenant shall be liquidated or dissolved; (vii) Tenant shall violate Section 23 hereof (subject to the contest and cure rights set forth therein); (viii) the estate or interest of Tenant in the Premises or any part thereof shall be levied upon or attached in any proceeding relating to more than One Hundred Thousand and No/100 Dollars (\$100,000.00), and the same shall not be vacated, discharged or stayed pending appeal (or bonded or otherwise similarly secured payment) within the earlier of sixty (60) days after commencement thereof or thirty (30) days after receipt by Tenant of notice thereof from Landlord or any earlier period provided by Law for obtaining any stay pending appeal or to prevent foreclosure or sale; provided, however, that such notice shall be in lieu of and not in addition to any notice required under applicable Law; (ix) subject to Tenant's right to self-insure, as set forth in Section 16, Tenant fails to maintain any insurance required by this Lease; and (x) failure by Tenant to perform any other covenant, agreement or undertaking of the Tenant contained in this Lease if the failure to perform is not cured within thirty (30) days after Tenant's receipt of Landlord's written notice thereof; provided, however, if the breach cannot reasonably be cured within thirty (30) days, the same shall not result in an Event of Default if Tenant commences to cure the breach within thirty (30) days of receipt of Landlord's written notice and diligently and in good faith continues to prosecute the cure of

said breach to completion, provided such breach is cured within one hundred eighty (180) days after Tenant's receipt of Landlord's written notice thereof.

# 25. **REMEDIES OF LANDLORD**

- <u>.</u>
- From and after the occurrence of any Event of Default, Landlord shall have the option to A. pursue any one or more of the following remedies as well as any other remedy available at Law or in equity for such Event of Default: (i) terminate this Lease, in which event Tenant shall immediately surrender the Premises to Landlord; (ii) using lawful means, enter upon and take possession of the Premises without terminating this Lease and without being liable for prosecution or claim for damages, and relet, upon reasonable terms, all or a portion of the Premises (if Landlord elects to enter and relet the Premises, Landlord may at any time thereafter elect to terminate this Lease); (iii) sue periodically to recover damages during the period corresponding to the portion of the Term for which suit is instituted, and if Landlord elects to sue and is successful in such suit, Landlord shall be entitled to recover all costs and expenses of such suit, including reasonable attorneys' fees, together with interest at the Default Rate; (iv) re-enter the Premises or any portion thereof and attempt to cure any default of Tenant, or make any such payment or perform such act for the account of and at the expense of Tenant, in which event Tenant shall, upon demand, reimburse Landlord as Additional Rent for all reasonable costs and expenses which Landlord incurs to cure such default, together with interest at the Default Rate accruing from the date such costs and expenses were incurred, and Tenant agrees that no such entry or action by Landlord shall constitute an actual or constructive eviction or repossession, without Landlord's express intention to do so as expressed in writing, and no such entry shall be deemed an eviction of Tenant; (v) in accordance with Section 25.B to the extent permitted by applicable Law, accelerate and recover from Tenant all Rent and other monetary sums scheduled to become due and owing under this Lease after the date of such breach for the entire Term and any Renewal Term that has been exercised; and (vi) enforce the provisions of this Lease by a suit or suits in equity or at law for the specific performance of any covenant or agreement contained herein, or for the enforcement of any other appropriate legal or equitable remedy. Tenant shall reimburse Landlord for any out-of-pocket expenses which Landlord actually incurs in complying with the terms of this Lease on behalf of Tenant, together with interest at the Default Rate.
- В. If Landlord elects to terminate this Lease, Landlord shall be entitled to recover from Tenant all Rent accrued and unpaid for the period up to and including such termination date, as well as all other Additional Rent payable by Tenant, or for which Tenant is liable or for which Tenant has agreed to indemnify Landlord, which may be then owing and unpaid, and all costs and expenses, including court costs and reasonable attorneys' fees, incurred by Landlord in the enforcement of its rights and remedies hereunder, together with interest at the Default Rate. In addition, Landlord shall be entitled to recover as damages for loss of the bargain and not as a penalty the lesser of (i) the sum of (1) the present value (using a discount rate of seven (7%) percent) of (I) the aggregate sum which at the time of such termination represents the aggregate periodic Base Rent and Additional Rent which would have been payable after the termination date had this Lease not been terminated for the remainder of the Term or Renewal Term, as applicable, during which such termination occurred less (II) an amount equal to the Market Rate and Additional Rent for the period from one (1) year following the termination of the Lease until the expiration of the remaining Term or Renewal Term, as applicable (not including any unexercised Options to Renew), and (2) any damages in addition thereto, including without limitation reasonable

attorneys' fees and court costs, which Landlord sustains as a result of the breach of any of the covenants of this Lease other than for the payment of Rent, and interest at the Default Rate or (ii) the greatest amount permitted by applicable Law; provided, however, that any damages recoverable pursuant to this <u>Section 25.B</u> shall be reduced by any proceeds drawn upon a Letter of Credit, if applicable. Notwithstanding the foregoing, Landlord shall not be entitled to exercise its remedies under this <u>Section 25.B</u>, unless and until Landlord has given Tenant three (3) days written notice (not including any notice given pursuant to <u>Section 24</u>) and the applicable default is not cured prior to the date that is three (3) days following delivery of such notice.

- C. Unless required by applicable Law, Landlord shall have no obligation to mitigate damages upon the occurrence of an Event of Default. However, if Landlord is required by applicable Law to mitigate Tenant's damages, Landlord's obligation shall be satisfied in full if Landlord undertakes to lease the Premises (the "Repossessed Premises") to another tenant (a "Substitute Tenant") in accordance with the following criteria: (1) Landlord shall have no obligation to solicit or entertain negotiations with any other prospective tenants for such Repossessed Premises until Landlord obtains full and complete possession of such Repossessed Premises including, without limitation, the final and unappealable legal right to relet such Repossessed Premises free of any claim of Tenant; (2) Landlord shall not be obligated to lease or show such Repossessed Premises, on a priority basis, or offer such Repossessed Premises to a prospective tenant when other premises in the applicable Building or any other building owned by Landlord suitable for that prospective tenant's use are (or will be) available; (3) Landlord shall not be obligated to lease such Repossessed Premises to a Substitute Tenant for a rent less than the current fair market rent then prevailing for similar uses in Comparable Buildings for such Repossessed Premises, nor shall Landlord be obligated to enter into a new lease under other terms and conditions that are unacceptable to Landlord under Landlord's then current leasing policies for comparable space in the applicable Building or for a building belonging to Landlord in the vicinity; (4) Landlord shall not be obligated to enter into a lease with a Substitute Tenant whose use would: (i) violate any restriction, covenant, or requirement contained in the lease of another tenant of the applicable Building; or (ii) adversely affect the reputation of the applicable Building; and (5) Landlord shall not be obligated to enter into a lease with any proposed Substitute Tenant which does not have, in Landlord's reasonable opinion, sufficient financial resources to operate such Repossessed Premises in a good and professional manner and to fulfill all of the obligations in connection with the lease thereof as and when the same become due. No reletting shall be construed as an election on the part of Landlord to terminate this Lease unless a written notice of such intention is given to Tenant by Landlord. Notwithstanding any such reletting without termination, Landlord may at any time thereafter elect to terminate this Lease for such previous default and/or exercise its rights under Section 25.A and Section 25.B.
- D. Except with respect to acceleration of Rent pursuant to Section 25.B, pursuit of any of the above stated remedies by Landlord after an Event of Default shall not preclude pursuit of any other remedy provided in this Lease or at Law or in equity, nor shall pursuit of any remedy constitute forfeiture or waiver of any remedy of Landlord or payment due to Landlord. No waiver by Landlord of any violation or breach of any of the terms, provisions and covenants herein contained shall be deemed or construed to constitute a waiver of any other violation or breach of any of the terms, provisions and covenants herein contained. Forbearance by Landlord to enforce one or more of the remedies herein provided upon an Event of Default shall not be deemed or construed to constitute a waiver of any other violation or default. Once an Event of Default occurs, Landlord

may accept or reject any cure of such Event of Default, in Landlord's commercially reasonable discretion (it being acknowledged and understood that the terms of a Landlord Mortgage may affect Landlord's ability to accept such cure).

E. If Landlord breaches any representation or warranty or fails to perform any covenant or agreement set forth in this Lease, then Landlord shall have thirty (30) days following the date of its receipt of written notice thereof from Tenant to commence the cure of such alleged breach or failure (i.e., Event of Default). If, upon the expiration of such 30-day period such Event of Default is not cured (provided, however, if the breach cannot reasonably be cured within thirty (30) days, the same shall not result in an Event of Default if Landlord commences to cure the breach within thirty (30) days of receipt of Tenant's written notice and diligently and in good faith continues to prosecute the cure of said breach to completion), then Tenant, as its sole remedies, may pursue injunctive relief and a claim against Landlord for all direct damages which Tenant may actually suffer by reason of any such breach; provided that, for the avoidance of doubt, in no event shall a breach by this Lease by Landlord give the Tenant the right to offset or abate Rent (unless Tenant obtains a final unappealable judgment against Landlord from a court of competent jurisdiction, in which case Tenant shall be permitted to offset the amount set forth in such judgment against sums due to Landlord hereunder to the extent such judgment is not satisfied within thirty (30) days; provided that Tenant shall not be permitted to offset any such judgment against amounts due to a Landlord Mortgagee or another transferee of Landlord's rights hereunder pursuant to or after a foreclosure, deed-in-lieu or other similar foreclosure event unless expressly permitted pursuant to the terms of an SNDA (as defined herein) with such Landlord Mortgagee) or to terminate this Lease.

#### 26. **SUBORDINATION/ATTORNMENT**

- ÷
- A. Landlord Mortgage. Landlord may mortgage its fee interest in the Premises or any portion thereof, at any time, and from time to time. In the event of any Landlord Mortgage or anticipated Landlord Mortgage, Tenant or Landlord may request and Tenant shall promptly and in no event later than fifteen (15) days after a request from Landlord, enter into a reasonable and customary subordination, non-disturbance and attornment agreement, in a form reasonably acceptable to Tenant and Landlord Mortgagee ("SNDA") with Landlord Mortgagee to effectuate the subordination, non-disturbance and attornment of this Lease. If requested by Landlord or Tenant, Tenant shall deliver an SNDA to Landlord on the Commencement Date in the form attached hereto as Exhibit F or such other form reasonably requested by Landlord Mortgagee and reasonably acceptable to Tenant, which SNDA shall be effective and binding upon Tenant once executed and delivered by the applicable Landlord Mortgagee.
- B. For the purposes of this Lease, the following definitions shall apply:

"Landlord Mortgage" shall mean any financing obtained by Landlord, as evidenced by any mortgage, deed of trust, assignment of leases and rents, financing statement or other instruments, and secured by the interest of Landlord in the Premises or any portion thereof, including any extensions, modifications, amendments, replacements, supplements, renewals, refinancings and consolidations thereof.

"<u>Landlord Mortgagee</u>" shall mean the mortgagee (and its successors and assigns) under any Landlord Mortgage.

### 27. ESTOPPEL CERTIFICATE

.

- A. At any time, and from time to time, Tenant shall, promptly and in no event later than ten (10) days after a request from Landlord, execute, acknowledge and deliver to Landlord a certificate in the form attached hereto as Exhibit D or such other form as may be supplied by Landlord certifying: (i) that Tenant has accepted the Premises; (ii) that this Lease is in full force and effect and has not been modified (or if modified, setting forth all modifications); (iii) the commencement and expiration dates of the Term, including the terms of any extension options of Tenant; (iv) the date to which the rentals have been paid under this Lease and the amount thereof then payable; (v) whether, to Tenant's actual knowledge, there are then any existing defaults by Landlord in the performance of its obligations under this Lease, and, if there are any such defaults, specifying the nature and extent thereof; (vi) that Tenant is not in default under this Lease beyond any grace or cure periods, except as to defaults specified in the certificate; (vii) the capacity of the person executing such certificate, and that such person is duly authorized to execute the same on behalf of Tenant; (viii) that Landlord has no actual involvement in the management or control of decision making related to the operational aspects or the day-to-day operations of the Premises; and (ix) any other information reasonably requested by Landlord.
- B. At any time, and from time to time, Tenant shall, at Landlord's request, use commercially reasonable efforts to obtain estoppel certificates, in a form requested by Landlord or any Landlord Mortgagee, from any applicable counterparties under any applicable declarations, covenants, conditions and restrictions, reciprocal easement agreements or other encumbrances.

#### 28. HAZARDOUS MATERIALS

÷

Notwithstanding anything contained herein to the contrary:

- A. Except as set forth in Section 28.J, Tenant covenants and agrees that it shall not cause, conduct, authorize or allow (i) the presence, generation, transportation, storage, treatment, or usage at the Premises, or any portion thereof, of any Hazardous Material in violation of or as would give rise to liability under Environmental Laws; (ii) a Release or threat of Release of any Hazardous Material on, under, about or in the Premises; or (iii) any violation of or liability under any Environmental Law at or with respect to the Premises or activities conducted thereon. For avoidance of doubt, nothing in this Section 28.A shall prohibit Tenant from using at the Premises (I) cleaning materials, pesticides, and other common household and office products, and/or (II) materials in connection with any fuel tanks, generators or the like on the Premises, and (III) the temporary storage in reasonable quantities of materials that are used in the ordinary course of Tenant's Use, provided (a) such materials are properly stored in a manner and location meeting all applicable Environmental Laws, (b) Tenant shall have obtained any required permits and shall pay any fees, and (c) such materials shall be removed and disposed of by Tenant in accordance with all Environmental Laws; solely to the extent, with respect to each of the preceding clauses (I) (II) and (III), that any such use thereof is in compliance with Environmental Laws.
- B. Except to the extent caused by Landlord or any Landlord Representatives' gross negligence or intentional misconduct, Tenant shall, at its own cost, comply and ensure that the Premises and all operations and activities at the Premises comply with all Environmental Laws and the terms of this Lease with respect to Hazardous Materials. Tenant shall, at its own cost, obtain all permits,

licenses and authorizations required under Environmental Laws for the operations and activities conducted at the Premises.

- C. Landlord and Tenant, as applicable, shall promptly provide each other with written notice of any actual or potential violation of Environmental Laws, any Release of Hazardous Materials in or around the Premises that could impact the Premises or require any investigation, remediation or other response action under Environmental Law, and any claim or threat of a claim asserting any liability under Environmental Laws relating to the Premises, and copies of all reports, site assessments, and material communications, permits or agreements to, from or with any governmental authority or other third party relating to such violation, Release or claim; provided that no such notice shall be required for the matters identified in the Phase I Environmental Reports, Phase II Environmental Reports or any other environmental reports provided to Landlord by Tenant prior to the Effective Date of this Lease, a list of which appears in **Exhibit G** attached hereto (collectively, the "Prior Environmental Reports"), unless material new developments, claims or information arises after the Effective Date relating to such previous identified matters.
- D. Landlord and Landlord's Representatives, including such environmental consultants as Landlord may designate, shall have the right upon reasonable prior notice, and subject to Section 15 hereof, to enter the Premises and/or conduct appropriate tests and investigations for the purpose of assessing the condition of the Premises or ascertaining that Tenant complies with the terms of this Lease and with all applicable Environmental Laws that relate in any way to the Premises.
- E. If the presence, Release, threat of Release, presence or placement on, in or around the Premises, or the generation, transportation, storage, use, treatment, or disposal at or around the Premises of any Hazardous Material by Tenant, Tenant's Representatives, or by any third party other than Landlord or Landlord's Representatives: (i) gives rise to any liability or obligation (including, but not limited to, any investigatory, remedial, removal, reporting, or other response action) under any Environmental Law, (ii) causes or threatens to cause any adverse effect on public health or occupational safety and health, (iii) pollutes or threatens to pollute the environment, or endanger human health, or (iv) otherwise violates Environmental Law, Tenant shall promptly take any and all remedial and removal actions required by Environmental Laws or otherwise necessary to clean up the Premises to comply with all environmental standards applicable to the Premises given its use at the time of the remediation and mitigate exposure to liability arising from the Hazardous Material.
- F. Tenant and Landlord (solely to the extent Landlord receives written notice thereof from any governmental authority) shall promptly notify each other upon becoming aware of (or, with respect to Landlord, receiving written notice from a governmental authority of): (i) any enforcement action, investigation, cleanup, notice of violation, or other regulatory action taken or threatened against either party or otherwise related to the Premises by any governmental authority with respect to the presence of any Hazardous Material at the Premises, or the migration thereof from or to other property, (ii) any demands or claims made or threatened by any governmental authority or other person against either party hereto or otherwise relating to any actual or alleged violation of or liability under Environmental Laws or relating to any loss or injury resulting from any Hazardous Materials, unlawful discharge, or non-routine, improper or unlawful disposal or transportation of any Hazardous Material on or from the Premises, and (iv) any matters where Tenant or Landlord, as

applicable, are required by Environmental Law to give a notice to any governmental authority respecting any Hazardous Materials in, at, on, under or about the Premises, and Tenant and Landlord shall thereafter keep each other reasonably apprised with respect to the status and Tenant's actions and Landlord's actions, as applicable, to resolve such matters, and shall furnish Landlord and Tenant, as applicable, with such other documents and information as Landlord may reasonably request with respect thereto; provided that, for the avoidance of doubt, in no event shall the forgoing impose any liability or obligation on Landlord to resolve any such matters. At such times as Landlord may reasonably request, Tenant shall provide Landlord with a written list identifying any Hazardous Material then actually known by Tenant to be used, stored, or maintained in, on or upon the Premises. In such case, Tenant shall if requested by Landlord provide Landlord with information with respect to the use and approximate quantity of each such material, a copy of any Material Safety Data Sheet issued by the manufacturer therefor, written information concerning the removal, transportation, and disposal of the same, and such other information as the Landlord may reasonably require or as may be required by applicable Environmental Laws.

- G. Except to the extent caused by Landlord's or Landlord's Representatives' gross negligence or intentional misconduct. Tenant shall indemnify, defend and hold Landlord and the Landlord Indemnified Parties harmless, in the manner specified in Section 21, from and against any and all liability, claim, expense, cause of action, fines, judgments, settlements, investigation, monitoring and remediation costs, penalties, losses and damages (including reasonable attorney's, consultant's and contractor's fees) resulting or arising from (i) the breach by Tenant of its covenants and agreements set forth in this Section 28, (ii) the presence, Release, placement on, in or around the Premises, or the generation, transportation, storage, use, treatment or disposal at or around the Premises of any Hazardous Materials before or during the Term and any Renewal Term, as applicable, by Tenant or any third party other than Landlord or Landlord's Representatives, (iii) any violation of or obligation under Environmental Law before or during the Term and any Renewal Term, as applicable, by Tenant or any third party other than Landlord or Landlord's Representatives, and (iv) claims by governmental authorities or other third parties associated with Hazardous Materials or violations of or obligations under Environmental Laws by Tenant or any third party other than Landlord or Landlord's Representatives, or Hazardous Materials present at, on, under or about the Premises before or during the Term and any Renewal Term, as applicable, including, without limitation those that were discovered during the Term and any Renewal Term, as applicable, which were caused prior to the Term by Tenant or its agents, representatives, employees, contractors, subcontractors, licensees or invitees or any third party other than Landlord or Landlord's Representatives. The foregoing indemnity obligations shall survive the expiration or earlier termination of this Lease.
- H. Without limitation to the foregoing, Tenant shall, at its sole cost and expense, comply with all applicable Environmental Laws relating to the operation and use of all above ground and underground storage tanks ("Tanks") at any time located at the Premises, such compliance to include without limitation ensuring that all Tanks are equipped with leak detection systems and otherwise meet all applicable construction standards and technical requirements, are subject to regular inspections and tightness tests to confirm Tank integrity, and are covered by pollution insurance policies or other financial assurance mechanisms to the extent required under applicable Environmental Laws. Tenant shall upon Landlord's written request provide Landlord copies of inspection reports, insurance policies, and other documentation reasonably necessary to confirm

the compliance status of such Tanks. In the event of any spills, releases or evidence of leakage from or associated with the use of the Tanks, as required under Environmental Laws, Tenant shall, (i) report the same to the appropriate regulatory agency; (ii) conduct testing of environmental media to confirm the nature and extent of contamination, (iii) complete all remedial and corrective actions with respect to such spill, release or leakage; and (iv) upon completion of work provide Landlord a copy of a No Further Action letter or the equivalent determination from the applicable regulatory agency ("NFA") with respect to the remedial work.

- I. Upon the expiration or earlier termination of the Lease, at Landlord's request, Tenant, at its sole expense, shall remove from the Premises all Tanks, that are not in place on the Effective Date of this Lease, in accordance with all Environmental Laws and applicable commercial guidelines, perform post-removal testing of soil and groundwater to confirm the presence or absence of contamination associated with such Tanks, and to the extent that such removal involves any excavation or remedial work at the Premises, Tenant shall perform such remediation and restore the Premises to the same grade level as immediately prior to excavation using clean fill soil, and Tenant shall obtain and provide Landlord a copy of a NFA with respect to the Tank removal and remedial work, as applicable.
- J. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Section 28 or in this Lease, Landlord shall indemnify, defend and hold Tenant and the Tenant Indemnified Parties harmless, in the manner specified in Section 21, from and against any and all actual liability, claim, expense, cause of action, fines, judgments, settlements, investigation, monitoring and remediation costs, penalties, losses and damages (including reasonable outof-pocket attorney's, consultant's and contractor's fees) resulting or arising from (i) the Release at or around the Premises of any Hazardous Materials to the extent caused by the gross negligence or intentional misconduct of Landlord or any Landlord Representatives, (ii) any violation of Environmental Law to the extent caused by the gross negligence or intentional misconduct of Landlord or any Landlord Representatives, and (iii) claims by governmental authorities or other third parties associated with any Release of Hazardous Materials or violations of Environmental Laws, in each case to the extent caused by the gross negligence or intentional misconduct of Landlord or any Landlord Representatives. The foregoing indemnity obligations shall survive the expiration or earlier termination of this Lease.

#### 29. PRESS RELEASES

•

Except for any announcement intended solely for internal distribution by Landlord or Tenant or any disclosure required by legal, accounting or regulatory requirements beyond the reasonable control of the disclosing party, all media releases or public announcements (including, but not limited to, promotional or marketing material) by Landlord or Tenant or either party's employees or agents relating to this Lease or its subject matter, or including the name, trade name, trade mark, or symbol of Tenant or an Affiliate of Tenant, or Landlord or an Affiliate of Landlord, shall be coordinated with and approved in writing by the other party prior to the release thereof; provided, that nothing herein is intended to require Tenant's consent to the identification of Tenant or the particulars of this Lease in connection with any marketing of the Premises or any portion thereof by Landlord.

#### 30. HOLDING OVER

÷

Except as set forth below, if Tenant continues to occupy the Premises or any portion thereof after the expiration or other termination of this Lease or the termination of Tenant's right of possession with respect to the Premises, such occupancy shall be that of a tenancy at sufferance. Tenant shall, throughout the entire holdover period, be subject to all the terms and provisions of this Lease (other than provisions relating to length of the Term) and shall pay for its use and occupancy an amount (on a per month basis without reduction for any partial months during any such holdover) equal to (i) one hundred percent (100%) of the Additional Rent due to Landlord under this Lease for the holdover period, and (ii) one hundred seventy-five percent (175%) of the monthly Base Rent due in the month immediately prior to the expiration or earlier termination of the Term. Except as set forth below, no holding over by Tenant or payments of money by Tenant to Landlord after the expiration of the Term shall be construed to extend the Term or prevent Landlord from recovery of immediate possession of the Premises by summary proceedings or otherwise. In the event that Tenant continues to occupy the Premises or any portion thereof after the expiration or termination of this Lease, such occupancy shall be that of a tenancy at sufferance and Tenant shall be liable to Landlord for all direct and consequential damages which Landlord may suffer by reason of any holding over by Tenant.

### 31. **FINANCIAL COVENANTS**

÷

- A. Unless Tenant is a publicly held company (in which case the Tenant's financial statements are filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC")), within ninety (90) days after the end of each calendar quarter, Tenant shall deliver to Landlord complete audited financial statements of the Tenant by a nationally recognized public accounting firm, including a balance sheet, profit and loss statement, statement of changes in financial condition, income statement with respect to the Property, annual EBITDA projections for the then-current fiscal year of Tenant and all other related schedules for the fiscal period then ended.
- B. Unless Tenant is a publicly held company (in which case the Tenant's financial statements are filed with the SEC, within ninety (90) days after the end of each fiscal year of Tenant, Tenant shall deliver to Landlord, at Tenant's expense, complete audited financial statements of the Tenant by a nationally recognized public accounting firm, including a balance sheet as of the year-end and statements of operations, changes in equity and cash flows for the twelve (12) months ended, and related notes to the financial statements thereto (the "Financial Statements"). If Landlord or its Affiliate is a publicly-traded company, the Financial Statements may be included in Landlord's required public filings with the SEC on an annual basis in satisfaction of the requirements of SEC Regulation S-X.

# 32. **QUIET ENJOYMENT**

÷

So long as there exists no Event of Default by Tenant, Tenant will have the quiet enjoyment of the Premises without disturbance, in any material respect, by Landlord or its agents representatives or contractees (subject, however, to the exceptions, reservations and conditions of this Lease). Notwithstanding anything contained herein to the contrary, Landlord agrees that in no event shall Landlord "lock out" or otherwise exclude Tenant from the Premises without having gone through any legal process required by applicable Law. Any other provision of this Lease to

the contrary notwithstanding, a breach of this <u>Section 32</u> by Landlord as a result of which Tenant suffers actual damages shall constitute an immediate default by Landlord and shall entitle Tenant, as its sole remedies to pursue injunctive relief and a claim against Landlord and such agents, representatives and contractees for all direct damages which Tenant may actually suffer by reason of any such breach; provided that, for the avoidance of doubt, in no event shall a breach of this <u>Section 32</u> give the Tenant the right to offset or abate Rent (unless Tenant obtains a final unappealable judgment against Landlord from a court of competent jurisdiction, in which case Tenant shall be permitted to offset the amount set forth in such judgment against sums due to Landlord hereunder to the extent such judgment is not satisfied within thirty (30) days; provided that Tenant shall not be permitted to offset any such judgment against amounts due to Landlord Mortgagee or another transferee of Landlord's rights hereunder pursuant to or after a foreclosure, deed-in-lieu or other similar foreclosure event unless expressly permitted pursuant to the terms of an SNDA with such Landlord Mortgagee) or to terminate this Lease.

# 33. NOTICES

÷

Any notice, demand, request, or other communication that any party hereto may be required or may desire to give hereunder shall be in writing and shall be deemed properly given (a) if hand delivered, when delivered; (b) if mailed by United States Certified Mail (postage prepaid, return receipt requested), three (3) business days after mailing; (c) if by Federal Express or other nationally recognized overnight courier service, on the next business day after delivered to such courier service for delivery on the next business day; or (d) if by facsimile or e-mail transmission, on the day of transmission so long as a copy is sent on the same day (or prior thereto) by Federal Express or other nationally recognized overnight courier service for delivery on the next business day, to the addresses set forth in Section 2 hereof, or at such other address as the party to be served with notice has furnished in writing to the party seeking or desiring to serve notice as a place for the service of notice. Attorneys for either party hereto may provide notice of behalf of such party, provided that all other requirements of this Section 33 are satisfied.

### 34. **PERSONAL LIABILITY**

.\_\_

Notwithstanding anything to the contrary provided in this Lease, it is specifically understood and agreed, such agreement being a primary consideration for the execution of this Lease by Landlord and Tenant, that (i) there shall be absolutely no personal liability on the part of the direct and indirect members, partners, shareholders, officers, directors, employees and agents of Landlord and Tenant and their successors or assigns, to Landlord and Tenant, as applicable, with respect to any of the terms, covenants and conditions of this Lease, (ii) Landlord and Tenant waive all claims, demands and causes of action against the direct and indirect members, partners, shareholders, officers, directors, employees and agents of Landlord and Tenant and their successors or assigns in the event of any breach by Landlord and Tenant of any of the terms, covenants and conditions of this Lease to be performed by Landlord and Tenant, and (iii) Tenant shall look solely to Landlord's interest in the Premises for the satisfaction of each and every remedy of Tenant, as applicable, in the event of any breach by Landlord of any of the terms, covenants and conditions of this Lease to be performed by Landlord, or any other matter in connection with this Lease or the Premises, such exculpation of liability to be absolute and without any exception whatsoever. No breach by Landlord of any provision of this Lease shall give rise to a right of Tenant to terminate this Lease, it being understood and agreed that Tenant's sole

remedy for any such breach shall be a claim for actual damages (if any) and injunctive relief. Furthermore, Landlord and Tenant hereby knowingly, voluntarily and intentionally waives any right it may have to seek punitive, consequential (except as set forth in Section 30), special and indirect damages from Landlord and Tenant and any of such Landlord's and Tenant's direct and indirect members, partners, shareholders, officers, directors, employees and agents of Landlord and Tenant and its successors or assigns with respect to any matter arising out of or in connection with this Lease or any document contemplated herein or related hereto. The waiver by Tenant and Landlord of any right it may have to seek punitive, consequential (except as set forth in Section 30), special and indirect damages has been negotiated by the parties hereto and is an essential aspect of their bargain.

### 35. ENTIRE AGREEMENT

÷

This Lease represents the entire agreement and understanding between Landlord and Tenant with respect to the subject matter herein, and there are no representations, understandings, stipulations, agreements or promises not incorporated in writing herein.

# 36. **AMENDMENTS**

÷

No amendments or modifications of this Lease shall be effective unless such amendment or modification is in writing and executed and delivered by and between Tenant and Landlord, nor shall any custom, practice or course of dealing between the parties be construed to waive the right to require specific performance by the other party in compliance with this Lease.

# 37. <u>LEGAL INTERPRETATION</u>

÷

Each of Landlord and Tenant hereby agree that the State of Illinois has a substantial relationship to the parties and to the underlying transaction embodied hereby, and in all respects (including, without limiting the foregoing, matters of construction, validity and performance), this Lease and the obligations arising hereunder shall be governed by, and construed in accordance with, the laws of the State of Illinois applicable to contracts made and performed therein and all applicable law of the United States of America; except that, at all times, the provisions for the creation of the leasehold estate created by this Lease, enforcement of Landlord's and Tenant's rights and remedies with respect to breach of covenants, right of re-entry and repossession, surrender, delivery, ejectment, dispossession, eviction or other in-rem proceeding or action regarding the Premises pursuant to Section 25 hereunder shall be governed by and construed according to the Laws of the State in which the Premises is located, it being understood that, to the fullest extent permitted by law of such State where the Premises is located, the law of the State of Illinois shall govern the validity and enforceability of this Lease, and the obligations arising hereunder. To the fullest extent permitted by law, Tenant and Landlord hereby unconditionally and irrevocably waive any claim to assert that the law of any other jurisdiction governs this Lease. Words of any gender shall be construed to include any other gender, and words in the singular number shall be construed to include the plural, unless the context otherwise requires. The headings of the sections have been inserted for convenience only and are not to be considered in any way in the construction or interpretation of this Lease. Except as otherwise herein expressly provided, the terms of this Lease shall apply to, inure to the benefit of, and be binding upon, the parties and their respective assigns, successors and legal representatives. Any legal suit, action or

proceeding against Tenant arising out of or relating to this Lease may be instituted in any federal court in the State or New York or state court sitting in New York County, New York, and Landlord and Tenant each waives any objection which it may now or hereafter have to the laying of venue of any such suit, action or proceeding in such federal district or county and state, and Landlord and Tenant each hereby expressly and irrevocably submits to the jurisdiction of any such court in any suit, action or proceeding. In this Lease, the words "include", "includes" or "including" mean "include without limitation", "includes without limitation" and "including without limitation", respectively, and the words following "include", "includes" or "including" shall not be considered to set forth an exhaustive list.

# 38. **OPTION TO RENEW**

÷

- A. Tenant shall have the right, at its election made in its sole discretion, to extend the Term (the "Renewal Option") for the additional periods set forth in Section 1.F (each, a "Renewal Term"), provided that each of the following occurs:
- 1. Landlord receives irrevocable written notice of exercise of the Renewal Option (the "Renewal Notice"), not less than twelve (12) full months prior to the expiration of the then existing Term (or Renewal Term, as case may be); and
- 2. There is no uncured Event of Default beyond any applicable notice and cure period at the time that Tenant delivers the Renewal Notice.
- B. The Renewal Term shall be upon the same terms and conditions as in this Lease except: (i) Base Rent for the initial three (3) additional periods of five (5) years each shall be as set forth in Exhibit A attached hereto and made a part hereof; and (ii) for the remaining three (3) additional periods of five (5) years each, Base Rent for the first year of the applicable Renewal Term shall be equal to the greater of (a) one hundred and two percent (102%) of the Base Rent for the immediately preceding lease year, and (b) the then Market Rate for the Premises, and thereafter the Base Rent shall increase by two percent (2%) annually during each such Renewal Term. "Market Rate" for the Premises shall mean the Base Rent rate (including escalations) that the Premises would be expected to be leased for, for a term commencing on the applicable commencement date and ending on the applicable expiration date, in its then-existing condition, in an arms-length transaction between a willing landlord and tenant in the commercial space market existing in the vicinity of the Premises at the time such rate is established. Such determination shall include consideration of (i) the size and location of the Premises, and the quality of, condition of, and the nature of the improvements in, the Building, but shall exclude the value of improvements installed by Tenant in the Premises that are to be removed by Tenant at the expiration of the Term; (ii) other Comparable Buildings to the Building; (iii) other comparable leasing transactions in comparable locations in the vicinity of the Premises for new leases (with appropriate adjustments for different size premises and different length terms), and the rents and concessions, allowances and commissions granted along with the other terms of such transactions; and (iv) the financial condition of Tenant, provided, however, that in no event shall the Market Rate be less than the rate of Base Rent in effect at the expiration of the then current Term (or Renewal Term, as case may be).

- C. Within forty-five (45) days after receipt of the Renewal Notice, Landlord shall advise Tenant of Landlord's determination of the Market Rate for the applicable Renewal Term. Tenant, within thirty (30) days after the date on which Landlord advises Tenant of the applicable Market Rate for the Renewal Term, shall either (i) give Landlord final binding written notice (the "Binding Notice") of Tenant's exercise of the Renewal Option, or (ii) if Tenant disagrees with Landlord's determination, provide Landlord with written notice of rejection (the "Rejection Notice"). If Tenant fails to provide Landlord with either a Binding Notice or Rejection Notice within such forty-five (45) day period, Tenant's Renewal Option shall be null and void and of no further force and effect. If Tenant provides Landlord with a Binding Notice, Landlord and Tenant shall enter into the Renewal Amendment upon completion of the process set forth in these Sections 38.B and 38.C subject to such Binding Notice upon the terms and conditions set forth herein. If Tenant provides Landlord with a Rejection Notice, Landlord and Tenant shall reasonably cooperate to agree upon the Market Rate. Upon agreement, Tenant shall provide Landlord with a Binding Notice and Landlord and Tenant shall enter into the Renewal Amendment upon completion of the process set forth in these Sections 38.B and 38.C in accordance with the terms and conditions hereof. Notwithstanding the foregoing, if Landlord and Tenant are unable to agree upon the Market Rate within twenty (20) days after the date Tenant provides Landlord with the Rejection Notice, Tenant, by written notice to Landlord (the "Arbitration Notice") within ten (10) days after the expiration of such twenty (20) day period, shall have the right to have the Market Rate determined in accordance with the arbitration procedures described in Section 38.D below. If Landlord and Tenant are unable to agree upon the Market Rate within the twenty (20) day period described and Tenant fails to timely exercise its right to arbitrate, the Renewal Option shall be deemed to be null and void and of no further force and effect.
- D. If Tenant provides Landlord with an Arbitration Notice, Landlord and Tenant, within ten (10) days after the date of the Arbitration Notice, shall each simultaneously submit to the other, in a sealed envelope, its good faith estimate of the Market Rate for the Premises during the Renewal Term (collectively referred to as the "Estimates") and shall each select an appraiser (hereinafter, an "appraiser") to determine which of the two Estimates most closely reflects the Market Rate during the Renewal Term. Each appraiser so selected shall be a member of the Appraisal Institute and have not less than ten (10) years' experience in the field of commercial real estate appraisal and/or brokerage and shall be experienced in the vicinity of the Premises subject to such Arbitration Notice. Upon selection, Landlord's and Tenant's appraisers shall work together in good faith to agree upon which of the two Estimates most closely reflects the Market Rate. The Estimate chosen by such appraisers shall be binding on both Landlord and Tenant as the Base Rent rate during the Renewal Term. If either Landlord or Tenant fails to appoint an appraiser within the ten (10) day period referred to above, the appraiser appointed by the other party shall be the sole appraiser for the purposes hereof. If the two appraisers cannot agree upon which of the two Estimates most closely reflects the Market Rate within thirty (30) days after their appointment, then, within ten (10) days after the expiration of such thirty (30) day period, the two appraisers shall select a third appraiser meeting the aforementioned criteria, the cost of which shall be borne equally by Landlord and Tenant. Once the third appraiser (i.e. arbitrator) has been selected as provided for above, then, as soon thereafter as practicable but in any case within fourteen (14) days, the arbitrator shall make his determination of which of the two Estimates most closely reflects the Market Rate for the Premises, or the arbitrator may determine a Market Rate which is not equal to either Estimate, provided, however, that the arbitrator's Market Rate may not be higher than one hundred and ten

percent (110%) of the Base Rent for the immediately preceding lease year. The determination by such third appraiser shall be binding on both Landlord and Tenant.

E. If Tenant is entitled to and properly exercises its Renewal Option, upon completion of the process of determination of the Market Rate set forth in <a href="Sections 38.B">Sections 38.B</a> and <a href="38.C">38.C</a>, Landlord and Tenant shall execute an amendment (the "Renewal Amendment") to reflect changes in the Base Rent, the Term, the Expiration Date and other appropriate terms; provided that an otherwise valid exercise of the Renewal Option shall be fully effective whether or not the Renewal Amendment is executed. During any validly exercised Renewal Term, references to the Term in this Lease shall mean and refer to the Term as extended by the Renewal Term.

# 39. AUTHORITY TO ENTER INTO LEASE

<u>.</u>

Each of Tenant and Landlord represents and warrants (a) that the individual executing this Lease on its behalf is duly authorized to execute and deliver this Lease on behalf of the corporation, limited liability company or partnership, as the case may be, and (b) that this Lease is binding on the corporation, limited liability company and the partnership in accordance with its terms.

#### 40. **PARTIES BOUND**

•

The preparation and submission of a draft of this Lease by either party to the other party shall not constitute an offer, nor shall either party be bound to any terms of this Lease or the entirety of this Lease, until both parties have fully executed a final document. Until such time as described in the previous sentence, either party is free to terminate negotiations without penalty or any further obligation to the other party.

### 41. COUNTERPARTS; ELECTRONIC SIGNATURES

·

This Lease may be executed in one or more counterparts, all of which shall be considered one and the same agreement, and shall become a binding agreement when one or more counterparts have been signed by each of the parties and delivered to the other party. Signatures to this Lease, any amendment hereof and any notice given hereunder, delivered electronically via .pdf, .jpeg, .TIF, .TIFF or similar electronic format shall be deemed an original signature and fully effective as such for all purposes. Each party agrees to deliver promptly an executed original of this Lease (and any amendment hereto) with its actual signature to the other party, but a failure to do so shall not affect the enforceability of this Lease (or any amendment hereto), it being expressly agreed that each party to this Lease shall be bound by its own electronically transmitted signature and shall accept the electronically transmitted signature of the other party to this Lease.

#### 42. **SEVERABILITY**

÷

If any term or other provision of this Lease is invalid, illegal, or incapable of being enforced by any rule of law or public policy, all of the other conditions and provisions of this Lease will nevertheless remain in full force and effect. Upon such determination that any term or other provision is invalid, illegal, or incapable of being enforced, the parties hereto will negotiate in good faith to modify this Lease so as to reflect the original intent of the parties as closely as possible in an acceptable manner to the end that the transactions contemplated hereby are fulfilled to the extent possible.

#### 43. WAIVER OF JURY TRIAL; CONSEQUENTIAL DAMAGES

÷

LANDLORD AND TENANT HEREBY KNOWINGLY, VOLUNTARILY AND INTENTIONALLY WAIVE THE RIGHT EITHER MAY HAVE TO A TRIAL BY JURY WITH RESPECT TO ANY AND ALL ISSUES PRESENTED IN ANY ACTION, PROCEEDING, CLAIM OR COUNTERCLAIM BROUGHT BY EITHER OF THE PARTIES HERETO AGAINST THE OTHER OR ITS SUCCESSORS WITH RESPECT TO ANY MATTER ARISING OUT OF OR IN CONNECTION WITH THIS LEASE, THE RELATIONSHIP OF LANDLORD AND TENANT, TENANT'S USE OR OCCUPANCY OF THE PREMISES, AND/OR ANY CLAIM FOR INJURY OR DAMAGE, OR ANY EMERGENCY OR STATUTORY REMEDY. THIS WAIVER BY THE PARTIES HERETO OF ANY RIGHT EITHER MAY HAVE TO A TRIAL BY JURY HAS BEEN NEGOTIATED AND IS AN ESSENTIAL ASPECT OF THEIR BARGAIN.

#### 44. MEMORANDUM OF LEASE

. This Lease shall not be recorded, either independently or as an exhibit, schedule, annex, or addendum to any other document. However, at Tenant's or Landlord's election, a Memorandum of Lease in the form annexed hereto as **Exhibit E**, shall be executed, acknowledged and delivered for recording in the county in which the Premises is located by both parties with the costs of recording the Memorandum of Lease to be borne by Tenant. Tenant shall execute, acknowledge and deliver to Landlord a release of the Memorandum of Lease in recordable form within five (5) business days following the expiration or earlier termination of this Lease in accordance with its terms. If Tenant fails to so execute, acknowledge and deliver the release within such five (5) business day period, Landlord shall hereby be deemed to be Tenant's attorney-in-fact for the sole purpose of executing and recording the release on behalf of Tenant. Tenant shall pay any and all recording and other costs, fees and taxes in connection with the execution and recordation of the Memorandum of Lease.

#### 45. **BROKERS**

. Landlord and Tenant warrant to each other that it has had no dealings with any broker or agent in connection with this Lease. Landlord and Tenant covenant and agree to each other to pay, hold harmless and indemnify each other for any compensation, commissions and charges claimed by any other broker or agent with respect to this Lease, based on each other's actions.

#### 46. LOCAL LAW PROVISIONS

\_Without limiting the choice of law provision set forth in this Lease, the following provisions shall apply to the extent that the laws of the State of South Carolina, as applicable, govern the interpretation or enforcement of this Lease with respect to the Premises:

#### A. South Carolina. NONE.

#### 47. RIGHT OF FIRST REFUSAL TO PURCHASE

. Provided that no Event of Default then exists, commencing and effective from and after the date that is five (5) years after the Effective Date, Tenant shall have a right of first refusal (the "<u>Right of First Refusal</u>") to purchase the Property from Landlord pursuant to the terms of this <u>Section 47</u>. The Right of First Refusal is subject to the following terms and conditions:

- A. If Landlord receives a bona fide written offer from a third party to purchase the Property, and Landlord desires to accept such offer, Landlord shall give Tenant written notice thereof, stating the purchase price of such offer and any extraordinary credits set forth in the offer other than for customary prorations and adjustments (the "Landlord's Notice"). Tenant shall have fifteen (15) business days after receipt of the Landlord's Notice (the "Exercise Period") to elect to waive its Right of First Refusal with respect to such offer or to purchase the Property at the purchase price set forth in the Landlord's Notice (the "Offer Price") by delivering to Landlord a written notice of its election ("Tenant's Purchase Election"). In the event Tenant does not deliver a Tenant's Purchase Election prior to the expiration of the Exercise Period, Tenant shall be deemed to have waived its Right of First Refusal to purchase the Property under the terms of Landlord's Notice.
- B. Upon Landlord's receipt of Tenant's Purchase Election, the parties shall negotiate reasonably and in good faith for a period of thirty (30) days (the "Negotiation Period") in order to finalize and execute a mutually acceptable purchase and sale agreement setting forth such terms (the "Contract"). In the event a Contract is not executed by the parties prior to the expiration of the Negotiation Period, then Tenant shall be deemed to have waived the Right of First Refusal to purchase the Property under the terms of Landlord's Notice and Landlord shall thereafter have the right to enter into a purchase and sale agreement with a third party for the Property for a purchase price of not less than ninety percent (90%) of the Offer Price, subject to Section 47.C, and consummate the sale of the Property pursuant thereto.
- C. In the event that Tenant declines or waives (or is deemed to have waived) its Right of First Refusal to purchase the Property pursuant to this <u>Section 47</u>, Landlord shall have the right to sell the Property to any third party and Tenant shall not have a further Right of First Refusal unless (i) the purchase price for such sale is less than ninety percent (90%) of the Offer Price, or (ii) if the Property does not sell within twelve (12) months of the expiration of the later of the Exercise Period and the Negotiation Period, this provision shall not be terminated and Tenant shall have the first right of refusal on any subsequent offers to purchase.
- D. Notwithstanding anything in this <u>Section 47</u> to the contrary, in no event shall the Right of First Refusal apply to (i) any Remedial Action or (ii) the sale of the Property in connection with the sale of one or more other properties owned by Landlord or any of its Affiliates.
- 48. **FORCE MAJEURE**. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Lease, in the event that either party hereto shall be delayed or prevented from the performance of any act required hereunder by reason of strikes, lockouts, unforeseeable widespread inability to obtain materials, failure of power, reasonably unforeseeable disease outbreaks or other public health emergencies where the Premises are located (*e.g.* epidemics, pandemics, quarantines), reasonably unforeseeable restrictive governmental laws or regulations not in place as of the date hereof, civil unrest, riots, insurrection, war or other reason of a like nature not the fault of the party delayed in performing work or doing acts required under the terms of this Lease, then performance of such act shall be excused for the period of delay and the period for the performance of any such act shall be extended for a period equivalent to the period of such delay so long as such party claiming force majeure gives notice of such force majeure event within thirty (30) days of the occurrence thereof. The foregoing is inapplicable to Rent or any other monetary obligations

hereunder (including, for the avoidance of doubt, any obligation that can be satisfied by the payment of a liquidated sum). In the event that any such delay in the performance of any act or obligation of Tenant described in this Section 48 exceeds one hundred eighty (180) days in the aggregate (with respect to such individual delay), then may (but shall not be required to), upon thirty (30) days' prior written notice from Landlord to Tenant, perform such act or obligation on Tenant's behalf and bill Tenant the reasonable cost thereof, together with a 10% administrative fee, as Additional Rent, in which event Tenant's failure to pay such amount within thirty (30) days after written notice thereof (together with reasonable supporting documentation) shall constitute an Event of Default.

#### [Signatures on following page]

IT WITNESS WHEREOF, the undersigned have executed this Lease Agreement effective
as of the date first written above.
LANDLORD:

By:\_\_\_\_\_

Name: Michael Reiter

CTDASC001 LLC,

Title: Authorized Representative

a Delaware limited liability company

TENANT:

CITI TRENDS, IN	NC.
-----------------	-----

a Delaware corporation

By:	
Name:	
Title:	

# EXHIBIT A TO LEASE AGREEMENT BASE RENT SCHEDULE

Lease Year	Annual Base Monthly Base	
	Rent	Rent
Initial Term		
1	\$3,243,951.97	\$270,329.33
2	\$3,308,831.01	\$275,735.92
3	\$3,375,007.63	\$281,250.64
4	\$3,442,507.78	\$286,875.65
5	\$3,511,357.94	\$292,613.16
6	\$3,581,585.09	\$298,465.42
7	\$3,653,216.79	\$304,434.73
8	\$3,726,281.13	\$310,523.43
9	\$3,800,806.75	\$316,733.90
10	\$3,876,822.89	\$323,068.57
11	\$3,954,359.35	\$329,529.95
12	\$4,033,446.53	\$336,120.54
13	\$4,114,115.46	\$342,842.96
14	\$4,196,397.77	\$349,699.81
15	\$4,280,325.73	\$356,693.81
16	\$4,365,932.24	\$363,827.69
17	\$4,453,250.88	\$371,104.24
18	\$4,542,315.90	\$378,526.32
19	\$4,633,162.22	\$386,096.85
20	\$4,725,825.46	\$393,818.79
Renewal		
Term		
21	\$4,820,341.97	\$401,695.16
22	\$4,916,748.81	\$409,729.07
23	\$5,015,083.79	\$417,923.65
24	\$5,115,385.47	\$426,282.12
25	\$5,217,693.18	\$434,807.76
26	\$5,322,047.04	\$443,503.92
27	\$5,428,487.98	\$452,374.00
28	\$5,537,057.74	\$461,421.48
29	\$5,647,796.90	\$470,649.91
30	\$5,760,752.84	\$480,062.74
31	\$5,875,967.90	\$489,663.99
32	\$5,993,487.26	\$499,457.27
33	\$6,113,357.01	\$509,446.42
34	\$6,235,624.15	\$519,635.35
35	\$6,360,336.63	\$530,028.05

# EXHIBIT B-1 TO LEASE AGREEMENT PREMISES

Address: 1701 North Governor Williams Highway (Business HWY 52), Darlington, South Carolina 29540

Square Footage of Building: 530,520

#### Legal Description:

Beginning at a 5/8" rod at the intersection of the Northern right of way of road S-16-177 and the Western right of way of CSX Transportation, thence turning and proceeding along the Northern right of way of road S-16-177 the following courses and distances: in a direction of S 76°23'50" W for a distance of 355.09' to a 5/8" rod and then in a direction of N 13°37'25" W for a distance of 17.98' to a 5/8" rod, and then in a direction of S 76°09'46" W for a distance of 31.95' to a 5/8" rod, and then in a direction of S 13°33'47" E for a distance of 17.90' to a 5/8" rod, and then in a direction of S 76°22'50" W for a distance of 1148.89' to a 1" pipe; thence turning and proceeding along a line that connects the Northern right of way of road S-16-177 to the Eastern right of way of U.S. Highway #52 in a direction of N 56°10'39" W for a distance of 68.30' to a 1/2" rod; thence turning and proceeding along the Eastern right of way of U.S. Highway #52 in a direction of N 14°06'21" W for a distance of 2236.97' to a 1/2" rod; thence turning and proceeding along property of Motie G. Brown in a direction of N 77°23'09" E for a distance of 395.34' to a 1" angle iron; thence turning and proceeding the following courses and distances along property of City of Darlington, SC in a direction of S 14°04'10" E for a distance of 150.26' to a 1" angle iron, and then in a direction of N 77°23'08" E for a distance of 450.21' to a 1" angle iron, and then in a direction of N 14°06'27" W for a distance of 183.36' to a 1/2" rod; thence turning and proceeding the following courses and distances along property of Rhett W. Gleason in a direction of N 77°31'14" E for a distance of 1150.68' to a 5/8" rod, and then in a direction of S 01°09'47" W for a distance of 385.18' to a 5/8" rod, and then in a direction of S 02°19'16" E for a distance of 1245.62' to a 5/8" rod, and then in a direction of S 88°52'52" E for a distance of 125.00' to a 5/8" rebar; thence turning and proceeding along the Western right of way of CSX Transportation in a direction of S 01°07'41" W for a distance of 679.26' to a 5/8" rod, this being the Point of Beginning, this parcel contains 91.27 acres (3,975,528 sq. ft.).

Being the same property conveyed to Citi Trends, Inc., a Delaware corporation (by virtue of Special Warranty Deed from Sara Lee Corporation, dated October 18, 2005, recorded October 24, 2005, in Book 1040, Page 9769, Darlington County, South Carolina).

TMS No. TMS No. 143-00-02-052

Less and Excepting the land conveyed to the South Carolina Department of Transportation by Deed Book 1057, Page 6604. This being a portion of the property acquired from Sara Lee Corporation, a Maryland Corporation, by Deed dated October 18, 2005, and recorded October 24, 2005, in Deed Book 1040, Page 9769 in the records for Darlington County and shown as Tax Map Number 143-00-02-052.

**56** 3948937-12 13194.123000

#### EXHIBIT C TO LEASE AGREEMENT

#### GENERAL REQUIREMENTS AND CONDITIONS

All provisions of this Exhibit are expressly subject to the provisions in the Lease above governing any work performed by Tenant (or an Affiliate of Tenant, as the case may be) on its own behalf, including Alterations or any casualty or condemnation restoration ("**Tenant's Work**"). In the event of any conflict between the Lease and this Exhibit, the Lease shall control.

Tenant's Work will be performed by Tenant in substantial accordance with final Plans approved by Landlord (where such approval is provided for in the Lease). Tenant's General Contractor(s) shall secure and pay for all necessary permits, inspections, certificates, legal approvals, certificates of occupancy and/or fees required by Law and/or utility companies with respect to Tenant's Work.

#### A. General Requirements

- 1. All Tenant's Work shall be completed in a good and workmanlike manner and in accordance with the Plans as approved by Landlord, the terms of the General Construction Contract and the budget applicable to such Tenant's Work.
- 2. Tenant and Tenant's General Contractor shall provide all insurance required by the Lease, or as is otherwise maintained in the ordinary course by prudent and reputable contractors and/or property owners, prior to the start of any construction work within the Premises. Landlord to be named as Additional Insured and Landlord Mortgagee to be named as Mortgagee in all such insurance.
- 3. Tenant shall, at all times, keep or cause to be kept the Premises and the surrounding area outside of the Premises free from accumulations of waste materials and/or rubbish caused by it or its contractors' employees or workers. Tenant and/or its contractors shall provide dumpsters and maintenance of said dumpsters during the construction period in a secure, neat and orderly condition and shall remove and empty the same on a regular basis to avoid unsightly, obstructive or hazardous accumulations or conditions.

#### B. Construction Procedures

- 1. When submitting construction Plans (preliminary, completed or final), Tenant or Tenant's appointed representative shall issue Tenant's Plans and supporting documents electronically via emails to Landlord's construction coordinator.
- 2. Once the applicable Plans are approved by Landlord, except for (A) changes required by governmental authorities having jurisdiction over the Premises or (B) interior changes requested by Tenant, and in each case which would not lessen the value of the Premises, Tenant shall not amend, modify or supplement the applicable General Construction Contract in any respect, except pursuant to change orders

- approved by Landlord, and shall not attempt to terminate, whether by legal proceedings or otherwise, the applicable General Construction Contract without the prior written consent of Landlord, which shall not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed.
- Not later than ninety (90) days after the Final Completion of the applicable Tenant's 3. Work, Tenant shall deliver or cause to be delivered to Landlord (with a copy to Landlord's consultant) each of the following (1) a certificate addressed to Landlord, signed by a duly authorized officer of Tenant and the applicable Architect or General Contractor (but only if such General Contractor is a design-builder for the applicable Tenant's Work), stating that the Tenant's Work (and any equipment therein) including all "punch list" items have been completed and installed in accordance with the applicable Plans therefor; (2) a complete release of liens for the Premises signed by the General Contractor and all subcontractors of the Tenant's Work and Tenant shall, if a release is not obtainable, in lieu of such release cause such lien to be removed of record by bond or otherwise so that such lienor has no recourse for recovery from or collection out of the Premises; (3) evidence of receipt of a certificate of occupancy, if available, or comparable instruments, by all governmental authorities whose approval is required of the applicable completed Tenant's Work for the occupancy thereof and the intended uses thereof; (4) if applicable, a volume containing all warranties and indemnities from the applicable General Contractor or manufacturer for the applicable Tenant's Work or equipment therein (excepting therefrom any of Tenant's Personal Property), each of which shall be enforceable by Landlord and all in customary form for the jurisdiction in which the Premises is situated; (5) final as-built Plans and, in the event that the Tenant's Work has modified the footprint of the Building, an as-built ALTA-ACSM Land Title Survey for the Premises indicating the applicable Tenant's Work thereon, together with a surveyor's certification in a customary form as reasonably satisfactory to Landlord; and (6) a title commitment dated no earlier than the date that is thirty (30) days after Final Completion and which title commitment shall not disclose any mechanics' liens affecting the Property, except that with respect to any bona fide dispute with the applicable General Contractor or any such subcontractor that has resulted in a lien, Tenant shall, if a release is not obtainable, in lieu of such release cause such lien to be removed of record by bond or otherwise so that such lienor has no recourse for recovery from or collection out of the Premises.
- 4. Tenant hereby agrees to indemnify, save harmless, pay, protect and defend Landlord from and against any and all liabilities, losses, damages, penalties, costs, expenses (including Landlord's reasonable counsel fees and costs of suit), causes of action, suits, claims, demands or judgments of any nature whatsoever under this Lease or Landlord's ownership of the Premises arising from or in connection with (a) any General Construction Contract, if any, and any and all construction contracts or architect's agreement or resulting from the failure of Tenant to discharge Tenant's obligations thereunder or resulting from the failure of Tenant to perform its obligations under this Lease with respect to any instance of Tenant's Work, and (b) construction and completion of Tenant's Work, whether by reason of any act or omission of Tenant, the General Contractor, Architect or by any other

contractor, subcontractor or by anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them, or by anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable, except to the extent caused by the gross negligence or willful misconduct of Landlord or any Landlord Representatives.

5. Tenant's Work shall comply in all respects with applicable Law.

## EXHIBIT D

#### <u>TO</u>

# LEASE AGREEMENT FORM ESTOPPEL CERTIFICATE ESTOPPEL CERTIFICATE

This E	ESTOPPI _], a [	EL CERTIFICATE (this "Estoppel") is made as of, by [				
		<u>RECITALS</u>				
A.	liability	is the tenant under that certain Lease Agreement (the " <u>Lease</u> "), dated as of, 20, between Tenant and [OSREC ENTITY], a Delaware limited company, as landlord (" <u>Landlord</u> ") of certain real property commonly known as, and as more particularly described in the Lease (the " <u>Property</u> ").				
B.	Landlor Lease.	rd has requested that Tenant provide this Estoppel pursuant to Section 27 of the				
C.	Purchas	PLICABLE] Landlord has agreed to convey the Property to, a, ("Purchaser"). As a condition to Purchaser purchasing the Property, ser has required that Tenant furnish certain assurances to, and make certain ents with, Purchaser, as set forth below.				
D.	[IF APPLICABLE] [Landlord] [Purchaser], as borrower or as co-borrower with one of more other co-borrower(s), has applied to, a					
E.	_	ized terms used but not otherwise defined herein shall have the definitions given rms pursuant to the terms of the Lease.				
the Pr		[as a material inducement to Lender to make the Loan and Purchaser to purchase Tenant warrants and represents to, and agrees with, Landlord [Lender] and follows:				
1.	ESTOR	PPEL.				
Tenant	t warrant	s and represents to Landlord [Lender] and [Purchaser], as of the date hereof, that:				
		Agreements Effective. Attached hereto as Exhibit A is a true, complete and accurate copy of the Lease. The Lease has been duly executed and delivered by Tenant and is in full force and effect, the obligations of Tenant thereunder are valid and binding, and there have been no modifications or additions to the Lease, written or oral, other than those, if any, which are attached on Exhibit A attached hereto and made a part hereof. There are no other promises, agreements, understandings				
3948937-12	2 13194.12300	0				

	or commitments between Landlord and Tenant relating to the Property, and Tenant has not given Landlord any notice of termination under the Lease.
1.2	<u>Possession</u> . Except as set forth in <u>Exhibit B</u> attached hereto and made a part hereof, Tenant is in full and complete possession of the Property and has accepted the Property, including any tenant improvements or other work of Landlord performed thereon pursuant to the terms and provisions of the Lease, and the Property is in compliance with the Lease. There are no contributions, credits, free rent, rent abatements, deductions, concessions, rebates, unpaid or unreimbursed construction allowances, offsets or other sums due to Tenant from Landlord under the Lease, except
1.3	<u>Base Rent</u> . The current <i>monthly</i> Base Rent under the Lease is \$
1.4	Additional Rent. The current <i>monthly</i> Additional Rent payable to Landlord under the Lease is \$, and such Additional Rent is current within thirty (30) days as of the date hereof.
1.5	Rental Payment Commencement Date. The Base Rent stated in Section 1.3 above began on, 20
1.6	Rentable Area. The rentable area of the Building located upon the Premises is square feet.
1.7	Commencement Date. The Term of the Lease commenced on, 20
1.8	Expiration Date. The Term of the Lease will expire on (unless sooner terminated or extended in accordance with the Lease).
1.9	Options to Renew or Extend. Tenant has no option to renew or extend the Term of the Lease, except as follows: (if none, write "None").
1.10	No Default. There exists no breach, default, or event or condition which, with the giving of notice or the passage of time or both, would constitute a breach or default under the Agreements by Tenant or, to Tenant's actual knowledge, Landlord, except as follows:(if none, write "None"). Tenant has no existing claims, defenses or offsets against Rent due or to become due under the Lease, except as follows:(if none, write "None").
1.11	Entire Agreement. The Agreements constitute the entire agreement between Landlord and Tenant with respect to the Property, and Tenant claims no rights of any kind whatsoever with respect to the Property, other than as set forth in the Lease, except as follows:(if none, write "None").

- 1.12 <u>No Deposits or Prepaid Rent</u>. No deposits, including security deposits, or prepayments of Rent have been made in connection with the Lease. None of the Rent has been paid more than one (1) month in advance.
- 1.13 No Purchase Option or Preferential Right to Purchase. Except as set forth in Section 47 of the Lease, Tenant does not have any option or preferential right to purchase all or any part of the Property.
- 1.14 <u>Authority</u>. The undersigned representatives of Tenant are each duly authorized and fully qualified to execute this instrument on behalf of Tenant thereby binding Tenant.
- 1.15 <u>Financial Condition; Bankruptcy</u>. There are no voluntary or involuntary actions pending against Tenant under the bankruptcy laws of the United States or any state thereof.
- 2. **HEIRS, SUCCESSORS AND ASSIGNS**. The covenants herein shall be binding upon, and inure to the benefit of, the heirs, successors and assigns of the parties hereto. Whenever necessary or appropriate to give logical meaning to a provision of this Estoppel, the term "Landlord" shall be deemed to mean the then current owner of the Property and the landlord's interest in the Lease.

[Signature Page to Follow]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, Tenant has executed this instrument as of the date first listed above.

	TENANT:
	a [],
	By:
	By:
	Title:
3948937-12 13194.123000	

# EXHIBIT A TO ESTOPPEL CERTIFICATE

## LEASE AND AMENDMENTS (IF ANY)

[Attached]

# EXHIBIT B TO ESTOPPEL CERTIFICATE

## SUBLEASES (IF ANY)

[Attached]

# EXHIBIT E TO LEASE AGREEMENT FORM OF MEMORANDUM OF LEASE

# PREPARED BY AND AFTER RECORDING RETURN TO:

Citi Trends, Inc. 104 Coleman Blvd. Savannah, Georgia 31408

TMS No. 143-00-02-052

#### MEMORANDUM OF LEASE AGREEMENT

THIS MEMORANDUM OF LEASE AGREEMENT (this "Memorandum") is made as of this \_\_\_\_ day of April, 2022 (the "Effective Date"), by and between CTDASC001 LLC, a Delaware limited liability company ("Landlord"), having an address of c/o Oak Street Real Estate Capital, LLC, 30 N. LaSalle, Suite 4140, Chicago, Illinois 60602, and CITI TRENDS, INC., a Delaware corporation ("Tenant"), having an address of 104 Coleman Blvd., Savannah, Georgia 31408.

- 1. <u>Memorandum of Lease of Premises</u>. This Memorandum is recorded in connection with, and as evidence of, that certain Lease Agreement (the "Lease") dated as of April \_\_\_\_\_\_\_, 2022, as may be amended from time to time, by and between Landlord and Tenant for that certain real property and the improvements thereon described on <u>Exhibit A</u> attached hereto and made a part hereof (the "Premises"). The Lease is incorporated by reference into this Memorandum. Capitalized terms used herein and not otherwise defined shall have the meanings ascribed to such terms in the Lease.
- 2. <u>Lease Term and Certain Other Provisions</u>. The initial Term of the Lease commenced on the Effective Date of this Memorandum and expires on April 30, 2042. Tenant has six (6) options to extend the initial Term of the Lease pursuant to the applicable provisions thereof for an additional term of five (5) years each.
- 3. <u>Purpose of Memorandum; Conflicting Provisions</u>. The purpose of this Memorandum is to make the Lease a matter of public record. If a provision of this Memorandum conflicts with a provision in the Lease, the provision in the Lease will control.
- 4. <u>Counterparts</u>. This Memorandum may be executed in multiple counterparts, each of which shall be deemed an original instrument, and all of which, taken together, shall constitute one and the same instrument. The signature of a party hereto to any counterpart hereof shall be deemed a signature to, and may be appended to, any other counterpart hereof.
- 5. <u>Termination</u>. Upon expiration or termination of the Lease, Tenant agrees to execute any and all documents required to discharge this Memorandum.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, Landlord and Tenant have duly executed this Memorandum of Lease Agreement as of the day and year first above written.

	LANDLORD
Signed, sealed and delivered In the presence of:	
	CTDASC001 LLC, a Delaware limited liability company
Witness Print Name:	Michael Reiter
	Its Authorized Representative
Witness	Print Name:
STATE OF)	ACKNOWLEDGMENT
	under SC Code Sec. 30-5-30 (C)
	blic, do hereby certify that Michael Reiter, as Authorized Delaware limited liability company, appeared before me this of the foregoing instrument.
WITNESS my hand and seal this day	y of April, 2022.
	Notary Public for the State of
My commission expires:	
[NOTARY SEAL]	
[Signature	es Continue on Following Page]
3948937-12 13194.123000	

TE	NΑ	N	T
1 1	. 1 / 2	V 1	1

		ILINAINI	
Signed, sealed and delivered in the presence of:		CITI TRENDS INC. a Dalawara	oornoration
		CITI TRENDS, INC., a Delaware of	corporation
Witness Print Name:		By:	
		Name:	
		Title:	_
Witness Print Name:			
STATE OF GEORGIA	)		
	)	ACKNOWLEDGMENT	
COUNTY OF CHATHAM	)	under SC Code Sec. 30-5-30 (C)	
	Citi Tre	hereby certify that	
-		_ day of	April, 2022.
		Notary Public for the State of	
My commission expires:			
[NOTARY SEAL]			

# **EXHIBIT A Legal Description of Premises**

Beginning at a 5/8" rod at the intersection of the Northern right of way of road S-16-177 and the Western right of way of CSX Transportation, thence turning and proceeding along the Northern right of way of road S-16-177 the following courses and distances: in a direction of S 76°23'50" W for a distance of 355.09' to a 5/8" rod and then in a direction of N 13°37'25" W for a distance of 17.98' to a 5/8" rod, and then in a direction of S 76°09'46" W for a distance of 31.95' to a 5/8" rod, and then in a direction of S 13°33'47" E for a distance of 17.90' to a 5/8" rod, and then in a direction of S 76°22'50" W for a distance of 1148.89' to a 1" pipe; thence turning and proceeding along a line that connects the Northern right of way of road S-16-177 to the Eastern right of way of U.S. Highway #52 in a direction of N 56°10'39" W for a distance of 68.30' to a 1/2" rod; thence turning and proceeding along the Eastern right of way of U.S. Highway #52 in a direction of N 14°06'21" W for a distance of 2236.97' to a 1/2" rod; thence turning and proceeding along property of Motie G. Brown in a direction of N 77°23'09" E for a distance of 395.34' to a 1" angle iron; thence turning and proceeding the following courses and distances along property of City of Darlington, SC in a direction of S 14°04'10" E for a distance of 150.26' to a 1" angle iron, and then in a direction of N 77°23'08" E for a distance of 450.21' to a 1" angle iron, and then in a direction of N 14°06'27" W for a distance of 183.36' to a 1/2" rod; thence turning and proceeding the following courses and distances along property of Rhett W. Gleason in a direction of N 77°31'14" E for a distance of 1150.68' to a 5/8" rod, and then in a direction of S 01°09'47" W for a distance of 385.18' to a 5/8" rod, and then in a direction of S 02°19'16" E for a distance of 1245.62' to a 5/8" rod, and then in a direction of S 88°52'52" E for a distance of 125.00' to a 5/8" rebar; thence turning and proceeding along the Western right of way of CSX Transportation in a direction of S 01°07'41" W for a distance of 679.26' to a 5/8" rod, this being the Point of Beginning, this parcel contains 91.27 acres (3.975.528 sq. ft.).

Being the same property conveyed to Citi Trends, Inc., a Delaware corporation (by virtue of Special Warranty Deed from Sara Lee Corporation, dated October 18, 2005, recorded October 24, 2005, in Book 1040, Page 9769, Darlington County, South Carolina).

TMS No. TMS No. 143-00-02-052

Less and Excepting the land conveyed to the South Carolina Department of Transportation by Deed Book 1057, Page 6604. This being a portion of the property acquired from Sara Lee Corporation, a Maryland Corporation, by Deed dated October 18, 2005, and recorded October 24, 2005, in Deed Book 1040, Page 9769 in the records for Darlington County and shown as Tax Map Number 143-00-02-052.

# EXHIBIT F TO LEASE AGREEMENT

#### FORM OF SNDA

WHEN RECORDED RETURN TO:

Akerman LLP 71 South Wacker Drive, 47<sup>th</sup> Floor Chicago, Illinoi 60606 Attn: Joel V. Sestito, Esq.

SPACE ABOVE THIS LINE FOR RECORDER'S USE ONLY

# SUBORDINATION, NONDISTURBANCE AND ATTORNMENT AGREEMENT

THIS SUBORDINATION, NONDISTURBANCE AND ATTORNMENT AGREEMENT (this "Agreement") made this \_\_\_\_\_ day of \_\_\_\_\_\_, 2022, by and among TEXAS CAPITAL BANK, a Texas state bank, as administrative agent (in such capacity together with its successors and assigns, "Administrative Agent") for itself and such other lenders as may exist from time to time (the "Lenders"), CITI TRENDS, INC., a Delaware corporation ("Tenant"), CTDASC001 LLC, a Delaware limited liability company ("Borrower"). WHEREAS, Administrative Agent is the owner and holder of (i) a certain deed of trust or mortgage (as the same may have been or may be from time to time renewed, extended, amended or supplemented, the "Security Instrument"), dated , recorded or to be recorded in the real property records of Darlington County, South Carolina, covering the real property described in Exhibit A and the buildings and improvements thereon (the "Property") securing the payment of the promissory note or promissory notes referenced therein and evidencing that certain loan (the "Loan") from the Lenders to Borrower. WHEREAS, Tenant and Borrower have entered into a certain [Lease Agreement] dated , 2022, by and between Borrower, as lessor, and Tenant, as lessee, covering certain property (the "Leased Premises") consisting of the Property (as amended, restated, supplemented or modified from time to time, the "Lease"). WHEREAS, Tenant, Borrower and Administrative Agent desire to confirm their understanding with respect to the Lease and the Security Instrument. NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual covenants and agreements herein

62848156;3 3948937-12 13194.123000 contained, Administrative Agent, Borrower and Tenant hereby agree and covenant as follows:

- 1. <u>Subordination</u>. The Lease now is, and shall at all times and for all purposes continue to be, subject and subordinate, in each and every respect, to lien of the Security Instrument, with the provisions of the Security Instrument controlling in all respects over the provisions of the Lease, it being understood and agreed that the foregoing subordination shall apply to any and all increases, renewals, modifications, extensions, substitutions, replacements and/or consolidations of the Security Instrument. Notwithstanding the foregoing, Landlord and Tenant's rights and obligations relating to casualty insurance proceeds, eminent domain proceedings, and the restoration of the building after a casualty or taking are not expanded, enlarged, altered, affected, or diminished by this Agreement.
- Non-Disturbance. So long as (i) Tenant is not in default (beyond any period given Tenant to cure such default) under the Lease, (ii) the Lease is in full force and effect, and (iii) Tenant attorns to Administrative Agent or a purchaser of the Property as provided in <a href="Paragraph 3">Paragraph 3</a>, then (a) Tenant's possession, occupancy, use and quiet enjoyment of the Leased Premises under the Lease, shall not be terminated, disturbed, diminished or interfered with by Administrative Agent or any Lender in the exercise of any of their respective rights under the Security Instrument, (b) unless required by applicable laws, Administrative Agent will not join Tenant as a party defendant in any action or proceeding for the purpose of terminating Tenant's interest and estate under the Lease because of any default under the Security Instrument, and (c) the sale of the Property pursuant to the exercise of any rights and remedies under the Security Instrument or otherwise, shall be made subject to the Lease and the rights of Tenant thereunder.
- Attornment. If Administrative Agent shall become the owner of the Property or the Property shall be sold by reason of non-judicial or judicial foreclosure or other proceedings brought to enforce the Security Instrument or the Property shall be conveyed by deed in lieu of foreclosure (any of the foregoing, a "Foreclosure Transfer"), the Lease shall continue in full force and effect as a direct Lease between Administrative Agent or other transferee of the Property (the "Foreclosure Transferee"), who shall succeed to the rights and duties of Borrower, and Tenant. In such event, Tenant shall attorn to the Foreclosure Transferee upon any such occurrence and shall recognize the Foreclosure Transferee as the landlord under the Lease. Such attornment shall be effective and self-operative without the execution of any further instrument on the part of any of the parties hereto. Tenant agrees, however, to execute and deliver at any time and from time to time, upon the request of the Foreclosure Transferee any instrument which, in the sole reasonable judgment of the requesting party, is necessary or appropriate, in connection with any such Foreclosure Transfer, to evidence such attornment, which instrument shall be in form and content reasonably acceptable to Tenant. Tenant hereby waives the provisions of any statute or rule of law, now or hereafter in effect, which may give or purport to give Tenant any right or election to adversely affect the Lease and the obligations of Tenant thereunder as a result of any such Foreclosure Transfer.
  - 4. <u>Acknowledgement and Agreement by Tenant</u>. Tenant acknowledges and agrees that:

- a The existence of the Security Instrument and the agreements evidencing and securing the Loan have been disclosed to it to the extent set forth in this Agreement;
- b Without limiting Section 5(d) below, from and after the date hereof, no material modification or amendment of the Lease shall be effective as to Lenders, Administrative Agent, or Foreclosure Transferee without the prior written consent of Administrative Agent;
- c It has notice that all of Borrower's rights under the Lease and the rent and all other sums due under the Lease have been assigned or are to be assigned to Administrative Agent as security for the Loan secured by the Security Instrument;
- d Without Administrative Agent's prior written consent, Tenant shall not deliver or pay to Borrower any rent due under the Lease more than one (1) month in advance of the time when the same is due under the terms of the Lease; and
- e This Agreement satisfies any condition or requirement in the Lease relating to the granting of a non-disturbance agreement.
- 5. <u>Obligations and Remedies</u>. If a Foreclosure Transfer occurs, the Foreclosure Transferee shall have the same remedies by entry, action or otherwise in the event of any default by Tenant (beyond any period given Tenant to cure such default) under the Lease that Borrower had or would have had if the Foreclosure Transferee had not succeeded to the interest of Borrower. Upon attornment by Tenant as provided herein, the Foreclosure Transferee shall be bound to Tenant under all the terms of the Lease; provided, however, the Foreclosure Transferee shall not be liable or bound to Tenant:
  - a for any act or omission of any prior landlord (including Borrower) except for those offsets set forth in the Lease, those offsets which arise in connection with a breach continuing after Foreclosure Transferee acquires its interest in the Lease, and those offsets which arise in connection with a breach of which Administrative Agent has been given notice and the opportunity to cure in accordance with the terms of this Agreement; or
  - b for any offsets or defenses which the Tenant might be entitled to assert against Borrower except for those offsets set forth in the Lease, those offsets which arise in connection with a breach continuing after Foreclosure Transferee acquires its interest in the Lease, and those offsets which arise in connection with a breach of which Administrative Agent has been given notice and the opportunity to cure in accordance with the terms of this Agreement; or
  - c for or by any rent or additional rent which Tenant might have paid for more than the current month to any prior landlord (including Borrower); or
  - d by any amendment or modification of the Lease made without Administrative Agent's consent that (i) results in a reduction of rent or other sums due and

payable pursuant to the Lease (ii) modifies any operating covenant of Tenant in the Lease, (iii) reduces the term of the Lease, (iv) terminates the Lease, (v) modifies the terms of the Lease regarding surrendering possession of the Leased Premises, (vi) provides for payment of rent more than one month in advance, (vii) modifies the permitted uses under the Lease or (viii) modifies the provisions regarding Tenant's obligation to comply with all laws (including environmental laws) or (ix) materially increases Landlord's or decreases Tenant's obligations under the Lease; or

- e for any security deposit, rental deposit or similar deposit given by Tenant to a prior landlord (including Borrower) unless such deposit is actually paid over to Administrative Agent or such purchaser by the prior landlord; or
- f for the construction of any improvements or payment of any tenant finish allowance required of Borrower under the Lease in the event Foreclosure Transferee acquires title to the Property prior to full completion and acceptance by Tenant of improvements required under the Lease or payment of any such tenant finish allowance; provided, however, such lack of liability on the part of Administrative Agent or such purchaser pursuant to this subparagraph shall not affect Tenant's rights of self-help and offset or termination described in the Lease in the event of such failure to complete such improvements or pay such tenant finish allowance as long as Tenant has provided all applicable notices and cure periods as required under the Lease and this Agreement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, Borrower has approved certain capital improvements defined as "Renovations" in the Lease, and Tenant shall not be required to seek additional consent to such Renovations or prevented from completing the same; or
- g for the payment of any leasing commissions or other expenses for which any prior landlord (including Borrower) incurred the obligation to pay, except as disclosed within the Lease or subsequently approved in writing by Administrative Agent.

The person or entity to whom Tenant attorns shall be liable to Tenant under the Lease only for matters arising during such person's or entity's period of ownership, except to the extent set forth in Section 5(a).

- 6. <u>No Abridgment</u>. Nothing herein contained is intended, nor shall it be construed, to abridge or adversely affect any right or remedy of Borrower under the Lease in the event of any default by Tenant (beyond any period given Tenant to cure such default under the Lease.
- 7. <u>Notices of Default to Administrative Agent</u>. Tenant agrees to give Administrative Agent a copy of any default notice sent by Tenant under the Lease to Borrower.
- 8. Representations by Tenant. Tenant represents and warrants to Administrative Agent and the Lenders that (i) Tenant has validly executed the Lease; (ii) the Lease is valid, binding and enforceable and is in full force and effect in accordance with its terms; (iii) the Lease has not been amended except as stated herein; (iv) no rent under the Lease has been paid more than thirty (30) days in advance of its due date; (v) to its actual knowledge, without investigation, there are no

defaults existing under the Lease; (vi) to its actual knowledge, without investigation, Tenant, as of this date, has no charge, lien, counterclaim or claim of offset under the Lease, or otherwise, against the rents or other charges due or to become due under the Lease; (vii) the term of the Lease has commenced; (viii) all conditions required under the Lease that could have been satisfied as of the date hereof have been satisfied; (ix) the Lease constitutes the entire rental agreement between the parties with respect to the Property; (x) to its actual knowledge, without investigation, the only persons or entities in possession of the Leased Premises or having any right to possession or use of the Leased Premises (other than the record owner or holders of recorded easements) are those holding under the Lease or under other documents which have been submitted to Administrative Agent; and (ix) Tenant has no right or interest in or under any contract, option or agreement (other than as shown in the Lease or in any documents submitted to Administrative Agent) involving the sale or transfer of the Property.

- 9. Rent Payment. If a Foreclosure Transfer occurs, Tenant agrees to pay all rents directly to the Foreclosure Transferee in accordance with the Lease immediately upon notice of the Foreclosure Transferee succeeding to Borrower's interest under the Lease. Tenant further agrees to pay all rents directly to Administrative Agent immediately upon notice that Administrative Agent is exercising its rights to such rents under the Security Instrument or any other loan documents evidencing the loan from the Lenders to Borrower (collectively, the "Loan Documents") following a default by Borrower or other applicable party. Tenant shall be under no obligation to ascertain whether a default by Borrower has occurred under the Security Instrument or any other Loan Documents. Borrower waives any right, claim or demand it may now or hereafter have against Tenant by reason of such direct payment to Administrative Agent and agrees that such direct payment to Administrative Agent shall discharge all obligations of Tenant to make such payment to Borrower.
- 10. <u>Notice of Security Instrument</u>. To the extent that the Lease shall entitle Tenant to notice of any deed of trust or security agreement, this Agreement shall constitute such notice.
- 11. <u>Borrower Defaults</u>. Tenant agrees with Administrative Agent that effective as of the date of this Agreement: (i) Tenant shall not take any steps to terminate the Lease for any default by Borrower or any succeeding owner of the Property until after giving Administrative Agent written notice of such default, stating the nature of the default and giving Administrative Agent thirty (30) days from receipt of such notice to effect cure of the same, or if cure cannot be effected within said thirty (30) days due to the nature of the default, Administrative Agent shall have a reasonable time to cure provided that it commences cure within said thirty (30) day period of time and diligently carries such cure to completion; and (ii) notice to Borrower under the Lease (oral or written) shall not constitute notice to Administrative Agent.
- 12. <u>Purchase Right</u>. Any rights of Tenant to purchase the Property pursuant to the Lease, whether pursuant to a right of first refusal, purchase option or otherwise (the "*Purchase Right*"): (i) shall be subject to the terms of the Loan Documents (the foregoing shall not imply that Administrative Agent has given its consent to Borrower to or waived its right to approve any such transfer of the Property); provided, however, Administrative Agent shall permit Tenant to pay to

Administrative Agent all sums outstanding under the Loan Documents and obtain a release of the Loan Documents upon any exercise by Tenant of its Purchase Right, and (ii) the Purchase Right shall be subordinate to the lien of the Security Instrument, but shall survive any Foreclosure Transfer.

13. <u>Liability of Administrative Agent</u>. If Administrative Agent, the Lenders or their respective affiliate is the Foreclosure Transferee, notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in the Lease, neither Administrative Agent nor any Lender shall have personal liability to Tenant under the Lease and Tenant shall look solely to the estate and property of the landlord in the Property for the payment of money by the landlord in the event of any default or breach by landlord under the Lease, and no other property or assets of Administrative Agent or any Lender shall be subject to levy, execution or other enforcement procedures for the satisfaction of Tenant's remedies.

#### 14. <u>Reserved</u>.

- 15. <u>Inconsistent Provisions</u>. This Agreement supersedes any inconsistent provision of the Lease as applied to Lenders, Administrative Agent, and Foreclosure Transferee.
- 16. <u>Notice</u>. Any notice or communication required or permitted hereunder shall be given in writing, sent by (a) personal delivery, or (b) expedited delivery service with proof of delivery, or (c) United States mail, postage prepaid, registered or certified mail, addressed as follows:

To Administrative Agent:	Texas Capital Bank 2000 McKinney, Suite 700 Dallas, Texas 75201 Attention:
To Tenant:	Citi Trends, Inc. 104 Coleman Blvd. Savannah, GA 31408 Attention: Legal Dept.
To Borrower:	Attention:

or to such other address or to the attention of such other person as hereafter shall be designated in writing by the applicable party sent in accordance herewith. Any such notice or communication shall be deemed to have been given and received either at the time of personal delivery or, in the case of delivery service or mail, as of the date of first attempted delivery at the address and in the manner provided herein.

- 17. <u>No Termination of Lease</u>. Administrative Agent and Tenant agree that Borrower and Tenant shall not enter into a consensual termination of the Lease without the prior written consent of Administrative Agent; provided, the foregoing shall not affect any rights of Tenant expressly provided under the Lease.
- 18. <u>Modification</u>. This Agreement may not be modified orally or in any manner other than by an agreement in writing signed by the parties hereto or their respective successors in interest.
- 19. <u>Successor Administrative Agent</u>. The term "Administrative Agent" as used throughout this Agreement includes any successor or assign of Administrative Agent, any affiliate of Administrative Agent acquiring the Mortgaged Property at foreclosure or by deed-in-lieu of foreclosure, and any holder(s) of any interest in the indebtedness secured by the Security Instrument.
- 20. <u>Entire Agreement</u>. This Agreement represents the entire agreement between Administrative Agent and Tenant regarding the subject matter dealt with herein, and it may not be modified, amended or discharged except by written amendment executed by the party against whom enforcement of such modification, amendment or discharge is sought.
- 21. <u>Successors and Assigns</u>. This Agreement shall inure to the benefit of and be binding upon the parties hereto, their successors and assigns, and any purchaser or purchasers at foreclosure of the Property, and their respective successors and assigns; provided however, that in the event of the assignment or transfer of the interest of the Administrative Agent, all obligations and liabilities accruing after such assignment or transfer shall be the responsibility of Administrative Agent's transferee, and further provided that the interest of Tenant under this Agreement may not be assigned or transferred without the prior written consent of Administrative Agent, except to an assignee permitted under the Lease, in which case no consent of Administrative Agent shall be required.
- 22. <u>Paragraph Headings</u>. The paragraph headings contained in this Agreement are for convenience only and shall in no way enlarge or limit the scope or meaning of the various and several paragraphs hereof.
- 23. <u>Gender and Number</u>. Within this Agreement, words of any gender shall be held and construed to include any other gender, and words in the singular number shall be held and construed to include the plural and words in the plural number shall be held and construed to include the singular, unless the context otherwise requires.
- 24. <u>Counterparts</u>. This Agreement may be executed in multiple counterparts and by the different parties hereto in separate counterparts, each of which shall for all purposes be deemed to be an original and all of which together shall constitute but one and the same instrument, with the same effect as if all parties to this Agreement had signed the same signature page.

25. Choice of Law; Venue. THIS AGREEMENT AND ANY CONTROVERSY, DISPUTE, CLAIM OR CAUSE OF ACTION ARISING OUT OF OR RELATING TO THIS AGREEMENT, THE BREACH HEREOF, THE TRANSACTIONS CONTEMPLATED HEREBY, OR ANY OTHER DISPUTE BETWEEN OR AMONG THE PARTIES HERETO (WHETHER IN CONTRACT, TORT OR OTHERWISE) SHALL BE GOVERNED BY, CONSTRUED IN ACCORDANCE WITH, AND INTERPRETED PURSUANT TO THE LAWS OF THE STATE WHERE THE LEASED PREMISES IS LOCATED; PROVIDED THAT ADMINISTRATIVE AGENT SHALL RETAIN ALL RIGHTS UNDER FEDERAL LAW.

ADMINISTRATIVE AGENT, BORROWER AND TENANT HEREBY AGREE THAT ANY LAWSUIT, ACTION, OR PROCEEDING THAT IS BROUGHT (WHETHER IN CONTRACT, TORT OR OTHERWISE) ARISING OUT OF OR RELATING TO THIS AGREEMENT OR THE TRANSACTIONS CONTEMPLATED HEREBY SHALL BE BROUGHT IN A STATE OR FEDERAL COURT OF COMPETENT JURISDICTION LOCATED IN THE COUNTY AND STATE WHERE THE LEASED PREMISES IS LOCATED. BORROWER AND TENANT HEREBY IRREVOCABLY UNCONDITIONALLY (A) SUBMITS TO THE EXCLUSIVE JURISDICTION OF SUCH COURTS, (B) WAIVES ANY OBJECTION IT/THEY MAY NOW OR HEREAFTER HAVE AS TO THE VENUE OF ANY SUCH LAWSUIT, ACTION, OR PROCEEDING BROUGHT IN ANY SUCH COURT, AND (C) FURTHER WAIVES ANY CLAIM THAT IT/THEY MAY NOW OR HEREAFTER HAVE THAT ANY SUCH COURT IS AN INCONVENIENT FORUM. EACH OF THE PARTIES HERETO AGREE THAT SERVICE OF PROCESS UPON IT MAY BE MADE BY CERTIFIED OR REGISTERED MAIL, RETURN RECEIPT REQUESTED AT THE ADDRESS FOR NOTICES REFERENCED IN SECTION 16 HEREOF.

WAIVER OF JURY TRIAL. THE PARTIES ACKNOWLEDGE THAT THE RIGHT TO A TRIAL BY JURY IS A CONSTITUTIONAL ONE, BUT THAT SUCH RIGHT MAY BE WAIVED. ADMINISTRATIVE AGENT, BORROWER AND TENANT AFTER CONSULTING (OR HAVING THE OPPORTUNITY TO CONSULT) WITH COUNSEL OF THEIR CHOICE, HEREBY KNOWINGLY, VOLUNTARILY, IRREVOCABLY AND EXPRESSLY WAIVE TO THE FULLEST EXTENT PERMITTED BY APPLICABLE LAW ALL RIGHT TO A TRIAL BY JURY IN ANY ACTION, PROCEEDING, OR COUNTERCLAIM (WHETHER BASED UPON CONTRACT, TORT, OR OTHERWISE) ARISING OUT OF OR RELATING IN ANY WAY TO THIS AGREEMENT OR THE TRANSACTIONS CONTEMPLATED HEREBY OR THE CONDUCT, ACTS OR OMISSIONS OF ADMINISTRATIVE AGENT, BORROWER OR TENANT OR ANY OF THEIR AGENTS IN THE NEGOTIATION, ADMINISTRATION, OR ENFORCEMENT HEREOF. EACH PARTY HERETO (A) CERTIFIES THAT NO REPRESENTATIVE, AGENT OR ATTORNEY OF ANY OTHER PERSON HAS REPRESENTED, EXPRESSLY OR OTHERWISE, THAT SUCH OTHER PERSON WOULD NOT, IN THE EVENT OF LITIGATION, SEEK TO ENFORCE THE FOREGOING WAIVER AND (B) ACKNOWLEDGES THAT IT AND THE OTHER

# PARTIES HERETO HAVE BEEN INDUCED TO ENTER INTO THE LOAN DOCUMENTS BY, AMONG OTHER THINGS, THE MUTUAL WAIVERS AND CERTIFICATIONS IN THIS SECTION.

27. <u>Landlord's Consent and Approval</u>. Landlord hereby consents to and approves the terms of this Agreement, including, without limitation, the provisions of paragraphs 4(c) and 9.

[Remainder of Page Intentionally Left Blank - Signature Pages Follow]

### **ADMINISTRATIVE AGENT:**

## TEXAS CAPITAL BANK, a Texas state bank

	By:	-				
	•	Name:				
		Title:				
STATE OF§						
COUNTY OF §						
The foregoing instrume, 2022, by						
said entity, who is personally known		has produ	uced			 as
identification, and did take an oath	1.					
	Notar	y Public fo	or the Sta	te of T	exas	
		d Name:				
		ommission				
			_			
Subordination, Non	disturbance and Atto	ornment Agre	eement - Si	ignature	Page	
62848156 3948937-12 13194.123000						

## **TENANT**:

## CITI TRENDS, INC., a Delaware corporation

	By:
	Name: Title:
STATE OF	
COUNTY OF _	
	regoing instrument was acknowledged before me this day of, 20, by, the of CITI TRENDS, INC., a Delaware corporation, on behalf of
said entity, who	is personally known to me or who has produced as nd did take an oath.
	Notary Public for the State of Printed Name:
	My Commission Expires:
62848156 3948937-12 13194.123000	Subordination, Nondisturbance and Attornment Agreement - Signature Page

## **BORROWER:**

CTDASC001 LLC, a Delaware limited liability company

		By:
STATE OF	§	
COUNTY OF		
The fore	egoing instrument was, 2022, by	acknowledged before me this day of, the GC001 LLC, a Delaware limited liability company, or
behalf of said	entity, who is perso	onally known to me or who has produced on, and did take an oath.
		Notary Public for the State of Printed Name:
		My Commission Expires:
62848156 3948937-12 13194.123000	Subordination, Nondisturbance a	and Attornment Agreement - Signature Page

### EXHIBIT A

### **Property**

[TO BE ADDED]

### **EXHIBIT G**

#### **PRIOR ENVIRONMENTAL REPORTS**

- 1. Phase I Environmental Site Assessment, Conestoga-Rovers & Associates, dated January 2006, ref. no. 042648(1)
- 2. Phase II Environmental Site Assessment, Conestoga-Rovers & Associates, dated October 18, 2005, ref. no. 042648

#### **EXHIBIT H**

#### **IMMEDIATE REPAIRS**

Property	Item	Total Cost
Darlington, SC		
	ADA Compliance - Provide signage delineating path from parking spaces to accessible building entrance	\$300
	ADA Compliance - Provide signage for wheelchair-accessible facilities	\$50
		·

#### **CERTIFICATION**

- I, David N. Makuen, certify that:
- 1. I have reviewed this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the period ended July 30, 2022 of Citi Trends, Inc.;
- Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact
  necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading
  with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
  - designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
  - b) designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
  - evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our
    conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by
    this report based on such evaluation; and
  - d) disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
  - a) all significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
  - b) any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: September 8, 2022

/s/ David N. Makuen

David N. Makuen

Chief Executive Officer
(Principal Executive Officer)

#### **CERTIFICATION**

- I, Heather L. Plutino, certify that:
- 1. I have reviewed this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the period ended July 30, 2022 of Citi Trends, Inc.;
- Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact
  necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading
  with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
  - designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
  - b) designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
  - evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our
    conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by
    this report based on such evaluation; and
  - d) disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
  - a) all significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
  - b) any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: September 8, 2022

/s/ Heather L. Plutino

Heather L. Plutino
Chief Financial Officer
(Principal Financial Officer)

Certifications pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 (18 U.S.C. § 1350, as adopted).

I, David N. Makuen, Chief Executive Officer of Citi Trends, Inc.,

and

- I, Heather L. Plutino, Chief Financial officer of Citi Trends, Inc., certify that:
- 1. We have reviewed this quarterly report on Form 10-Q of Citi Trends, Inc. for the period ended July 30, 2022;
- 2. Based on our knowledge, this quarterly report fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or Section 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended; and
- 3. Based on our knowledge, the financial statements, and other information included in this quarterly report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition and results of operations of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this quarterly report.

Date: September 8, 2022

/s/ David N. Makuen
David N. Makuen
Chief Executive Officer

(Principal Executive Officer)

Date: September 8, 2022

/s/ Heather L. Plutino

Heather L. Plutino Chief Financial Officer (Principal Financial Officer)

A signed original of this written statement required by Section 906 has been provided to Citi Trends, Inc. and will be retained by Citi Trends, Inc. and furnished to the Securities and Exchange Commission or its staff upon request.